NRDC WHITE PAPER

# Identifying Near-Term Opportunities For Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS) in China



Natural Resources Defense Council December 2010 This NRDC WHITE PAPER IS SUBJECT TO REVISION PRIOR TO FINAL PUBLICATION

## Identifying Near-Term Opportunities For Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS) in China

#### December 2010

#### **Coordinating Authors and Editors**

Jingjing Qian George Peridas Jason Chen Yueming Qiu Bruce Ho *Natural Resources Defense Council* 

#### **Technical Authors and Contributors**

Julio Friedmann Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory

Xiaochun Li Ning Wei Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics, Chinese Academy of Sciences

S. Ming Sung Mike Fowler *Clean Air Task Force* 

Deborah Seligsohn Yue Liu Sarah Forbes *World Resources Institute* 

Dongjie Zhang China Tsinghua University

Lifeng Zhao Institute of Engineering Thermophysics, Chinese Academy of Sciences

#### About NRDC

The Natural Resources Defense Council is an international nonprofit environmental organization with more than 1.3 million members and online activists. Since 1970, our lawyers, scientists, and other environmental specialists have worked to protect the world's natural resources, public health, and the environment. NRDC has offices in New York City, Washington, D.C., Los Angeles, San Francisco, Chicago, Montana, and Beijing. For more information, visit www.nrdc.org.

#### Acknowledgments

NRDC would like to thank the Energy Foundation, which provided generous support for the completion of this report, our external peer reviewers, Bill Senior and Jim Dooley, who both provided valuable feedback, and Alvin Lin, Jacob Scherr, and John Steelman, who contributed helpful internal reviews.

## Table of Contents

Executive Summary	1
Chapter 1: Introduction	6
Chapter 2: China's Energy Outlook	9
Heavy reliance on coal	9
Low-carbon energy development	10
Energy intensity reduction target	11
Carbon intensity reduction target	12
Declining but lingering coal dominance	13
CCS in a portfolio of abatement options	14
Chapter 3: Existing Point Sources of CO <sub>2</sub> in China	16
Characteristics of large CO <sub>2</sub> point sources	16
High-concentration CO2 point sources	18
Chapter 4: Capture Technology and its Status in China	20
CO <sub>2</sub> capture technologies	20
Post-combustion capture	20
Oxy-fuel combustion with CO <sub>2</sub> capture	22
Pre-combustion capture	22
Costs of carbon capture	24
Existing high concentration CO <sub>2</sub> sources	25
Status of CCS in China	25
CO <sub>2</sub> capture research	26
Post-combustion capture pilots	26
Coal gasification and pre-combustion capture pilots	27
Underground coal gasification	
Capturing high-concentration CO2	29
Chapter 5: CO <sub>2</sub> Geologic Storage Capacity in China	31
Transport and storage of $CO_2$	31
Geologic storage capacity for CO <sub>2</sub>	
General characteristics of Chinese geology	
Deep saline formations	
Depleted oil basins and enhanced oil recovery (EOR)	
Depleted natural gas basins and enhanced gas recovery (EGR)	
Unminable coal seams	
CO <sub>2</sub> source-reservoir matching	
High-concentration $CO_2$ and EOR/EGR source-reservoir matching	37
Chapter 6: Planned CCS Projects and Potential Opportunities	39
Chapter 6: Planned CCS Projects and Potential Opportunities	39
Potential opportunities for CCS with EOR or EGR.	
Daging and Jilin oilfields in the Songliao Basin	
Oilfields in Jianghan Basin and nearby high-concentration CO <sub>2</sub> sources	41
Jiangyou gas fields for possible co-storage of low-quality CO2	43

Potential opportunity for CCS from a high-concentration CO <sub>2</sub> waste stream	44
Shenhua Direct Coal Liquefaction project	44
IGCC projects where CCS is planned.	46
GreenGen IGCC project	46
Langfang IGCC project	48
Dongguan Taiyangzhou IGCC project	50
Chapter 7: Developing a CCS Regulatory Framework in China	53
Purpose of CCS regulation	53
Development of CCS-specific regulations worldwide	54
Performance standards and state policies	56
Key criteria for geologic storage regulatory regimes	57
The Chinese regulatory system and CCS	
Chapter 8: Summary and Recommendations	63
For the international community, governments, and businesses	63
Cooperation on financing early CCS opportunities	63
Direct involvement in CCS demonstration projects in China	64
Mutually beneficial transfer of technology and joint R&D and demonstration .	64
Assistance with development of regulations and policies on CCS	65
For Chinese policymakers	65
Strengthening R&D and demonstration in CCS	65
Timely development of a regulatory framework for CCS	66
Building strong monitoring and verification capacities	66
Incentivizing safe low-carbon energy systems	67
Conclusion	68
Notes	69

## **Executive Summary**

After three decades of rapid industrialization fueled by coal, China is now the world's biggest emitter of carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ )—the pollutant most responsible for global warming. To avoid the worst consequences of global warming, the world must limit average temperature increases to 2°C or less by reducing carbon emissions at least 50 percent below 1990 levels by the year 2050. Without a clean energy transformation away from coal and other fossil fuels, the detrimental effects of global warming will only intensify over the coming decades.

Improving energy efficiency and conservation, switching to renewable energy sources, and enhancing carbon sinks, such as forests, are widely recognized as the most desirable "no-regret" strategies for reducing carbon emissions. Yet, achieving the urgently needed emission reductions will require efforts beyond first-resort measures. Countries relying heavily on fossil fuels must pursue a wide range of carbon mitigation strategies that includes Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS). China is well positioned to be a global leader in the development and deployment of CCS technologies with broad support and engagement from the international community.

#### China's Energy Outlook

China's heavy reliance on coal and rapid economic growth has dramatically driven up China's  $CO_2$  emissions. In 1994, China emitted 3.07 billion tons, or gigatons (Gt), of  $CO_2$ . A decade later, in 2004, China's  $CO_2$  emissions stood 60 percent higher, at over 5 Gt a year.

But China is not standing idly. In recent years, the Chinese government has implemented policies to accelerate the development of low-carbon energy. China set a goal of increasing the share of renewable energy resources (hydro, wind, solar, and biomass) from 7.5 percent of primary energy consumption in 2005 to 10 percent in 2010, and 15 percent in 2020.

So far, China's progress in these areas looks promising. At the end of 2009, non-fossil energy sources provided 9.9 percent of China's total energy. The wind power target—30 gigawatts (GW) of installed wind power by 2020—will likely be achieved 10 years early. As a result, the government is reported to be contemplating raising the 2020 targets to 300 GW of hydropower, 150 GW of wind power, 30 GW of biomass power, and 20 GW of solar PV.

Alongside non-fossil fuel energy development, the Chinese government is making major efforts in energy efficiency. A recent assessment by Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory found that China will likely meet or come close to meeting its 20 percent energy efficiency reduction target by the end of 2010.

In 2009, China announced that it would commit to cutting its domestic carbon intensity by 40 to 45 percent below 2005 levels by 2020. A recent NRDC analysis concludes that it represents a significant, additional commitment that goes beyond the energy intensity and renewable energy targets China set during the 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan.

Even with the measures described above, coal will likely remain a dominant energy source in China's economy for decades; therefore CCS will likely need to play a key role in reducing carbon emissions before low-carbon fuel resources can truly take the main stage. McKinsey & Company estimates that China could reduce its 2030 emissions by 46 percent below business-as-

usual, with CCS providing 11 percent of this reduction. Researchers at the ERI believe that by 2050 CCS could reduce China's  $CO_2$  emissions by 16.5 percent.

#### Existing Point Sources of CO<sub>2</sub> in China

CCS can be applied to a variety of carbon emission sources and fuels, including biomass (where net emissions could be negative), but by far the biggest need for CCS lies with coal-fired power generation. A joint research team by the Chinese Academy of Science's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics (IRSM) and the U.S. Department of Energy's Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL) has identified 1,623 large point sources of  $CO_2$  in China. The researchers estimate that these large sources, which are the facilities emitting 100,000 or more tonnes of  $CO_2$  per year, emitted more than 3.89 Gt of  $CO_2$  annually before 2005.

According to the IRSM/PNNL study, the largest source category of  $CO_2$  emissions comprised 629 power plants, which accounted for 73 percent of the documented emissions. Cement production was the second largest  $CO_2$  source, while iron and steel came in third.

Not surprisingly, China's most industrialized areas—its central and eastern coastal regions—are also home to the country's densest regions of large point sources of CO<sub>2</sub>.

The industrial processes that produce high-concentration  $CO_2$  waste streams can most readily be involved in CCS projects at a relatively low cost, because high-concentration  $CO_2$  emissions streams greatly simplify, or eliminate the need for, the capture process. A recent joint study by Tsinghua University and Princeton University identified 398 facilities across China that generate or will generate high-concentration  $CO_2$  once constructions are complete and operations begin. Of these facilities, the researchers have identified 43 coal-to-methanol plants, 12 ammonia facilities, and two coal-to-liquids facilities that have or will have net  $CO_2$  emissions exceeding 1 million tonnes per year per facility. Together these large facilities will provide over 185 million tons of high-concentration  $CO_2$  per year in the near future.

#### Capture Technology and Its Status in China

There are three main categories of capture technologies for avoiding  $CO_2$  emissions while generating electricity from coal: *post-combustion capture*, *oxy-fuel combustion capture*, and *pre-combustion capture*.

China has a large installed capacity of coal-fired power plants—601 gigawatts by the end of 2008—as well as fast-growing heavy industries, which must be addressed if China is to reduce its carbon emissions meaningfully. Accordingly, development of post-combustion capture technology in China should be given high priority. In recent years, China has begun intensifying CCS research and considering pilot CCS projects as a potential additional emissions control measure. China has also exhibited a growing capability in coal gasification technology, which, while not being used for CCS per se, opens up the possibility for CCS in the future.

A number of Chinese universities and specialized research institutes are playing dynamic roles in fundamental research and applied technologies, especially in the area of  $CO_2$  capture, but also on underground coal gasification.

A couple of state-owned utility companies are advancing capture technologies through pilot projects. For post-combutions capture, there are the well-known Huanneng's pilots in Beijing and Shanghai and another small facility in Chongqing by the China Power Investment

Corporation. For pre-combustion capture, China is building its first IGCC plant in Tianjin known as GreenGen that will capture  $CO_2$ . A number of more IGCC projects have been proposed, but not all intend to capture carbon and they are all pending central government's approval.

Manufacturing of chemicals from coal is widespread and growing rapidly in China and may soon reach 180 million tons annually. These processes ventilate high concentration  $CO_2$  as waste gas. Sequestering high concentration  $CO_2$  waste streams presents low-hanging fruit opportunities for CCS demonstration at low cost. For the technology to contribute meaningfully to emission reductions, integrated commercial projects are urgently needed to gain operational experience and drive down costs, which can be captured at very low incremental costs for sequestration.

#### CO2 Geologic Storage Capacity in China

Overall, China's total theoretical  $CO_2$  storage capacity in depleted oil and gas fields, deep saline formations, and unminable coal seams, as jointly estimated by researchers at China's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics (IRSM) and the Pacific Northwest National Lab (PNNL) in the U.S., could be about 3,120 billion tons—over 500 times China's total  $CO_2$  emissions in 2004. Deep saline formations offer the largest potential storage capacity in China, accounting for approximately 99 percent of the country's total geologic storage resources, as we further outline below.

While China's sedimentary basins are large in number, they are also among the most complicated worldwide, and detailed localized studies and site characterization will be crucial to ensure successful  $CO_2$  injection.

	Deep saline formation (MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	Oil fields by proved OOIP(MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	Gas fields by proved OGIP(MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	Unminable coal seams (MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	ſ
Onshore	2,317,100	4,895	4,323	12,000	
Offshore	776,700	189	898		
Total	3,093,800	5,084	5,221	12,000	

#### Summary of China's potential CO2 storage capacity (by type of storage option)<sup>i</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Data taken from Li, X. et al., 2009: CO2 Point Emission and Geological Storage Capacity in China, *Energy Procedia*, 1(1), 2793-2800; and Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009: A Preliminary Cost Curve Assessment of Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage Potential in China, *Energy Procedia*, 1(1), 2849-56.

IRSM/PNNL joint research found that more than half of the 1623 large point sources of  $CO_2$  in China are located directly above a potential geologic storage site, and more than 80 percent are within 80 kilometers from such a site. As a result, they estimate that the  $CO_2$  emissions from 65 percent of the large point sources they identified can be transported and injected underground for less than \$10 per ton (excluding capture costs).

As for high-concentration  $CO_2$  source and site matching, 85 out of the 185 sources (46 percent) identified by co-authors of this report Li and Wei are located within 80 km of an oil or gas field. However, the Tsinghua/Princeton team has found that while 23 out of the 27 plants that emit over one million tonnes  $CO_2$  per year are located less than 50 km from an onshore saline aquifer, only two are that close to an oilfield. The team estimates that the transportation and injection costs for plants within 10 kilometers of a sink range between \$9 and \$12.6 per tonne of  $CO_2$ 

#### Potential Opportunities for CCS Pilots in China

As no full-scale CCS projects have been carried out in China thus far, the first cluster of CCS demonstration projects will likely be smaller scale efforts that will allow China to gain experience in the technical, financial, regulatory, and social aspects of CCS.

We describe three areas that have oilfields or gas fields and are close to relatively large sources of  $CO_2$  emissions. Excluding the saline aquifers deep underneath the sites, the storage capacities of those oil and gas fields are not very large, but they may still serve as convenient near-term pilot opportunities. We also profile four projects where CCS is already planned or might be possible: three IGCC plants in various stages of planning and with owners who have expressed their intent to capture  $CO_2$  for sequestration, the widely reported Shenhua coal-to-liquid project.

These projects, intended as discussion examples only, and not the result of a systematic screening or assessment, include:

- Daqing and Jilin oilfields in the Songliao Basin
- Jiangyou gas fields for possible co-storage of low-quality CO<sub>2</sub>
- GreenGen IGCC project
- Langfang IGCC project
- Dongguan Taiyangzhou IGCC project
- Shenhua Direct Coal Liquefaction project

#### Developing a CCS Regulatory Framework in China

To encourage further development and demonstration of CCS technology, China will need a regulatory framework that creates incentives while ensuring that CCS projects also protect human health and the environment.

In several industrialized countries, significant efforts have focused on developing a robust set of rules for appropriately selecting and operating a CO2 storage site, monitoring the CO2 stored, carrying out maintenance and corrective action if needed, and eventually decommissioning the site, while ensuring human health and safety as well as protection of the environment. As countries develop their regulatory infrastructure, there is a need for knowledge sharing and the documentation of CCS best practices.

The World Resources Institute (WRI) facilitated a stakeholder process with over 80 participants from industry, business, academia, governments, and environmental groups to establish CCS guidelines. These guidelines are now being used as a starting point for a Tsinghua University-WRI effort to develop CCS Guidelines for China. In this report, the co-authors with WRI summarize and analyze China's existing regulations and key players, as well as present the main components needed for a CCS regulatory framework.

#### Recommendations

Because CCS involves large-scale systems engineering and geologic expertise, international collaboration will be indispensable for accelerating CCS development and deployment in the countries that need the technology. For China, which still faces daunting development needs and has relatively limited technological, financial and regulatory capacities in some areas, international collaboration and assistance are all the more critical.

Near-term demonstration projects on CCS are a vital step toward widespread deployment of the technology. Demonstration projects can start on a smaller scale than will eventually be required over the long term. Further, to reduce project costs,  $CO_2$  can be injected into depleted oilfields that have smaller storage capacities but will help develop CCS know-how, from design to construction and from monitoring to regulating. Full-size demonstration projects, especially those using deep saline reservoirs, are also an important next step with the main goal to drive down the costs of CCS and nurture a CCS industry.

Specifically to the international community, governments, and businesses, our recommendations are:

- Cooperation on financing early CCS opportunities
- Direct involvement in CCS demonstration projects in China
- Mutually beneficial transfer of technology and joint R&D and demonstration
- Assistance with development of regulations and policies on CCS

And to Chinese policymakers, priority is given to four key R&D and demonstration areas:

- Strengthening R&D and demonstration in CCS
- Timely development of a regulatory framework for CCS
- Building strong monitoring and verification capacities
- Incentivizing safe low-carbon energy systems

Despite China's commendable efforts to reduce coal's role in the country's energy supply, coal will remain a significant part of the energy mix for several decades. As a result, China is likely to need CCS as one of many important tools for  $CO_2$  emissions mitigation. The future of CCS in China depends on the extent of international partnerships and the incentives that Chinese as well as international policymakers will adopt for reducing carbon emissions and developing a robust CCS industry. International cooperation in CCS is important for China and the rest of the world not only in terms of climate safety, but also shared benefits in technology advancement and economic competitiveness.

### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

After three decades of rapid industrialization fueled by coal, China is now the world's biggest emitter of carbon dioxide  $(CO_2)$ —the pollutant most responsible for global warming.<sup>1</sup> This economic growth has lifted hundreds of millions of people out of poverty, and millions more could gain from further economic development. Yet continued reliance on coal-fired power threatens to create a climate catastrophe.

Scientific evidence has established that warming of the Earth's climate system is unequivocal.<sup>2</sup> The average atmospheric temperature near the surface has risen much faster over the past 150 years than during the thousands of years before, and over the last 50 years this warming trend has accelerated. During the last decade, the world experienced some of the highest average global temperatures in recorded history (see Table 1.1).<sup>3</sup>

Rank	Year	Avg. global temperature
1	1998	14.52°C
2	2005	14.48°C
3	2003	14.46°C
4	2002	14.46°C
5	2004	14.43°C
6	2006	14.42°C
7	2007	14.40°C
8	2001	14.40°C
9	1997	14.36°C
10	2008	14.31°C
Source:	Met Offic	ce Hadley

## Table 1.1 Top ten hottest years in recorded history

Centre, 2009; Richard Black 2009.

Without a clean energy transformation away from coal and other fossil fuels, the detrimental effects of global warming will only intensify over the coming decades. These negative trends will include rising sea levels, more extreme weather patterns, rapidly-melting glaciers, damage to ecosystems, and the resurgence and spread of diseases. Scientific models warn that a 2°C to 4°C increase in global average temperatures would likely trigger sudden and irreversible effects, including the submersion of large areas of coastline due to significant sea level rises, abrupt shifts in global ocean circulation patterns causing large-scale climate change, and the potential extinction of 40 to 70 percent of species worldwide.<sup>4</sup> Without significant global action, we may soon reach a tipping point upon which global warming begins to reinforce itself in hard-to-stop positive feedback cycles. For example, melting permafrost could unlock previously frozen greenhouse gases, which would accelerate and fuel the warming trend.<sup>5</sup>

To avoid the worst effects of this warming, the world must reduce emissions of  $CO_2$  and other greenhouse gases by drastically reducing its reliance on fossil fuels. To this end, governments around the world are moving toward a consensus that we must not allow global average temperatures to rise by more than 2°C above pre-industrial levels. This limit implies that the world as a whole must cut  $CO_2$  emissions in half by 2050 compared to 1990 levels.<sup>6</sup>

To prevent a global warming disaster, China and other key countries must rapidly reduce  $CO_2$  emissions. Improving energy efficiency and conservation, switching to renewable energy sources,

and enhancing carbon sinks, such as forests, are widely recognized as the most desirable "noregret" strategies for reducing carbon emissions. Yet several studies of global greenhouse gas abatement pathways and future scenarios have found that, for technical, economic, or political reasons, these strategies for  $CO_2$  reduction would be insufficient alone or run a risk of not being deployed widely enough in time to keep temperature rise below the critical 2°C threshold.<sup>7</sup> Thus, countries relying heavily on fossil fuels must explore interim measures to bridge the low-carbon clean energy economy of the future with the realities of the energy mix today.

This report assesses how one such technological approach—carbon capture and sequestration, or storage (CCS) (see Box 1.1)—can serve as a bridge to this future by reducing China's CO<sub>2</sub> emissions and meeting the country's internal energy and environmental goals. In particular, the report identifies China's "low-hanging fruit"—near-term, low-cost—CCS possibilities that could provide stepping-stones for broader deployment moving forward.

While CCS is not an optimal solution, it may be a necessary one. Significant cost improvements are expected, but the costs of CCS today are, in general, relatively high due to the capital and energy needed to capture, compress, transport, and inject  $CO_2$  into deep underground reservoirs, except in specific cases which we examine in this report. Further, the application of CCS at coal-fired power plants will not displace coal mining and use, which create significant environmental problems beyond global warming. Still, until global energy production can fully abandon coal and other fossil fuels, CCS likely represents one of the necessary strategies to fight global warming. Of course, the applicability of CCS technology also extends beyond coal. In the case of biomass energy, for example, net emissions after CCS could actually be negative because production of biomass involves the removal of carbon from the atmosphere.

Given the dominance of coal in China's energy system and the urgent need to achieve significant  $CO_2$  emissions reductions, China and the international community must consider CCS within a portfolio of climate protection strategies.

In the following chapters, this report discusses the potential and need for CCS in China by covering the country's energy challenges, CO<sub>2</sub> point sources, development of carbon capture technologies, potential storage capacity, case descriptions, and relevant regulations. Specifically:

- Chapter 2 details China's energy development plans and the potential role and importance of CCS in meeting China's environmental and energy goals.
- Chapter 3 maps China's large CO<sub>2</sub> emissions point sources and identifies the existing high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources where capture would be possible at lowest cost.
- Chapter 4 reviews technologies that can be used to capture CO<sub>2</sub> from these large point sources and evaluates the current status of these capture technologies in China.
- Chapter 5 assesses China's geology to determine how and where China could best store captured CO<sub>2</sub>.
- Chapter 6 evaluates five significant CCS projects in China that are either already under way or in their advanced planning stages, as well as two promising locations in China where future CCS projects may be economically attractive.

- Chapter 7 considers the regulatory frameworks needed to ensure safe and successful CCS implementation in China.
- Finally, Chapter 8 concludes with recommendations for the international community, businesses, and Chinese policymakers on how best to encourage and benefit from the implementation of CCS in China in the years ahead.

#### Box 1.1 Carbon Capture and Sequestration (CCS)

CCS is a 3-step process that involves  $CO_2$  capture from large point sources, compression and transportation to an injection site, and geologic sequestration (or storage) in a suitable reservoir.

#### Step 1: Capture

The purpose of the "capture" stage is to isolate  $CO_2$  into a nearly pure stream because large  $CO_2$  point sources, such as power plants and some industrial facilities, do not usually produce high-concentration  $CO_2$  streams directly. The volumes, costs, and energy involved in injecting a gas underground are significant; therefore, it is more cost-effective to inject high-concentration  $CO_2$  than to inject the entire flue gas stream. There are commercially available capture technologies, but implementation of large-scale CCS will require further improvement in the efficiency and economics of these technologies.

#### Step 2: Compression and Transportation

After capture, high-concentration  $CO_2$  is compressed into a supercritical, or dense, liquid-like phase, which is more suitable for transport and eventual sequestration. Both the compression of captured  $CO_2$  and long-distance transportation in pipelines are mature technologies in use today.

#### Step 3: Sequestration

Sedimentary rocks present the best opportunities for geologic sequestration of  $CO_2$ . Depleted oil and gas fields, deep saline formations and, pending further proof, unminable coal seams, can permanently trap injected  $CO_2$ . The vast majority of storage capacity lies within deep saline formations, but enhanced oil and gas recovery using  $CO_2$  offers an attractive near-term opportunity (albeit one that extends the availability of fossil fuels). Tens of millions of tons of  $CO_2$  are already being injected for this purpose every year.

To ensure that injected  $CO_2$  remains trapped underground, it is critical to establish robust short- and long-term monitoring, measurement, and verification systems. Adequate post-closure care for injection sites must also be an integral part of sound projects. Numerous technologies currently exist to monitor and model injected  $CO_2$ .

## Chapter 2: China's Energy Outlook

Increasingly, China is investing in energy efficiency as well as renewable and low-carbon energy technologies (e.g., wind, solar, biomass, hydro, and nuclear) that could significantly reduce the country's climate impact. China should be commended for taking these measures.

Despite these efforts, however, China's total annual  $CO_2$  emissions continue to grow. Even as China improves its energy efficiency, rapid economic growth is resulting in hasty construction of new power plants, most of which are fueled by coal. As is explained below, projections of energy demand further suggest that even if China continues to increase and incentivize low-carbon and renewable energy, coal will likely remain a major energy source through at least the middle of this century.

To avoid the worst effects of global warming, China—with help from the international community—must find ways to do more. This chapter discusses China's heavy reliance on coal, its efforts to promote cleaner energy, and the likely impacts of existing measures in addressing the country's greenhouse gas emissions.

This chapter also discusses the potential role of more expensive strategies like CCS in deflecting China from its current high emissions trajectory.

#### Heavy reliance on coal

Coal—the most carbon-laden of the three major fossil fuels (i.e., natural gas, crude oil, and coal)—supplies nearly 70 percent of China's energy. China's heavy reliance on this fuel is reflected by the fact that during the last five years the country has accounted for nearly four-fifths of the global growth in coal consumption.<sup>8</sup> In 2008, China consumed more coal than North and South America, the European Union, Russia, the Middle East, and Africa *combined* (see Figure 2.1).

Heavy reliance on coal has sharply driven up China's  $CO_2$  emissions. In 1994, China emitted 3.07 billion tons, or gigatons (Gt), of  $CO_2$ . A decade later, in 2004, China's  $CO_2$  emissions stood 60 percent higher, at over 5 Gt a year.<sup>9</sup> As a result, China's annual  $CO_2$  emissions now exceed those of the United States.<sup>10</sup>

With its  $CO_2$  emissions surging nearly eight times faster than in the rest of the world (see Figure 2.2), China has a pivotal role to play in the global effort to prevent the worst impacts of global warming from occurring.<sup>11</sup>

## Figure 2.1 China's coal consumption compared to the rest of world in 2008



*Source:* BP Statistical Review of World Energy 2009.



Figure 2.2 China CO<sub>2</sub> emissions compared to world emissions, 2000-2005

#### Low-carbon energy development

China is not standing idly by in the face of global warming and in addressing its own domestic energy security and environmental concerns, although the challenge is daunting.

Notably, in recent years, the Chinese government has implemented policies to accelerate the development of low-carbon energy, including renewable energy and nuclear power. China's 11<sup>th</sup> Five-Year Plan (2006-2010) for Renewable Energy Development and its 2007 Medium- and Long-Term Development Plan for Renewable Energy set a goal of increasing the share of renewable energy resources (hydro, wind, solar, and biomass) from 7.5 percent of primary energy consumption in 2005 to 10 percent in 2010 and 15 percent in 2020.<sup>12</sup> China has since converted

Source: EDGAR, 2009.

its 15 percent by 2020 renewables target to a non-fossil energy target, which includes both renewables and nuclear power. Nuclear power provided less than 0.8 percent of China's energy in 2005 but should rise to 2 to 3 percent of the total by 2020, if national targets are met.<sup>13</sup>

So far, China's progress in these areas looks promising. At the end of 2009, non-fossil energy sources provided 9.9 percent of China's total energy.<sup>14</sup> Wind power development has been particularly successful. The 2007 Medium- and Long-Term Development Plan for Renewable Energy established a specific target of 30 gigawatts (GW) of installed wind power capacity by 2020. China will likely achieve this target in 2010—a full decade early.<sup>15</sup> As a result, the central government is reported to be contemplating raising the 2020 wind target to 150 GW or more of installed capacity.<sup>16</sup> China's nuclear and solar energy growth has also exceeded earlier expectations, leading to more ambitious target setting (see Figure 2.3).<sup>17</sup>



## Figure 2.3 China's changing 2020 energy targets

*Source:* NDRC, 2007; Zheng, Lifei and Lijun Mao, 2009.

China's current draft plan for alternative energy development through 2020 calls for 300 GW of hydropower, 150 GW of wind power, 30 GW of biomass power, and 20 GW of solar PV, for a total of 500 GW of renewable power capacity by 2020. This represents almost one-third of the country's total expected installed power capacity of 1600 GW in 2020.<sup>18</sup>

#### Energy intensity reduction target

Alongside non-fossil fuel energy development, the Chinese government is making major efforts in energy efficiency. Under the 11<sup>th</sup> Five-Year Plan, China aims to reduce the energy intensity of its economy (the energy consumed per unit of GDP) by about 20 percent below 2005 levels by 2010.

In order to reach this goal, the government instituted and strengthened several energy efficiency programs and measures during the 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan period, including:

• Ten Key Energy Conservation Projects, which aims to improve energy efficiency in ten broad areas in the industrial, building and power sectors;<sup>19</sup>

- The Top 1,000 Enterprises Program, which requires the 1000 most energy-consuming enterprises (accounting for 1/3 of total energy use) to increase their energy efficiency; building energy efficiency standards and programs;
- Closure of smaller power plants and industrial facilities in favor of larger, more efficient facilities;
- Measures to adjust China's economic structure to reduce the dominance of energyintensive industry in the economy; and
- Appliance standards and efficiency labels.

A recent assessment by Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory found that most of these programs were on track to meet their 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan targets and that China will likely meet or come close to meeting its 20 percent energy efficiency reduction target by the end of the 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan.<sup>20</sup>

Over the last five years, China's power generation sector has also deployed more efficient coalfired power generation technologies, including circulating fluidized-bed combustion (CFBC) and supercritical and ultra-supercritical steam generation. China began researching and developing these technologies more than a decade ago. Thanks to these efforts and the growth of domestic manufacturing, the cost of these technologies has increasingly fallen.

Today, China is the world leader in CFBC technology, with 2,641 CFBC boilers installed through 2007.<sup>21</sup> It is true that around 80 percent of China's existing coal-fired power plants still use inefficient, antiquated subcritical steam parameter designs.<sup>22</sup> But in 2008, China's National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC) adopted a standard requiring that all new coal-fired power plants use state-of-the-art commercially available or better technology. As a result, today most of the world's new supercritical and ultra-supercritical power plants are being built in China.<sup>23</sup> On average, these new plants emit 20 percent less CO<sub>2</sub> than older plants.<sup>24</sup> In 2004, supercritical plants represented only 3 to 4 percent of China's total coal-fired power generation capacity, but by 2007 this percentage increased to 17.8 percent.<sup>25</sup> By the end of 2007, four 1,000 MW ultra-supercritical coal-fired power plants were online and as many as 100 more of this size may be under construction in China today.<sup>26</sup>

All of these plants, of course, still vent significant amounts of  $CO_2$  into the atmosphere. And while China has closed down a large number of inefficient plants in recent years, many of the country's new more efficient plants add new generating capacity to the grid, creating new sources of emissions.

#### Carbon intensity reduction target

In 2009, prior to the United Nations climate change negotiations in Copenhagen, China's State Council announced that China would commit to cut its domestic carbon intensity (CO<sub>2</sub> emissions per unit of GDP) by 40 to 45 percent below 2005 levels by 2020.<sup>27</sup> A recent NRDC analysis of this target concludes that it represents a significant, additional commitment that goes beyond the energy intensity and renewable energy targets China set during the 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan.<sup>28</sup> The analysis shows that if China were to fulfill only its previous commitments without extending its energy intensity policies beyond 2010, the country would only reduce its carbon intensity by 37 percent from 2005 levels by 2020. Therefore, China's 40 to 45 percent carbon intensity target represents a concrete new commitment when compared with the 37 percent reduction. Achieving the upper range of China's new target would require significant new efforts, and would be largely in line with the 47 percent reduction called for by the International Energy

Agency (IEA) in order to meet a 450 parts per million (ppm) atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration level and avoid the worse effects of climate change.<sup>29</sup>

As with energy intensity, improved carbon intensity does not mean that China will reduce its net annual  $CO_2$  emissions in the near future. In fact, with continued economic growth, China's emissions are still likely to rise beyond 2020. Improved carbon intensity will, however, reduce China's business-as-usual  $CO_2$  emissions and begin to deflect the country from a higher emissions trajectory, which is an important step.

China has not yet officially announced new targets for the next five years under its 12<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan (2011-15). However, it is highly like that China will set a further energy intensity reduction target and continue to strengthen existing energy efficiency programs and measures in order to help reach its goal of reducing its carbon intensity by 40 to 45 percent by 2020.

#### Declining but lingering coal dominance

Even with the measures described above, coal will likely remain a dominant energy source in China's economy for decades. Researchers at China's Energy Research Institute (ERI) estimated that through implementing aggressive policies that encourage low-carbon energy use (without CCS), coal use in China might peak by 2020 (see Figure 2.4).<sup>30</sup>



Figure 2.4 China Energy Research Institute projection of China's primary energy consumption, by energy source

Source: Re-produced from Jiang, Kejun et al., 2008.

Under this aggressive *policy scenario*, coal's share in China's total energy mix would shrink to about 35 percent by 2050 from today's 69 percent. This still implies, however, that coal would remain a significant energy source through the middle of this century. Moreover, the ERI's study shows that under this scenario China's annual  $CO_2$  emissions would only begin to level off after 2020 and would not decrease before 2050.<sup>31</sup> Such a non-declining projection in  $CO_2$  emissions is based on the assumption that China's total energy demand will continue to rapidly grow and much of the growth will need to be met by oil and natural gas, neither of which are carbon free.

According to the same study, China's emissions would stabilize at around 7.7 Gt per year. This figure is 65 percent of the global permissible annual  $CO_2$  emissions budget of 11.9 Gt in a halveby-2050 scenario—the level considered necessary to maintain the average global temperature increase below 2°C.<sup>32</sup> If China maintains its current business-as-usual emissions trajectory instead, the country's  $CO_2$  emissions could exceed 12 Gt per year in 2050, more than the total world budget.<sup>33</sup>

Projections by the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) suggest that China's coal consumption could reach even higher levels. In 2007, energy conversion (e.g., power generation, coke making, and heating) and industrial production accounted for nearly 95 percent of China's coal consumption—totaling 1.7 billion tons of standard coal.<sup>34</sup> Coal demand in both categories is expected to continue growing rapidly. In electricity generation, the EIA projects that China's coal demand will grow by 3.5 percent per year through 2030, reaching 2 billion tons of standard coal annually.<sup>35</sup> Recognizing China's ongoing industrialization, the EIA also projects that coal demand from the industrial sector may increase by 1.9 percent per year over the next two decades, from 800 million tons in 2006 to 1.32 billion tons in 2030.<sup>36</sup>

An additional force that could drive China's demand for coal higher is the development of coalbased alternative fuels. In part because of China's relatively small indigenous supplies of oil and natural gas, coal-to-liquid fuel technologies have attracted the interest of many Chinese energy and chemical companies. Coal-to-liquid fuel processes are energy-intensive and coal-based transportation fuels would release almost twice as much CO<sub>2</sub> as petrol-based fuel, when analyzed on a life cycle basis.<sup>37</sup> China's NDRC has wisely restricted construction of coal-to-liquid plants three times since 2006.<sup>38</sup> One coal liquefaction project—in Inner Mongolia by the Shenhua Group—has been approved for construction. This project began operating in January 2009.<sup>39</sup> Only one other project—also by Shenhua—has been allowed to proceed with feasibility studies.<sup>40</sup>

The magnitude of the climate threat and the projections on China's energy outlook by ERI and the EIA, among others, suggest that CCS will likely need to play a key role in reducing carbon emissions before low-carbon fuel resources can truly take the main stage.

#### CCS in a portfolio of abatement options

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) has identified CCS, among other options, as a key tool to help the world achieve the urgently needed deep cuts in CO<sub>2</sub> emissions before 2050.<sup>41</sup> CCS can be applied to a variety of carbon-intensive activities and fuels to reduce or eliminate emissions. For example, CCS can be used:

- With ethanol production;
- At refineries;
- At plants that produce and process cement, iron and steel, chemicals, fertilizer, and natural gas; and
- In power generation at facilities burning fossil fuels, such as coal, natural gas, and petroleum coke, as well as biomass (where net emissions after CCS could be negative).

McKinsey & Company estimates that China could reduce its 2030 emissions by 46 percent below business-as-usual, with CCS providing 11 percent of this reduction.<sup>42</sup> Researchers at the ERI believe that by 2050, CCS could reduce China's CO<sub>2</sub> emissions by 16.5 percent.<sup>43</sup> Overall, IPCC scenario analyses suggest that CCS could contribute 15 to 55 percent of cumulative global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions reductions needed through 2100.<sup>44</sup> In its analysis, the IEA assigns 19 percent of the needed CO<sub>2</sub> reductions by 2050 to CCS, with 10 percent coming from CCS at power plants and 9 percent by capturing CO<sub>2</sub> from other industrial processes (see Figure 2.5).<sup>45</sup>



Figure 2.5 IEA projection of impact on global CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, by mitigation strategy

Although further technical and economic advancements are needed before CCS can be deployed widely around the world, all of the technologies needed for CCS are already proven at large scale, and the first wave of commercial projects can be built and operated safely and effectively today. Existing large, integrated projects that demonstrate CCS technologies support these conclusions, and it is now widely recognized that CCS could provide an important and practical option for the world in  $CO_2$  mitigation. Recognizing this, the G8 has committed to launch 20 large-scale CCS pilots by the end of 2010.<sup>46</sup>

Finally, while the cost of CCS is still high, the IPCC estimates that CCS technology could ultimately help reduce the global costs of stabilizing atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentrations by 30 percent or more during this century.<sup>47</sup> In the following chapters, this report examines the factors that affect the potential of CCS to contribute to  $CO_2$  emissions reductions in China.

Source: IEA, 2008.

## Chapter 3: Existing Point Sources of CO<sub>2</sub> in China<sup>a</sup>

If CCS is to contribute meaningfully to the fight against global warming in China and other countries, the technology must be implemented at large point sources of  $CO_2$  where it can have the greatest impact, such as coal-fired power plants and certain other industrial facilities. Thus, the first step must be to assemble information on the location of China's large point sources of  $CO_2$  and their annual emissions amounts.

Also important—especially for early projects when the cost of CCS technology will be at its highest—is to identify high-concentration sources because their waste streams require less processing during the capture phase to arrive at the pure  $CO_2$  needed for transport and sequestration.

This chapter describes the findings of the most recent study on large point sources of CO<sub>2</sub> in China by a joint effort between researchers from the Chinese Academy of Science's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics (IRSM) and the U.S. Department of Energy's Pacific Northwest National Laboratory (PNNL).<sup>48</sup> Another joint study by Tsinghua University and Princeton University on high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources in China is also mentioned.<sup>49</sup>

#### Characteristics of large CO<sub>2</sub> point sources

The joint IRSM/PNNL team identified 1,623 large point sources of  $CO_2$  in China. These large sources, which the team defined as facilities emitting 100,000 or more tonnes of  $CO_2$  per year, are estimated to have emitted more than 3.89 Gt of  $CO_2$  annually before 2005.<sup>50</sup> Because the researchers had to rely on publicly available data, much of which dated from 2005 or earlier, total emissions from China's large point sources are likely higher today, given recent growth in China's energy-intensive, high carbon-emitting sectors such as power generation and the production of cement, iron, and steel.

Looking at Figure 3.1, it is not surprising to see that China's most industrialized areas—its central and eastern coastal regions—are also home to the country's densest regions of large point sources of CO<sub>2</sub>. The joint IRSM/PNNL team identified other dense, though smaller, clusters of large point sources in the southwestern Sichuan-Guizhou area and the southern province of Guangdong. China's northeastern region also contains many large point sources.

According to the joint IRSM/PNNL study, the largest source category of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions comprised 629 power plants, which collectively accounted for 73 percent of the documented emissions; 994 sources in other sectors accounted for the rest (see Figure 3.2).<sup>51</sup> Cement production was the second largest CO<sub>2</sub> source, while iron and steel came in third. In total, the top three sectors produced 93 percent of China's total CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from large point sources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Xiaochun Li and Ning Wei from China's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics are the main contributors to this chapter with most of their information drawn from their joint publications with the U.S. Department of Energy's Pacific Northwest National Laboratory.



Figure 3.1 Distribution of large CO<sub>2</sub> point sources by type and amount of emissions

Source: Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a.

Figure 3.2 Share of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions by sector



Source: Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a.

Table 3.1 reveals that the majority of large point sources and associated  $CO_2$  emissions come from a small number of regions. While the IRSM/PNNL team collected data from 31 provinces, autonomous regions, and municipalities with provincial status, just twelve-Zhejiang, Guangdong, Inner Mongolia, Henan, Shanxi, Liaoning, Hubei, Anhui, Shanghai, Shandong, Jiangsu, and Hebei-produced 70 percent of all emissions from large point sources. The three highest emitters-Shandong, Jiangsu, and Hebei-accounted for a quarter of all emissions.

## Table 3.1 Estimated Annual $CO_2$ Emissions From Major Industries by Province (2005)

(Thousands of tons per yea	ar)
----------------------------	-----

Provincial evel region	Power plant	Cement	Ammonia	Ethylene	Hydrogen	Iron & Steel	Refinery	Ethylene oxide	Total
Shandong	270279	53077	15256	3871	206	17331	8300	0	41168
Jiangsu	227088	30284	6474	2859	899	17295	6329	113	31413
Hebei	190198	11334	2873	0	103	36691	2210	0	26235
Zhejiang	144302	21356	2034	0	652	4193	3504	0	23003
Buangdong	179037	7379	1169	3430	549	8649	8037	0	22735
Inner Mongolia	201723	27661	3067	0	0	13237	0	0	22484
Henan	177959	26480	6652	869	0	11404	2656	0	22089
Shanxi	193812	32628	6875	0	0	11863	0	0	21992
Liaoning	95146	75346	6317	6632	995	43665	12702	0	17679
Hubei	87008	10226	4258	1830	0	21504	1205	0	14346
Anhui	84728	1681	7904	0	103	10770	0	0	13613
Shanghai	82322	6820	1604	8118	532	14350	6154	0	11476
Guizhou	101102	11078	2000	0	0	2286	0	0	10926
Shaanxi	71891	3881	8166	0	0	4286	1927	0	94463
leilongjiang	66381	8192	4259	2607	343	1715	6723	0	87829
Hunan	52427	5802	6132	0	257	9887	1095	0	85744
Fujian	56368	6489	1556	1372	0	8225	876	0	83595
Sichuan	48060	15945	8897	1830	0	12041	153	0	81206
Gansu	49553	11546	4015	1006	0	2035	3504	0	71192
Jiangxi	50596	15198	2819	0	0	8573	1095	0	71116
Yunnan	51005	15785	6328	0	0	2398	0	0	69937
Chongqing	39389	251	2654	0	0	6834	0	0	66666
Tianjin	55060	10207	0	869	0	3200	0	0	63896
Guangxi	44698	1850	2454	0	0	0	219	0	63157
Jilin	37000	8034	2643	2927	0	5579	2628	0	62324
Beijing	28673	17788	667	4904	103	3669	4161	0	48921
Ningxia	33321	6745	2102	0	0	0	1478	0	38752
Xinjiang	19881	4766	4039	503	0	0	3176	0	34087
Qinghai	9298	0	1259	0	0	572	0	0	12168
Hainan	6716	1040	2622	0	0	0	0	0	9589
Tibet	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2755021	118873	127093	43627	4741	282251	78133	113	373085

Source: Co-authors X. Li and N. Wei compiled from multiple references as explained in Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009b.

#### High-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> point sources

As described in more detail in the next chapter, activities producing high-concentration  $CO_2$  waste streams can most readily be used in CCS projects at a relatively low cost because high-concentration  $CO_2$  emissions streams greatly simplify, or eliminate the need for, the capture process. Table 3.2 lists the production processes that generate high-concentration  $CO_2$  streams as well as other processes for comparison. As can be seen from the table, the processes for

manufacturing ammonia, methanol, liquid fuels, hydrogen, and ethylene oxide from coal can create very high-concentration  $CO_2$ . Ammonia production has been the largest source of high-concentration  $CO_2$  in China and generated about 117 million tonnes  $CO_2$  per year before 2005.<sup>52</sup> Combining this category with hydrogen and ethylene oxide productions, the amount adds to about 130 million tonnes of  $CO_2$  per year.<sup>53</sup>

Industry	CO <sub>2</sub> Concentrations* in waste stream
Power generation	3-15%
Cement	15-25%
Iron & steel	15-20%
Refinery	3-18%
Ethylene	12%
Ammonia (based on coal gasification	100%
Coal to methanol	100%
Coal to liquid fuels (indirect and direct methods)	100%
Hydrogen	100%
Ethylene oxide	100%

Table 3.2 Range of  $CO_2$  Concentrations from Emission Sources by sector

\* Scientifically speaking, a component's share in a gas mixture should be represented as "partial pressure". Here we use the term "concentration" for the general audience, even though not accurate.

Source: Co-authors X. Li and N. Wei and Zheng Z. et al., 2010.

However, China's coal-to-chemicals capacities have been expanding rapidly in recent years. A study published earlier this year by Tsinghua University and Princeton University found that coal-to-methanol will soon become the largest source of high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> in China, emitting 172 million tonnes per year when all the under construction methanol plants go online.<sup>54</sup> The Tsinghua and Princeton team identified 398 Chinese facilities that generate high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub>. Of these facilities, 43 coal-to-methanol plants, 12 ammonia facilities, and two coal-to-liquids facilities that have net CO<sub>2</sub> emissions exceeding 1 million tonnes per year per facility.<sup>55</sup> Most of the mega-tonne level coal-to-methanol plants and all of the coal-to-liquids plants are under construction, while most of the ammonia production facilities are already operating.<sup>56</sup> The researchers based their calculations on estimated production once all phases of a plant are operating. The large ammonia facilities emit 14.7 million tons of CO<sub>2</sub>, while the two coal-to-liquids plants will ultimately release 21.8 million tons.<sup>57</sup> Together these large facilities will provide over 185 million tons of high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> per year in the near future.

The distribution of high-concentration  $CO_2$  sources is similar to the overall picture for large point sources, with the over one million-tonne facilities clustered in the central northern region of China.<sup>58</sup>

# Chapter 4: Capture Technology and its Status in China<sup>b</sup>

Because it requires high-cost equipment and a significant quantity of energy, carbon capture generally takes up the lion's share of the total cost of CCS—except in some industrial cases where a high-concentration  $CO_2$  waste stream already exists. Experts, however, believe that through active research and by scaling up the commercial capacity of CCS these capital and energy requirements can be considerably reduced in approximately the coming decade. <sup>59</sup>

China has been engaged in capture technology research over the past five years and is making notable progress in certain key areas although implementation of CCS in China remains in its early stages. This chapter begins with an overview of  $CO_2$  capture technologies, and then discusses their current status in China, including research and pilot projects.

#### CO<sub>2</sub> capture technologies

There are three main categories of capture technologies for avoiding  $CO_2$  emissions while generating electricity from coal: post-combustion capture, oxy-fuel combustion capture, and pre-combustion capture.<sup>60</sup>

#### Post-combustion capture

As the name implies, post-combustion capture entails capturing  $CO_2$  from a waste stream after coal—or another fossil fuel—has been burned to release energy. When coal is fully combusted, the resulting exhaust gas mixture contains roughly 12 to 13 percent  $CO_2$  by volume, which must then be separated from other gases before compression, transport, and storage.

There are different approaches to capturing CO<sub>2</sub> from the waste gas stream, including wellestablished conventional technologies, such as cryogenic distillation, adsorption and absorption, and newer innovative ideas such as membrane separation and algal processes. Cryogenic distillation and chemical adsorption have been used for many years in the chemical industry to make hydrogen, oxygen, and nitrogen. Although technically mature, these approaches consume large amounts of energy, especially in the case of cryogenic distillation. Most recent CCS research has focused on improving the efficiency of chemical absorption and membrane separation. Chemical absorption is most commonly achieved by using amine-based aqueous solvents to scrub the exhaust gas. This technology is similar to flue gas desulfurization scrubbers, already used in the power generation industry, including in China. The greatest energy requirement for the amine scrubbing process is the thermal energy required to regenerate the solvents, which currently could amount to 25 to 30 percent of the energy output of a typical post-combustion coal-fired power plant.<sup>61</sup>

Post-combustion capture technology could be particularly important for China due to two key advantages: it is possible to retrofit existing coal-fired power plants with post-combustion capture technology, and this technology can also be adapted to other industrial facilities, such as cement kilns and parts of the iron and steel production process.<sup>62</sup> China has a large installed capacity of coal-fired power plants—601 GW by the end of 2008—as well as fast-growing heavy industries, which must be addressed if China is to reduce its carbon emissions meaningfully.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> S. Ming Sung, Mike Fowler, and Jingjing Qian made significant contributions to this chapter.

Accordingly, development of post-combustion capture technology in China should be given high priority.

Project	Country MW		MtCO <sub>2</sub> /y	Startup
Trona	USA	35	0.3	1978
Lubbock	USA	100	0.35-0.4	1982 <sup>ii</sup>
Bellingham	USA	320	0.1-0.12	1991
Warrior Run	USA	180	0.055	2000
<b>AEP Mountaineer</b>	USA	1300	0.1	2009
Statoil Mongstad	Norway	630 CHP	0.1/ 3-Jan	2010/ 2014
Plant Barry	USA	2567	0.1-0.15	2011
AEP Northeastern	USA	450	1.5	2011
Sargas Husnes	Norway	400	2.6	2011
Naturkraft Kårstø	Norway	420	1.2	2011-12
SSE Ferrybridge	UK	500	1.7	2011-12
Antelope Valley	USA	450	1	2012
Brindisi (ENEL 1)	Italy	660	1-1.5	2012
Aalborg V.Fall	Denmark	470	1.8	2013
Teeside	UK	800	5-Apr	2013
HECA	USA	390	2	2014
Huerth RWE	Germany	450	2.8	2014
Pottordom CCEN	Nether-	450	2	2014
Rolebatow BOT	Poland	450 858	17	2014
Williston		450	1.7	2013
Union Fenosa	Snain	800	1	2009-13
Huaneng	Opani	000	1	2010-17
Gaobeidian	China		0.003	2008
Huaneng Shidongkou	China	660	0.1	2009-10

## Table 4.1 Operational and some planned post-combustion capture power plants worldwide

*Sources:* IEA GHG, 2009; Cohen et al., 2009; MIT, 2009; ZEP, 2009; Herzog, 1999; Xu, 2008.

Some plants only capture a fraction of CO<sub>2</sub> from the flue gases produced.

"Shut down in 1984.

Still, this technology presents some unknowns and complications that will need to be addressed. For one, post-combustion capture has not been demonstrated on as large a scale as other technologies, such as those involved in pre-combustion capture. The largest post-combustion capture installation currently operating is in Trona, California, and captures only 900 metric tons of  $CO_2$  per day (0.3 MtCO<sub>2</sub> per year).<sup>63</sup> Several pilot scale demonstration projects are, however, in process as are preparations to construct larger demonstrations (see Table 4.1).<sup>64</sup> A second issue is that the current post-combustion capture process is relatively inefficient , and retrofits would incur pronounced operation and maintenance costs in addition to capital costs. Additional development work on advanced solvents and systems as well as large-scale pilots are needed to increase the efficiency of this technology.<sup>65</sup>

#### Oxy-fuel combustion with CO<sub>2</sub> capture

Oxy-fuel combustion capture is a special type of post-combustion capture that involves burning coal in a mixture of oxygen and re-circulated exhaust gas, rather than in normal air. This ensures that the exhaust gas contains nearly pure  $CO_2$ , as well as water, and eliminates the need to separate  $CO_2$  at the end from other gases.

Although considerable laboratory and pilot projects are being carried out in Europe and the United States, there is little industrial scale experience with oxy-fuel combustion capture available yet. In 2008, the Swedish power company Vattenfall began operating a 30 MW experimental oxy-fuel combustion capture facility in Germany, and the results appear promising so far.<sup>66</sup> Additional pilot facilities have been completed and others are in the planning stages or approaching construction (see Table 4.2). Overall, however, the technology has yet to be proven at an industrial scale.

Project	Country	MW	MtCO <sub>2</sub> /y captured	Startup
Total Lacq <sup>1,11</sup>	France	30	0.075	2009
Callida-A Oxyfuel	Australia	30	0.03	2010
Kimberlina	USA	50	0.25	2010
Compostilla Endesa	Spain	400	2.75	2015

## Table 4.2 Some planned oxy-fuel combustion power plants worldwide

Source: IEA GHG, 2009; MIT, 2009; ZEP, 2009. <sup>1</sup> Not necessarily processing all flue gas for CO<sub>2</sub> capture. <sup>11</sup> Using heavy oil as the feedstock.

Because oxy-fuel combustion capture requires the production of almost pure oxygen at very large scale for combustion, it is also energy intensive and expensive to run. Retrofitting the technology to existing power plants presents further challenges although two retrofit pilot projects were reported in 2009 in France and the United Kingdom.<sup>67</sup>

Initial research suggests that oxy-fuel combustion capture may be able to be adapted to capture  $CO_2$  emissions from non-power industrial facilities as well as coal-fired power plants, and may have the capacity to offer some cost advantages over post-combustion carbon capture.<sup>68</sup>

#### Pre-combustion capture

A third form of capture technology—pre-combustion capture—involves converting coal to a synthetic gas (known as "syngas") in a reducing environment (i.e., an environment with no significant supply of oxygen), and removing  $CO_2$  before utilizing the resulting gas for fuel. Coal gasification requires high temperatures and pressures as well as the presence of water to provide hydrogen. Raw syngas is composed primarily of carbon monoxide (typically around 50 percent by molecular weight) and hydrogen (30 to 40 percent), with less than 20 percent  $CO_2$ .<sup>69</sup> Depending on the purpose of the process, some or all of the carbon monoxide in the syngas can be further oxidized to  $CO_2$  through a so-called "shift reaction."

To separate  $CO_2$  from the syngas, the gas is put in contact with a solvent that captures  $CO_2$  through either chemical absorption or physical adsorption. The solvent then goes through a

regeneration process, which releases pure  $CO_2$ . The  $CO_2$  can also be separated from syngas by using specially designed membranes, which only allow  $CO_2$  molecules to pass through them.

The main advantage of pre-combustion capture is that syngas contains a much higher concentration of  $CO_2$  (especially after carbon monoxide is converted to  $CO_2$ ) than does flue gas from post-combustion processes. This allows the use of physical solvents, which have lower regeneration costs and energy needs than chemical solvents, to capture the  $CO_2$ .

Pre-combustion capture is conceptually more complicated than other forms of capture, yet gasification and  $CO_2$  separation are standard practices in the petrochemicals industry, which uses syngas to produce hydrogen, methanol, ammonia, and other intermediary chemicals.

For power generation, gasification can also be coupled with gas and steam turbines, known as Integrated Gasification Combined Cycle (IGCC) technology, to generate power more efficiently than a conventional coal-fired power plant.<sup>70</sup> Syngas from coal gasification can be used directly in a gas turbine to generate electricity; however, if the goal is to reduce CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, the syngas must first go through the CO<sub>2</sub> removal process described above. After CO<sub>2</sub> removal, only hydrogen remains, which can then be burned in gas turbines.

Millions of tons of  $CO_2$  are separated from syngas each year at facilities around the world. One example from the United States is the Dakota Gasification Company plant located in Beulah, North Dakota. There, brown coal (lignite) is gasified and the resulting syngas is converted to synthetic natural gas (SNG), by-product  $CO_2$ , and other products. The SNG is sold into the interstate pipeline system, while the  $CO_2$  is transported hundreds of kilometers away to the Weyburn area in Canada, where it is used for enhanced oil recovery. Currently, 8,800 tons of  $CO_2$  are sequestered every day at the Weyburn site.<sup>71</sup>

Because syngas has higher concentrations of  $CO_2$  than exhaust gas from conventional coal combustion, and because IGCC technology offers relatively high efficiency power generation, there has been much interest in promoting IGCC for new coal-based power plants. Thus far, the high capital costs associated with this technology have delayed rapid development, but many IGCC projects are planned for the next few years, and some of these will incorporate  $CO_2$  capture technology (see Table 4.3).

Project	Countr y	MW	MtCO <sub>2</sub> /y captured <sup>i</sup>	Startup
ZeroGen	Australi a	80/ 300	0.42/ TBD	2012/ 2017
GreenGen	China	250/ 650	0.03/ TBD	2012-13/ 2017
Powerfuel Hatfield	UK	900	5	2012-14
Nuon Magnum	Nether- lands	1200	2-2.5	2013
Kedzierzyn PKE	Poland	250"	2.4	2014
TCEP	USA	600	3	2014
RWE Goldenbergwerk	German y	450	2.3-2.8	2014-15
Rotterdam ESSENT	Nether- lands	1000	4	2016

Table 4.3 Some planned pre-combustion capture power plants worldwide

Source: IEA GHG, 2009; MIT, 2009; ZEP, 2009.

<sup>i</sup> Some plants will only capture a fraction of CO<sub>2</sub> from the syngas produced.

Polygeneration facility, coproducing 500 MW of syngas.

#### Costs of carbon capture

Cost is a key determinant in technology choices for power generation and CCS, but the dearth of commercial-scale operating experience in some CCS technologies means that cost estimates for  $CO_2$  capture are uncertain and vary widely. Only more extensive, practical experience with real projects will reduce the inherent uncertainty of these cost estimates, and the cost figures cited here should only be treated as estimates. Technological advancements and adjustments in building costs may further reduce the costs of  $CO_2$  capture over time.

With these caveats in mind, a recent evaluation of cost estimates reported from the Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development (OECD) countries in 2008 found that precombustion capture would be the most cost-effective approach based on current technology levels, if rolled out on a large scale.<sup>72</sup> Oxy-fuel combustion would come in second, and post-combustion capture would place third (see Figure 4.1). These costs are projections for when CCS systems are widely deployed, and thus take into account future advantages in areas such as economies of scale. As Figure 4.1 indicates, CO<sub>2</sub> capture costs, including CO<sub>2</sub> compression but not transportation and sequestration, range from \$30 to \$70 per ton of CO<sub>2</sub> avoided.<sup>73</sup>



Figure 4.1 Cost comparison of CO<sub>2</sub> capture technologies (\$ per ton of CO<sub>2</sub> avoided)<sup>i</sup>

*Sources:* OECD figures from Al-Juaied and Whitmore, 2009; China figures from NZEC, 2009 (converted from RMB at \$1=6.82 RMB).

<sup>1</sup> Costs are relative to SC technology without carbon capture

A recent report by the UK-China Near Zero Emissions Coal Project (NZEC) estimates that unit costs for carbon capture in China will be only half of those in OECD countries, based on several case studies by different research groups.<sup>74</sup> Figure 4.1 includes a few of the estimates from this report. The NZEC study also found that retrofitting a supercritical coal-fired power plant with oxy-fuel combustion capture technology would cost less than both post-combustion capture and pre-combustion capture. Further, according to this study, IGCC with carbon capture and storage would provide no obvious economic advantages over post-combustion facilities. The NZEC report does not discuss the reasons for this IGCC finding, although it appears to be linked to assumptions that the capital costs for an IGCC plant would be 15 percent higher than for an

oxy-fuel combustion plant and that IGCC would be only 1.2 percent more efficient than oxy-fuel power generation.

Another recent publication by Chinese researchers estimates that  $CO_2$  capture for IGCC in China will cost \$29 per ton.<sup>75</sup> The researchers reached this estimate by looking at existing industrial production processes for pure  $CO_2$  in China. Similarly, a co-author of our report— Lifeng Zhao—has estimated pre-combustion carbon capture costs by looking at operational data from an existing Chinese coal-to-methanol plant that uses an advanced gasifier and separates  $CO_2$  from syngas using the commercially available solvent Selexol. She estimates that  $CO_2$ capture, including compression, would cost \$18 per ton.<sup>76</sup> Because this study did not account for the energy penalty, (i.e., the extra energy required for the capture process), this figure is not the total cost of avoided  $CO_2$ , which should be somewhat higher.

Bearing in mind the large uncertainty in cost estimates for CCS, the expected cost of  $CO_2$  capture in China still appears lower than in OECD countries, especially when using post-combustion technology. This difference can likely be attributed to cheaper fuel, labor, and materials, leading to lower capital, operations, and maintenance costs in China. For example, the capital needed to build a coal-fired power plant is about 30 percent lower for IGCC technology and 50 percent lower for subcritical and supercritical technologies in China than in industrialized countries.<sup>77</sup>

#### Existing high concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources

Lowering the costs of the  $CO_2$  capture technologies described above will be important for widespread CCS adoption, but initial demonstration projects could also reduce costs while building experience and targeting a sizeable portion of emissions by focusing instead on the "low-hanging fruit" in  $CO_2$  capture. As described in the previous chapter, coal-to-methanol, ammonia, and coal-to-liquids production generate high-concentration  $CO_2$  streams as byproducts. Because these chemical processes involve coal gasification, they already require the separation of  $CO_2$  from hydrogen. Therefore, "capture" would simply require collecting these existing high-concentration  $CO_2$  streams – instead of venting the  $CO_2$  – and then dehydrating them (i.e., removing any water) before compressing the remaining  $CO_2$  gas.

The incremental cost of CO<sub>2</sub> capture from these sources should be lower than for an IGCC power plant. Researchers at Princeton University and Tsinghua University evaluated 27 such CO<sub>2</sub> sources and their potential storage sinks in China and estimated that the costs of CCS for high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources in saline aquifers – including transportation and storage – would be less than \$21 per tonne of CO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>78</sup>

While existing high-concentration  $CO_2$  sources do not represent the full spectrum of emissions sources that CCS will likely need to address—most notably coal-fired power plants, which are the largest, most problematic sources of  $CO_2$  emissions—they do present significant opportunities for initial implementation and demonstration of the technology at lower cost. In particular, early CCS demonstration projects in China could take advantage of highconcentration  $CO_2$  sources generated by the country's fast-growing ammonia industry.

#### Status of CCS in China

As discussed in Chapter 2, China's efforts to reduce emissions from its coal-fired power plants have primarily centered on reducing energy demand through increased energy efficiency and

installing new, more efficient generating technologies such as supercritical and ultra-supercritical boilers.

As explained in the following sections, China has recently begun intensifying CCS research and considering pilot CCS projects as a potential additional emissions control measure. China has also exhibited a growing capability in coal gasification technology, which, while not being used for CCS per se, opens up the possibility for CCS in the future.

Still, while China's research efforts in  $CO_2$  capture technology are now wide-ranging, these studies exist mainly at the lab or bench scales. Thus, there is still significant potential for bidirectional cooperation and technology transfer between China and industrialized countries that have also been researching CCS and moving forward with demonstration activities.

#### CO<sub>2</sub> capture research

As China's interest in CCS grows, its universities and specialized research institutes are playing dynamic roles in fundamental research and applied technologies, especially in the area of  $CO_2$  separation.

Tsinghua University, for example, hosts one part of a Joint National Key Laboratory of Chemical Engineering that is studying chemical solvents for CO<sub>2</sub> absorption including ammonia, amines, and sulfonate. With financial support from the energy company BP, Tsinghua's Department of Thermal Engineering set up a collaborative center in 2002 to focus on IGCC-related research. In early 2008, the university established a Low-Carbon Energy Lab that aims to integrate university-wide resources to conduct clean energy studies.<sup>79</sup>

The efforts at Tsinghua University are only some among many. Zhejiang University, Harbin Engineering University, Shanghai Jiaotong University, and Nanjing Agricultural University have also been active in the area of chemical absorption.<sup>80</sup> Chinese Mining University and Nanjing Chemical Institute have carried out significant research on physical adsorption for CO<sub>2</sub> capture.<sup>81</sup> Zhejiang University and a half dozen other Chinese universities are also studying membrane technology, particularly polypropylene hollow fiber membranes. Southeast University, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Huabei Electrical Power University, and Zhejiang University have been studying oxy-fuel combustion.

In addition to universities, several specialized research institutes are taking the lead in certain areas. For example, Dalian Institute of Physical Chemistry and the Institute of Engineering Thermophysics, both of which belong to the Chinese Academy of Sciences, are national leaders in polymer and inorganic membrane research and chemical looping combustion, respectively. The Thermal Power Research Institute (TPRI) under the Huaneng Group—a state-owned power generator—is also a well-known Chinese leader in  $CO_2$  capture technology, not only in the laboratory but also in its industrial pilots, as described below.

#### Post-combustion capture pilots

China's Huaneng Group is advancing post-combustion capture technologies through two pilot projects. As a result of its growing experience in post-combustion capture, Huaneng's TPRI intends to market its technology and engineering services outside of China.<sup>82</sup> The China Power Investment Corporation (CPIC) has also built one small capture facility in Chongqing, as described below.

- Huaneng Gaobeidian Experimental Unit. This is a 3000 tonne per year amine-based post-combustion capture project retrofit to the China Huaneng Group's Gaobeidian power plant near Beijing. The project first went into operation just prior to the 2008 Olympic Games. The effort has benefited from technological cooperation with Australia's Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation, under the auspices of high-level cooperative agreements.<sup>83</sup> TPRI has been the project's technical manager and successfully tested its chemical solvent for CO<sub>2</sub> capture in this unit. The institute has applied for patent protection in China.<sup>84</sup> The captured CO<sub>2</sub> is purified to above 99.5 percent and sold to the food industry.
- Huaneng Shanghai Pilot Unit. To help promote the Shanghai World Exposition of 2010, the Huaneng Group and TPRI have constructed a larger post-combustion capture unit in Shanghai at Huaneng's Shidongkou Number Two Power Plant. The unit is designed to capture 100,000 tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> per year using an amine-based solution. This facility became operational in 2010. The captured CO<sub>2</sub> from this project is also sold to industrial customers.<sup>85</sup>
- **CPIC Chongqing Pilot Unit**. In September 2008, CPIC began to construct a pilot post-combustion capture facility capable of capturing 10,000 tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> per year at the company's Shuangkui Power Plant in Chongqing. The system relies completely on Chinese technology and equipment at a total investment cost of \$1.8 million, and began operating on January 20, 2010.<sup>86</sup>

#### Coal gasification and pre-combustion capture pilots

Chinese coal and power companies are currently also considering several significant IGCC projects (see Figure 4.2). Most of these are only at their initial pre-feasibility study stages, however, and will require further approval from the central government before they can proceed to the design stage.<sup>87</sup>



Figure 4.2 Map of IGCC facilities proposed by industries in China as of 2009

*Source:* Co-author Xiaochun Li, 2009: Matching of IGCC and CCS, presentation at U.S.-China Workshop on Clean Energy and CCS hosted by Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, Harvard Kennedy School, April.

Most of the proposed IGCC projects in China have not indicated a clear plan for carbon capture, with the exception of the Huaneng and CPIC projects discussed below.

- Huaneng GreenGen Plant: The first phase of this project, a 250 MW IGCC using Chinese gasification technology—TPRI's dry feed gasifiers—is under construction in Tianjin's Binhai New Area. As of August 2010, the construction of foundations and structures has largely been completed and equipment installation is scheduled to be finished by the end of 2010. The start up date for Phase I is the end of June 2011.<sup>88</sup> Relying on the syngas produced from this demonstration facility, Huaneng plans to first establish a 2 MW pilot system for testing coal-to-hydrogen, fuel cells, and carbon capture and sequestration.<sup>89</sup> A sequestration plan for the project is under development and may include enhanced oil recovery.<sup>90</sup> This project has received funding from China's national high-tech research and development (R&D) program—Program 863—as well as a grant from the Asian Development Bank. Chapter 6 provides more information on GreenGen.
- **CPIC's Langfang Plant**: This 2x488 MW IGCC project near Beijing has passed prefeasibility study and Environmental Impact Assessment. It has also obtained permits on power and water usage, but has yet to be granted the final green light for construction by China's NDRC. The project plans to capture some of its CO<sub>2</sub>. Chapter 6 provides more information on this project.

To develop its coal gasification facilities, China has imported key technologies and equipment from abroad, bringing its first foreign gasifier from Texaco (now merged into GE) in 1996. According to a recent study by Tsinghua University's BP Center, China now has nearly 100 large gasifiers, most of which have been licensed from Shell or GE.<sup>91</sup> Five chemical manufacturing facilities in China brought gasifiers from Shell Global Solutions online in 2006, and an additional six facilities brought Shell gasifiers online in 2008. These activities represent more than half of all Shell gasification activity globally since the company initially developed its technology in the 1980s.<sup>92</sup> GE Energy and Siemens share similar experiences.<sup>93</sup>

In addition to purchasing technology, China has collaborated with foreign firms to manufacture gasifiers. In 2008, for example, GE reported that China fabricated 90 percent of the company's gasifiers.<sup>94</sup> The Hangzhou Boiler Works, located south of Shanghai, is currently constructing two gasifiers bound for the United States for Duke Energy's IGCC plant in Edwardsport, Indiana. China also manufactures some of Shell's gasifiers.<sup>95</sup>

Domestically, China has demonstrated growing capacity for coal gasification technology development and innovation. The Institute of Clean Coal Technology at the East China University of Science and Technology has developed an opposed multi-burner slurry feed gasifier technology. Five units using that technology had started up by the end of 2008, with at least 28 additional units under construction.<sup>96</sup> The industry-funded TPRI has also developed its own coal gasification technology, including a dry-feed gasifier that has been tested at pilot plant scale.<sup>97</sup>

Recently, East China University of Science and Technology's gasifier was evaluated for projects outside of China, including in North America. TPRI's gasifier was also selected for a 150 MW IGCC project in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup> It has been reported that the Mitsubishi Group will build a chemicals plant that will use Chinese gasifiers in Indonesia.<sup>99</sup>

While recent growth in China's coal gasification industry has boosted the country's overall gasification capacity and related technological abilities, most of this growth has focused on coal-

to-chemicals and coal-to-liquids applications, which have serious climate implications. Because coal contains more carbon than oil does, replacing oil with coal without CCS will lead to twice as many CO<sub>2</sub> emissions.<sup>100</sup> Coal-to-liquid and coal-to-chemical also require abundant water resources, which are not always available in water-stressed China. China's NDRC called for restraint in developing coal-to-chemical projects in 2006 and mid-2008, and issued a moratorium on coal-to-liquid projects outside of two approved plans. In 2008, the NDRC specifically requested the suspension of a large indirect coal liquefaction project by Shenhua-Ningxia Coal Group and Shell that had ignored the 2008 moratorium and continued with its planning.<sup>101</sup>

#### Underground coal gasification

China is arguably the world leader in Underground Coal Gasification (UCG) technology, which involves using wells to gasify coal in situ in wet coal seams deep underground—then drawing out the syngas.<sup>102</sup> CO<sub>2</sub> can be captured from this syngas and injected back underground. Research is underway to establish whether this CO<sub>2</sub> can be pumped back into the same cavity for in-situ storage.

Several pilot projects have been proposed or are operating today in Australia, South Africa, and the United States, and it has been reported that the former Soviet Union used UGC for several commercial power plants.<sup>103</sup> A recent economic and technical analysis in the United States suggests that UGC may be an economical way to produce electricity from coal with CCS, due to comparatively low capital costs for production facilities.<sup>104</sup>

China began serious UGC research in the mid-1980s and has run several dozen trials to date, including in Xuzhou in Jiangsu Province, Tangshan in Hebei Province, and the central area of Shandong Province.<sup>105</sup> These projects use mine wells as the gasifiers. More advanced forms of UCG do not rely on well gasifiers. Rather, air or oxygen is directly injected into coal seams that are too deep to mine and syngas is extracted through production wells. ENN Group, a private Chinese company, constructed China's first such advanced UCG pilot in Wulanchabu in Inner Mongolia.<sup>106</sup> This project broke ground in April 2007 and started stably producing syngas that October.<sup>107</sup> Although the project encountered some technical problems in 2008, China's University of Mining and Technology in Beijing helped resolve those issues. In June 2009, ENN Group successfully began to use the low-heating value syngas to generate electricity (500 kW), and produce methanol.

While UCG linked with CCS may eventually become a promising option, right now it is difficult to ensure the integrity of such operations. The storage of  $CO_2$  in shallow combustion cavities is not yet well understood, and the use of syngas from UCG for power generation or liquid fuel production at scale has yet to be demonstrated.<sup>108</sup>

#### Capturing high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub>

Manufacturing of chemicals from coal is widespread and growing rapidly in China. China is the world's largest ammonia producer.<sup>109</sup> Close to half of the coal gasified in China in recent years has been used for ammonia production, and the total coal used for manufacturing chemicals may soon reach 180 million tons annually.<sup>110</sup> Given the very high concentration of  $CO_2$  in the waste streams vented by these processes, and hence the low incremental costs for  $CO_2$  capture (mainly a compression cost), sequestering  $CO_2$  from ammonia production could be a stepping-stone for developing China's CCS capacity. Recognizing this, researchers at Tsinghua University have investigated large  $CO_2$  point sources in the "Capital Circle" region of Beijing, Tianjin, and Hubei Province and identified 34 ammonia plants that, combined, release 13 million tons of nearly pure

 $\rm CO_2$  per year.<sup>111</sup> Depleted oil fields nearby these plants offer the potential for enhanced oil recovery.<sup>112</sup>

In Inner Mongolia, Shenhua's coal-to-liquid facility is now operational, and is eventually expected to produce coal-based transportation fuels along with more than 3 million tons per year of byproduct  $CO_2$ . Similar to the systems used for ammonia synthesis, Shenhua's project produces large quantities of hydrogen. Collection of the resulting byproduct  $CO_2$  would be relatively inexpensive. Chapter 6 discusses in more detail how Shenhua is planning to collect several million tons of  $CO_2$  per year as soon as suitable sequestration can be developed.<sup>113</sup>

## Chapter 5: CO<sub>2</sub> Geologic Storage Capacity in China<sup>c</sup>

In the CCS process, captured  $CO_2$  must be transported from its capture source to a suitable site where it can be injected underground for permanent disposal. This storage requires specific types of geologic formation. Initial studies suggest that China's geologic storage capacity for  $CO_2$  likely far exceeds the necessary volume. This chapter briefly discusses the requirements for  $CO_2$ transport and storage and China's geologic storage potential in more detail.

The capacity figures presented here are *theoretical* estimates based on basin-scale assessments that were carried out jointly by China's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics (IRSM) and the U.S. Department of Energy's Pacific Northwest National Lab (PNNL) (the same team that assembled data on China's large point sources of CO<sub>2</sub>, as discussed in Chapter 3). The IRSM/PNNL work represents the most comprehensive study in the area of storage capacity in China to date.

However, much more extensive and detailed geologic information will be required to estimate China's effective and practical capacity for CO<sub>2</sub> storage. Such assessments will need to be performed at smaller scales with more geological data and taking into account storage efficiency and other factors. Nonetheless, the joint IRSM/PNNL team's high-level estimates are very useful in demonstrating China's unambiguous suitability for geologic sequestration at a large scale.

Overall, China's total theoretical CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity in depleted oil and gas fields, deep saline formations, and unminable coal seams, as estimated by IRSM/PNNL researchers, could be about 3,120 billion tons—over 500 times China's total CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in 2004.<sup>114</sup> Deep saline formations offer the largest potential storage capacity in China, accounting for approximately 99 percent of the country's total geologic storage resources, as we further outline below. The IRSM/PNNL studies also show that numerous high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> point sources are located near depleted oil and gas fields, making them potentially good candidates for CCS demonstration using enhanced oil recovery or enhanced gas recovery (EOR and EGR, respectively).

Although demonstration projects should be able to move forward, complications for a larger CCS strategy must still be overcome. Notably, China's heavily industrialized east and south-central regions have fewer on-shore  $CO_2$  storage reservoirs than do other regions.<sup>115</sup> Follow-up assessments on the technical and economic feasibility of using nearby offshore reservoirs for  $CO_2$  storage in these regions are needed.

#### Transport and storage of CO<sub>2</sub>

After the capture stage,  $CO_2$  must be compressed to a supercritical state—a temperature above 31.1°C and a pressure of 7.29 atmospheres. At that point,  $CO_2$  becomes as dense as a liquid but continues to fill up containers as gas does—so that transportation is more economical over long distances than it would be for gaseous  $CO_2$ . Compared to capture and injection, transportation is a relatively simple task and can be done via pipeline, trucks, or ships. More than 5,800 kilometers (3,600 miles) of  $CO_2$  pipelines operate today in the United States, with the oldest long-distance line having operated since 1972.<sup>116</sup> Design and operational protocols are well established to prevent leakage, corrosion, and blockage.  $CO_2$  is commonly dehydrated and purified from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> Xiaochun Li and Ning Wei from China's Institute of Rock and Soil Mechanics are the main contributors to this chapter with most of their information drawn from their joint publications with the U.S. Department of Energy's Pacific Northwest National Laboratory.

contaminants to varying degrees before entering pipelines, depending on the specifications and the application.

Underground disposal of  $CO_2$  requires a geologic formation that has a permeable layer, such as porous sandstone, that can absorb  $CO_2$ , which is also covered by an impermeable (cap rock) layer, such as shale, that will seal the injected  $CO_2$  below. Two types of geologic formations have most widely been considered for possible  $CO_2$  sequestration: depleted oil and gas reservoirs, and deep saline formations. A third possible formation for sequestration could be coal seams that are unlikely to be mined because they are situated too deeply, are too thin, or are too high in impurities like sulfur to be used economically.

Among potential geologic storage options,  $CO_2$  injection in oil and gas reservoirs has been most widely practiced to date although storage in deep saline formations is also considered viable for the immediate term and beyond. Overall, global storage capacity in deep saline formations is believed to exceed the capacity in oil and gas fields by orders of magnitude.

Deep saline formations share many of the same trapping mechanisms and operational engineering characteristics as oil and gas fields, but have not yet been mapped or characterized to the same degree as these areas—in part because EOR and EGS offer the advantage of generating additional oil and gas revenues. Deep saline formations are, however, currently utilized or planned in internationally well-known sequestration projects, the best known being the Sleipner project in the North Sea.

Injection and sequestration in coal seams is at an earlier development stage than for oil and gas fields, and is only now being tested at increasing scale. Several technical issues must be resolved before this method can be considered a viable, large-scale option.<sup>117</sup>

#### Geologic storage capacity for CO<sub>2</sub>

Determining the available geologic storage capacity for  $CO_2$  is a critical factor in developing CCS projects and strategies. The accuracy of capacity estimates depends on the scale of the assessment and the factors considered (see Figure 5.1).<sup>118</sup>



The Carbon Sequestration Leadership Forum (CSLF) recommends a techno-economic resourcereserve pyramid to describe the accuracy of storage capacity estimates. A larger, theoretical capacity estimate can be made based on high-level data. These estimates can then be refined to
identify smaller subsets of Effective, Practical, and Matched Capacities by considering the following factors:

- Reservoir structure
- Sandstone porosity
- Brine concentration
- Cap rock tightness
- CO<sub>2</sub> injectivity
- Displacement pressure
- Permitting regulations
- Infrastructure constraints
- Economic viability.

The CSLF summarizes the scales of assessment as:<sup>119</sup>

- *Country-Scale Assessment*: high-level studies performed for a contiguous geographic area usually encompassing several sedimentary basins;
- Basin-Scale Assessment: more detailed studies focusing on a particular sedimentary basin;
- *Regional-Scale Assessment*: performed at an increasing level of detail for a large, geographicallycontiguous portion of a sedimentary basin;
- *Local-Scale Assessment*: very detailed investigations of several candidate sites, usually performed at a pre-engineering level; and
- *Site-Scale Assessment*: performed for the specific storage unit, usually to model the behavior of the injected CO<sub>2</sub>.

The joint IRSM/PNNL team used methods recommended by the CSLF to estimate the theoretical storage capacities described below.<sup>120</sup>

## General characteristics of Chinese geology

China covers a land area of 9.6 million km<sup>2</sup>, of which 4.58 million km<sup>2</sup> overlie sedimentary basins.<sup>121</sup> There are 373 Meso-Cenozoic basins (i.e., basins that are tens of millions to hundreds of millions of years old) that are expected to bear oil and/or natural gas, of which 210 have sizes over 1,000 km<sup>2</sup>.<sup>122</sup> China's largest inland basin is the Tarim Basin, but this basin is located in the western part of the country, far from large CO<sub>2</sub> point sources.

While China's sedimentary basins are large in number, they are also among the most complicated worldwide and detailed localized studies and site characterization will be crucial to ensure successful  $CO_2$  injection. Eastern China features rift basins, western China features compression type basins, and central China has combined forms. In general, China's basins are characterized by small size, numerous faults, and strong faulting activity, which have led to the formation of complex types of geologic traps.<sup>123</sup>

Figure 5.2 shows the major sedimentary basins and the distribution of the four major classes of deep geologic reservoirs in China. Table 5.1 shows the individual values for thickness, and

porosity parameters assumed by the IRSM/PNNL team in estimating the  $CO_2$  storage capacity of each class of deep geologic reservoir for the major basins.<sup>124</sup>

		Average Net Sand Thickness (m) / Porosity (%)	Capacity in Deep Saline Formations (MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	Capacity in Oilfields by Proven OOIP(MtCO <sub>2</sub> )	Enhanced Oil Recovery Capacity (MBO)	Capacity in Gasfields by Proved OGIP(MtCO <sub>2</sub> )
	Onshore Basins					
1	Tarim	300 / 0.15	745,800	69	89	620
2	Ordos	300 / 0.15	256,500	360	700	1110
3	Bohai Bay	200 / 0.2	233,300	1,930	1,860	280
4	Songliao	200 / 0.15	227,800	1570	2510	590
5	Zhunggar	300 / 0.15	197,100	200	340	100
6	HeHuai	300 / 0.2	178,000			
7	Subei	300 / 0.2	89,900	100	130	8
8	Erlian	200 / 0.15	85,000	31	51	
9	Sichuan	300 / 0.05	77,600	20	32	1050
10	Turpan-Hami	300 / 0.15	54,300	120	160	36
11	JiangHan- Dongting	150 / 0.2	52,800	24	30	
12	Sanjiang	200 / 0.15	44,900			
13	Qinshui	300 / 0.15	29,000			
14	Qaidam	50 / 0.15	21,500	81	130	350
15	Hailaer	100 / 0.15	16,100			
16	Nanxiang	100 / 0.15	7,500	65	120	
17	Liaohe Depression			440	540	80
18	Jiuxi-Jiudong- Huahai			15	25	120
19	Yilanyitong			14	17	5
20	Yanqi			7	8	15
	Total Onshore		2,317,100	4,895	6,531	4,323
	Offshore Basins					
1	East China Sea	300	341,800			160
2	Southern Yellow Sea	300	133,800			
3	Bohai Wan	300	109,200	130	160	46
4	Zhujiangkou	200	68,700	41	89	12
5	Yinggehai	300	56,000			680
6	Northern Yellow Sea	300	31,500			
7	Beibu Gulf	300	23,800	18	34	
8	Western Taiwan	100	10,000			
9	Luzhou Island	100	1,900			
	Total Offshore		776,700	189	283	898
	τοται		3,093,800	5,084	6,814	5,221

## Table 5.1 Estimated theoretical capacities and key characteristics of China's onshore and offshore sedimentary basins

Sources: Li, X. et al., 2009.



Figure 5.2 Large CO<sub>2</sub> sources relative to potential storage reservoirs

Source: Dahowski, R.T., X. Li et al., 2009a.

## Deep saline formations

Deep formations containing brine appear to be the largest, most extensively distributed, and highest-capacity potential  $CO_2$  storage formations. Four different  $CO_2$  trapping mechanisms will work in deep saline formations. These are:

- Structural or stratigraphic trapping (enclosing CO<sub>2</sub> beneath the cap rock of a reservoir as a separate phase);
- Residual trapping (diffusing CO<sub>2</sub> in sandstones' pores and retention through capillary forces);
- Solubility trapping (dissolving CO<sub>2</sub> into the brine); and
- Mineral trapping (eventually mineralizing the CO<sub>2</sub> in rocks).

All of these mechanisms can provide potentially significant or very large storage capacities.<sup>125</sup>

The study by the IRSM/PNNL team considered only the solubility trapping mechanism by estimating the volume of brine contained in each sedimentary basin and how much  $CO_2$  could dissolve in the brine.<sup>126</sup> Their assessment of 16 onshore and 9 offshore deep saline formations produced a total theoretical storage capacity of nearly 3,100 Gt of  $CO_2$  (see Table 5.1).<sup>127</sup>

## Depleted oil basins and enhanced oil recovery (EOR)

Depleted oil fields may provide convenient places to sequester  $CO_2$  because these formations have closed structures and can trap pressurized  $CO_2$ . The injected  $CO_2$  may further be used for EOR, thus reducing the net costs of CCS by providing offsetting revenue.

For depleted oilfields, detailed data on geologic characterization are usually already available. When estimating theoretical storage capacity of depleted oilfields, it is commonly assumed that  $CO_2$  can be held in the same volume as, and at a similar pressure to, the original-oil-in-place. Therefore, by using original-oil-in-place data, it is possible to estimate the maximum amount of  $CO_2$  that an oil field could store.

The IRSM/PNNL researchers estimated theoretical CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity at basin scale for oilfields using this method.<sup>128</sup> As Table 5.1 shows, the oilfields in the 16 largest onshore basins could ultimately store about 4,900 Mt of CO<sub>2</sub>, assuming all of the oil will be replaced by CO<sub>2</sub>. Adding several offshore basins, the total theoretical storage capacity of oilfields was estimated at around 5,000 Mt of CO<sub>2</sub>. The incremental oil output through CO<sub>2</sub> EOR from those depleted oil basins may amount to 7 billion barrels, the equivalent of two and a half years of China's current total annual oil consumption.<sup>129</sup>

Because geologic and engineering factors limit the actual use of these theoretical capacities, Chinese researchers, supported by the NZEC, have also estimated the effective capacities—the storage capacity more likely to be available—of several specific oilfields. The reservoirs studied include the Daqing and Jilin oilfields in northeast China, Jiangsu oilfields in the eastern coastal area, Dagang oilfields in Tianjin, and Shengli oilfields in Shandong Province.<sup>130</sup> The NZEC and IRSM/PNNL studies were conducted at different scales so their numbers are not directly comparable.

Figure 5.2 shows the location of oil fields and sedimentary basins having potential for storing  $CO_2$  in China.

Compared to deep saline formations, the storage capacity of depleted oilfields (gas fields as well) appears tiny—only 0.2 percent of the former, as indicated in Table 5.1. However, the possibility of enhanced oil recovery offers a financial incentive for early CCS projects, which could aid the transition to larger scale CCS.

### Depleted natural gas basins and enhanced gas recovery (EGR)

Similar to depleted oil basins and EOR, depleted natural gas basins offer potential revenue opportunities in the form of increased gas production through emerging EGR techniques. The joint IRSM/PNNL team estimates that when all natural gas fields are depleted, they would be able to store about 5.1 billion tonnes of supercritical CO<sub>2</sub>.<sup>131</sup> According to the study, the best depleted gas fields for CO<sub>2</sub> storage are primarily located in the Sichuan Basin, the North China plain (including Dagang Oil Area of Huanghua and Jizhong Depressions), the Songliao Basin and the southeastern part of the Zhunggar Basin.

### Unminable coal seams

Coal has methane gas absorbed in its pores, which could be driven out by injecting  $CO_2$  into coal seams. This process of enhanced coalbed methane recovery (ECBM) using  $CO_2$  is being investigated as one way of sequestering  $CO_2$ , but it is not yet a commercial technology or proven technique. Nonetheless, ECBM may achieve some significance in the future. Since 2003 in China, there has been a \$10 million pilot project for  $CO_2$  ECBM, carried out jointly by the Canadian Alberta Research Council and the China United Coalbed Methane Company.<sup>132</sup> By 2006, 192 metric tonnes of liquid  $CO_2$  was injected into a single coal seam in the south Qinshui Basin of Shanxi Province.<sup>133</sup>

The IRSM and PNNL researchers estimate that the theoretical  $CO_2$  storage capacity of deep, unminable coal seams in China is approximately 12,000 Mt of  $CO_2$  within 45 major coal basins,

of which the top three are the Ordos basin in Inner Mongolia and the Turpan-Hami and Santang Lake basins in Xinjiang.<sup>134</sup>

## CO<sub>2</sub> source-reservoir matching

From Figure 5.2, which overlays large  $CO_2$  sources and the four main types of reservoirs, we can roughly see that: 1) major oil fields have some large  $CO_2$  sources nearby; 2) the southeastern regions has few potential storage reservoirs unless offshore saline formations are considered; and 3) there should be easy source-reservoir matching in the southwestern and northern areas.

More rigorous matching through Geographic Information System (GIS) modeling by IRSM/PNNL has confirmed this visual interpretation that most large stationary  $CO_2$  point sources in China are in relatively close proximity to at least one candidate for a storage reservoir.<sup>135</sup> The team has found that 54 percent of large  $CO_2$  point sources have a candidate storage site in the immediate vicinity; 83 percent have at least one storage formation within 80 kilometers (50 miles); and 91 percent have potential storage places within 160 kilometers (100 miles).<sup>136</sup>

As a result of this relatively favorable source-reservoir matching, the IRSM and PNNL researchers estimate that the  $CO_2$  emissions from 65 percent of the large point sources they identified can be transported and injected underground for less than \$10 per ton (excluding capture costs).<sup>137</sup> However, there are over 250 large  $CO_2$  point sources whose locations are disadvantageous with no easy access to sufficient  $CO_2$  storage capacity in onshore basins.<sup>138</sup> These sources are predominantly located in the more industrialized areas of China's coastal and south central regions, where offshore basins may offer alternate storage options.<sup>139</sup> Future studies are needed to examine the costs associated with utilizing the offshore basins.

## High-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> and EOR/EGR source-reservoir matching

From their database of China's large industrial  $CO_2$  point sources, two co-authors of this report, Li and Wei, identified 185 high-concentration  $CO_2$  sources, most of which are ammonia plants, and also analyzed the locations of these sources relative to potential storage reservoirs. As Table 5.2 shows, 85 out of the 185 sources (46 percent) are located within 80 km of an oil or gas field.

	All types	High- Concentration CO <sub>2</sub> sources only	All types	High- Concentration CO <sub>2</sub> sources only
Storage Reservoir Type	All on-shore types		Oil/gas field reservoir only	
Number of sources	1,623	185	1,623	185
0 km	54%	45%	-	-
80 km	83%	75%	39%	46%
160 km	91%	92%	65%	62%

## Table 5.2: Distance of $CO_2$ sources from nearest storage reservoir, by source and reservoir type

Source: Total number of large point sources and source-sink matching for all sources taken from Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009 and Li, X. et al., 2009; GIS-based proximity analysis for high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources was done by report authors Li and Wei.

NOTE: Due to lack of reliable data on oil/gas field boundaries, oil/gas field reservoirs were treated as points rather than areas. As a result, these figures represent conservative estimates and the 0 km distance is not strictly applicable.

Figure 5.3 further shows the distribution of large high-concentration  $CO_2$  point sources and oil/gas field reservoirs in China. East Sichuan, Chongqing, Hebei, Shanxi, Shandong, Jiangsu and Zhejiang provide the highest number of early opportunities for sequestering these high-concentration  $CO_2$  sources through EOR/EGR. Other significant opportunities also lie in Heilongjiang, Jilin, Shaanxi, Hubei and Yunnan provinces.

Another team by China's Tsinghua University and Princeton University in the United States has done a source-sink matching for the largest 27 facilities that each emits over 1 million tonnes of high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> per year.<sup>140</sup>

The researchers have found that while 23 out of the 27 plants are located less than 50 km from an onshore saline aquifer, only 2 are that close to an oilfield.<sup>141</sup> The team estimates that the transportation and injection costs for plants within 10 kilometers of a sink range between \$9 and \$12.6 per tonne of  $CO_2$ .<sup>142</sup> This suggests that it is necessary and practical to look beyond just EOR and EGR for early CCS projects.

Figure 5.3 Large high-concentration  $CO_2$  sources relative to oil/gas field reservoirs



Source: Co-authors Li and Wei.

## Chapter 6: Planned CCS Projects and Potential Opportunities

While China has not yet aggressively pursued CCS to reduce its  $CO_2$  emissions, several CCSrelated projects are underway in the country, and there are many other opportunities for early demonstration projects. This chapter describes seven such cases and potential opportunities for CCS demonstration that could pave the way for broader deployment of CCS technology in China.

Because no full-scale CCS projects have been carried out in China thus far, the first cluster of CCS demonstration projects will likely be smaller scale efforts that will allow China to gain experience in the technical, financial, regulatory, and social aspects of CCS. Most likely, these projects will meet all or most of the following criteria: they will capture lower volumes of CO<sub>2</sub>; use existing high-concentration sources; select locations with close proximity between sources and sinks; and emphasize economic returns from EOR or EGR.

With such understanding, we describe three areas that have oilfields or gas fields and are close to relatively large sources of  $CO_2$  emissions. Excluding the saline aquifers deep underneath the sites, the storage capacities of those oil and gas fields are not very large, but they may still serve as convenient near-term pilot opportunities. These projects are intended as discussion examples only and are not the result of a systematic screening or assessment. To move forward on these or other projects, additional analyses will be needed to define specific project criteria and acquire relevant information, such as local geologic data.

In addition to these sites, we profile four projects where CCS is already planned or might be possible: three IGCC plants in various stages of planning and with owners who have expressed their intent to capture  $CO_2$  for sequestration, as well as the previously mentioned Shenhua coalto-liquid project, due to its high-concentration waste  $CO_2$  stream (a byproduct of hydrogen production). Chapter 4 previously discussed two post-combustion capture plants that are also relevant to this discussion, but not discussed in detail again here: the 3,000 tonne  $CO_2$  per year facility at the Beijing Gaobeidian power plant and the 100,000 tonne  $CO_2$  per year facility at Shanghai Shidukou power plant. Both of these projects are being developed by China's Huaneng Group.

## Potential opportunities for CCS with EOR or EGR

The following sections describe three locations where EOR and EGR may be possible, based on combinations of specific geology and the presence of large  $CO_2$  point sources.

## Daqing and Jilin oilfields in the Songliao Basin<sup>d</sup>

## <u>Geology</u>

Supported by the UK-China Near Zero Emissions Coal (NZEC) project, Chinese and British experts<sup>143</sup> have assessed CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacities of several oilfields in the Songliao and Subei Basins, at sub-basin and reservoir scales. In the Songliao Basin, the team assessed seven oilfields in the Daqing oilfield complex and five oilfields in the Jilin oilfield complex (see Figure 6.1). In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> This section is drawn from NZEC, 2009 and Pearce, Jonathan, 2008.

the Subei Basin, they evaluated 108 oil reservoirs in the Jiangsu oilfield complex. In addition, they estimated the storage capacities in the deep saline aquifers in those basins.<sup>144</sup> Since this chapter is focused on potential near-term projects, we only describe their oilfield related findings here.





The Songliao Basin is the second largest basin in China in terms of area (see Table 5.1). It extends across three provinces, but the largest portion is in Heilongjiang and Jilin provinces. The Songliao Basin has been the largest oil and gas producing region in China for over 40 years with a current annual oil production of around 350 million barrels, approximately 25 percent of China's total production in 2010. The Daqing and Jilin oilfields are the largest in this area.<sup>145</sup>

The NZEC researchers applied the CSLF methodology described in Chapter 5 and a Chinese methodology to estimate the Effective Capacity for CO<sub>2</sub> storage.<sup>146</sup> Among their studied oilfields, the team found that the seven oilfields in Daqing, Heilongjiang Province, appear to have relatively favorable conditions for both CO<sub>2</sub> storage and flooding for enhanced oil recovery. The total effective storage capacity of the seven Daqing oilfields is estimated at 593 Mt using the CSLF methodology.<sup>147</sup> The Chinese methodology, termed the CUP methodology, gave the total capacity number at 459 Mt.<sup>148</sup>

The Jilin and Jiangsu oilfields assessed in the NZEC study have shown much more limited storage capacities compared to those in Daqing. The five large oilfields in the Jilin oilfield complex have a combined effective storage capacity of 102 Mt of  $CO_2$ -based on the CSLF method—while the CUP method gave only 48 Mt. The team evaluated 108 reservoirs in Jiangsu oilfields and found 75 of them suitable for some EOR, but their combined capacity is only 16 Mt of  $CO_2$  based on the CSLF methodology.<sup>149</sup>

## CO<sub>2</sub> sources

Figure 6.1 indicates that large point sources of  $CO_2$  are not concentrated in the regions near the Daqing and Jilin oilfields. Yet good source-reservoir matching is still possible for early demonstration projects. The NZEC team used GIS and a Decision Support System to map a single source to a single storage site with the least-cost pipeline route. Qian'an Oilfield has the largest estimated capacity in the Jilin Oilfield complex—40.46 Mt  $CO_2$  using the CSLF methodology or 18.4 Mt  $CO_2$  using CUP—and thus was selected for the matching study. Based on the study, the team recommended a 75 km pipeline route and estimated the cost of constructing the pipeline at 128 million RMB.<sup>150</sup>

## Oilfields in Jianghan Basin and nearby high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> sources<sup>4</sup>

## Geology

The Jianghan Basin is located in the mid-south of the Jianghan plain in Hubei province (see Figure 6.2). It is a Cretaceous-Early Tertiary Period salt lake fault basin, and has an area of 36,000 km<sup>2</sup>. The basin is divided into 11 depressions and four uplifts, and its total thickness exceeds 10,000 m. The two major sets of source rock series are the Qianjiang and Xingou series, which are also the most important oil-bearing rock series. Other than the Tankou and Guanghuasi oilfields, all 25 discovered oilfields in this basin lie within these two series.<sup>151</sup>

On the whole, the formation seems solid, tight, and containing only a few internal faults. Overall, the trap is sufficient to provide enough scale for  $CO_2$  storage—the sealing layer having relatively pure lithology and being stably distributed with good connectedness and high thickness.

Most cap rocks are made up of thick-layered Tertiary Period mudstone that has good sealing qualities. The effective porosity of the storage layer is larger than 15 percent, and the effective permeability is greater than  $50 \times 10^{-3} \,\mu\text{m}^{2.152}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>e</sup> Two co-authors of this report, Li and Wei, are the main contributors to this section and the rest of the chapter unless referenced otherwise. The geologic information presented here was compiled by Li and Wei based on field visits and publically accessible corporate information, as well as the following: Li, G., and M. Lu, 2002: Atlas of Petroliferous Basins in China, 2nd Edition, Petroleum Industry Press, Beijing; Zhou, Y, Y Ronglong et al., 2004: Oil and Gas Resources in China, Beijing, China University of Geology; and Tong, Hengmao and Daiyong Cao, 2004: Analysis of the Complexity of Oil and Gas Distribution in Sedimentary Basins of China, *Petroleum Geology and Experiment*, 26(5), pp 415-421.

## Figure 6.2 Location of Jianghan



Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

## CO<sub>2</sub> sources

There are several cities surrounding the Jianghan oilfields, including Zhijiang, Tianmen, Qianjiang, and Wuhan (see Figure 6.2). Several ammonia plants, which manufacture fertilizer, are located 50 to 150 km from the oilfields and collectively emit over 4 million high-concentration tons of CO<sub>2</sub> per year (see Figure 6.3).



## Figure 6.3 Source-reservoir matching for the Jianghan Basin

Green dot: ammonia plant (>100,000 tonnes/y); Red dot: oilfield

Source: Co-authors Li, X. and Wei, N.

## Jiangyou gas fields for possible co-storage of low-quality CO<sub>2</sub>

## Geology

The Jiangyou gas fields are in Sichuan Basin, which covers an area of 180,000 km<sup>2</sup> and is an important gas-producing region in China (see Figure 6.4). The thickness of the sedimentary basin is 5,000 to 12,000 m, and the nearby Jiangyou gas field is well suited to carbon sequestration and offers potential EGR opportunities.



## Figure 6.4 Location of Jiangyou

Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

The Jiangyou gas field is an anticline-controlled, boundary-water type, sulfur-rich gas reservoir with a high initial production. Its gas-containing area is 13.4 km<sup>2</sup> with a depth of 3,140 to 3,510 m, and the field has a uniform pressure system with good connections. The pressure drop of the stratum is also small, without any apparent pressure drop funnel.<sup>153</sup>

The original gas-water interface lies 2,871 m below ground, and the proven reserves total 8.63 billion cubic meters of natural gas. The initial stratum pressure is 35.304 MPa and the stratum temperature is 86°C. The primary water saturation rate is around 20 percent, and the natural gas present in the field is rich in  $H_2S$  (about 6.8 percent).<sup>154</sup>

One key advantage of the Jiangyou natural gas reservoir is that its cap rock is thick, with an effective thickness of 46.0 to 74.2 m. Moreover, the secondary pores, holes and slots in the storage formation are well distributed and developed with many pinhole layers—holes and micro

fractures combine well—and permeability is relatively high. Analyses of the rock core show permeability ranges between  $0.01 \times 10^{-3} \,\mu\text{m}^2$  to  $35.04 \times 10^{-3} \,\mu\text{m}^2$ . Porosity commonly ranges between 1 to 6 percent.<sup>155</sup>

## CO<sub>2</sub> sources

Jiangyou is also the name of a small industrial city with a population of 830,000. It is situated in the northwestern part of Sichuan Basin, 24.5 km from a gas field that produces approximately 600 million cubic meters of natural gas annually. Crude natural gas from the field contains acid gas— $CO_2$  and hydrogen sulfide (H<sub>2</sub>S)—which needs to be removed. Meanwhile, the city also has several large industrial point sources of low-concentration  $CO_2$ , including two power plants, two cement kilns, and an iron and steel factory. These large plants together emit around 11 million tons of  $CO_2$  per year. The acid gas and the industrial low-concentration  $CO_2$  may be mixed and used for EGR. Such a scheme can have a lower total cost than that of a typical CCS project because of the elimination of the carbon capture step at the industrial plants, the proximity of the sources to the Jiangyou gas field, and the revenues from the additional gas output. Transporting and sequestrating the mixed low-quality  $CO_2$  can also provide opportunities for research. Preliminary discussions with the operators of the Jiangyou field indicated a clear interest in CCS demonstration.

## Potential opportunity for CCS from a high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> waste stream

High-concentration industrial  $CO_2$  waste streams offer another important opportunity for early CCS projects due to the elimination or reduction of capture costs otherwise required for CCS. One opportunity for CCS from such sources is at the Shenhua Direct Coal Liquefaction (DCL) project mentioned earlier in this report.

## Shenhua Direct Coal Liquefaction project<sup>6</sup>

## Project background

Shenhua DCL is a subsidiary of China's largest coal company, the Shenhua Group. The coal-toliquid fuel plant is located at the Majiata coalmine in the Ordos Basin of Inner Mongolia (see Figure 6.5). The DCL project began its feasibility study in 2003, and built and successfully ran its first reactor train of the first phase in December 2008. This first reactor train can process 6,000 tons of dry coal per day and produce 1 million tons of diesel and gasoline annually (7 million barrels). About 2.9 million tons of  $CO_2$  at high concentration will be released to the atmosphere, unless sequestered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>f</sup> Co-author Julio Friedmann made significant contributions to this section.



Figure 6.5 Location of Shenhua DCL facility

Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

Shenhua has been collaborating with West Virginia University and the U.S. Department of Energy's Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory on looking into capturing the high-concentration  $CO_2$  from the DCL facility and sequestering the gas in a nearby geologic formation. This collaboration is a part of Annex II of the U.S.-China Fossil Energy Protocol, which promotes cooperation between the two countries in key energy areas.<sup>156</sup>

In March 2009, work began on the carbon sequestration phase of the project. A pre-feasibility study for this site was completed drawing on published and proprietary data to estimate key site geology characteristics, such as local formation top depth, porosity and permeability, facies distribution, and rock and brine chemistry. This study cleared the way for a more extensive sequestration site assessment process, which is now in full swing.<sup>157</sup>

## Status, challenges, and opportunities

The current sequestration site assessment phase involves efforts to gain a better understanding of the local subsurface geology surrounding the Shenhua DCL plant and identify an optimal storage site. 2D and 3D seismic reflection images of the subsurface structure are being taken, and test drilling is underway to collect core samples for analysis of porosity, permeability, rock and brine chemistry, and cap-rock strength. Eventually stratigraphic, depositional, and structural

models of the local site will be built, with the goal to develop site-specific static geomodels that can be used to simulate the  $CO_2$ -rock-brine injection system.<sup>158</sup>

As part of this phase, storage options are also being considered. Though EOR and EGR were explored as an option due to the many mature oil and gas fields in the region, sequestration in a deep saline formation is now perceived as the more likely option due to the saline formation's closer location, which would reduce  $CO_2$  transportation costs and allow the project to come online faster.<sup>159</sup>

However, the Shenhua DCL project faces many challenges due to the local geology. First, although there are many potential target reservoirs and seals in the Ordos Basin, overall permeability is low, which creates challenges in terms of injectivity but may also help improve the residual-phase trapping of  $CO_2$  over time.

Second, the Ordos Basin faces overall under-pressure, posing the question of whether this is caused by leakage or depressurization pathways. Though this may reduce injection costs, it also adds uncertainty regarding the long-term effectiveness of storage, and requires further assessment to answer.

Lastly, the local area around the Shenhua DCL facility has very little subsurface geological data available. Though stratigraphic seals in the region are well-known and tested, there appear to be no deep wells close to the site and few places in the area with hard data available regarding rock porosity or permeability. <sup>160</sup> Thus the ongoing site assessment is a critical phase of the project.

In June 2010, China's main news agency Xinhua reported that Shenhua's CCS system, which is designed to capture and sequester 100,000 tons of  $CO_2$  per year in the first phase, is expected to be operational by the end of 2010.<sup>161</sup> The project will need a total of 210 million RMB (30.8 million U.S. dollars) in investment and the operating costs of the facility are estimated at about \$50 per ton of  $CO_2$ .<sup>162</sup>

## IGCC projects where CCS is planned

While IGCC is not necessarily linked to CCS, IGCC plants provide a good opportunity for CCS due to the relative ease of capturing their  $CO_2$  as explained in Chapter 4. Below, we describe three IGCC projects in China where CCS is planned. The GreenGen project is in construction, but the other two are pending government approval.

## GreenGen IGCC project<sup>e</sup>

## Project background

The GreenGen project is an IGCC project located in the Bohai Basin near Beijing and Tianjin (see Figure 6.6). This project grew out of China Huaneng Group's recognition of the relatively low efficiency of conventional coal-fired power generation in China as well as the environmental problems associated with these conventional plants. Greengen now aims to be the first IGCC CCS project in China, with the eventual goal of sequestering the vast majority of carbon emissions from the 400 MW IGCC plant.<sup>163</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>g</sup> S. Ming Sung and Mike Fowler made significant contributions to this section.

### Figure 6.6 Location of Greengen



Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

The China Huaneng group is the main shareholder in the GreenGen joint venture. Other participants include China Datang Group, China Huadian Corporation, China Guodian Corporation, China Power Investment Corporation, Shenhua Group, State Development & Investment Co., China Coal Group, and, more recently, Peabody Energy from the United States. The major players in GreenGen are all involved in the coal and electricity generation industry in China, and expect to gain valuable knowledge and experience from their participation in this pilot.<sup>164</sup> The Asian Development Bank recently offered a grant of over \$1 million to support this project's CCS part, specifically for analysis and capacity building.<sup>165</sup>

The project plans to develop in three stages. Phase I involves operating a 250 MW IGCC plant. Phase II would add a low level of  $CO_2$  capture (25,000 to 30,000 tons of  $CO_2$  per year) for research and experimentation purposes. Geological sequestration experiments would also be conducted during this phase, with GreenGen currently exploring various saline and EOR sequestration options. The experience and data from Phase II will then be used to design the third phase of the project, which involves building a 400 MW IGCC plant to expand the facility's total capacity to 650 MW with a high level of  $CO_2$  capture and sequestration. For comparison, efforts on Phase II of GreenGen are similar to those of earlier (planned if not yet implemented) IGCC projects in the United States, Europe, and Japan, while the goals set for Phase III would equal or exceed similar efforts in those countries.<sup>166</sup>

## Status, challenges, and opportunities

Phase I of the project is currently on track to start up between 2011 and 2012 with Phase II expected to commence between 2012 and 2013. Phase III is planned for 2017. The Bohai Basin in which Greengen is located has many potential  $CO_2$  storage reservoirs and seal pairs as well as oil and gas fields nearby suitable for EOR/EGR although detailed assessment of specific sites is still needed.<sup>167</sup>

## Langfang IGCC project<sup>h</sup>

## Project background

The China Power Investment Corporation (CPIC) was one of the successors of the now-defunct State Power Corporation of China. CPIC is striving to increase clean energy in its generation portfolio and has been interested in IGCC technology for several years. After pre-feasibility studies, it has selected the city of Langfang as the location for its first IGCC facility. Located near Beijing and Tianjin, Langfang is within the Bohai economic circle and has strict environmental protection standards (see Figure 6.7).

Figure 6.7 Location of Langfang



Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>h</sup> Based on CPIC, 2009: Introduction of CPI Langfang IGCC Project, presentation at U.S.-China Workshop on Clean Energy and CCS hosted by Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, Harvard Kennedy School, 17-18 April. Geological part is by co-authors Li and Wei.

As proposed, the plant will use Datong coal from Shanxi province, with an annual demand of 2 million tons. 7.15 million tons of water will come annually from a sewage treatment plant 2.3 km away. The project will aim to capture eight percent of the  $CO_2$  in the syngas as a CCS demonstration project.<sup>168</sup>

## Status, challenges, and opportunities

The geologic storage options for CCS at Langfang IGCC appear promising. The North China oilfields are located only 1 km away from the proposed facility, making EOR a prime possibility (see Figure 6.8).



Figure 6.8 Source-reservoir matching for the Langfang facility

Bohai Bay Basin has an area of 310,000 km<sup>2</sup>. The early Tertiary basement block has many uplifts and depressions. The mid-Tertiary sedimentation of the depressions has a thickness of 3,000 to 5,000 m, partly due to continental sedimentation partially influenced by marine transgression. The late-Tertiary stratum mudstone is 1,800 m thick and appears able to act as a very good cap rock.<sup>169</sup>

The Langfang IGCC plant will be close to the Jizhong depression, which has an area of 25,000 km<sup>2</sup>. Some oilfields are less than 30 km away from Langfang city, including Langfang Hexiwu, Huabei Liuquan, Zhongchakou, Yongqing, and Fengheying.<sup>170</sup>

At the Biegezhuang oilfield, the oil-bearing formation has an average thickness of 2 to 4 m with the thickest section reaching 10 m. The single-well reservoir accumulative thickness is 40 to 60 m, with the largest reaching 103 m—the average effective thickness is 35.9 m. The distribution of the oil-bearing formation is stable: the connectivity rate of this first-class oil stratum is about 89 percent under the conditions of a well pattern with well distances of 300 m. In the vertical direction, the oil-bearing structure is concentrated in Oil Group I, and is controlled by tectonic movement in the horizontal direction. The oil-bearing formation in the higher tectonic zone has a thickness of 40 to 70 m, while the oil-bearing layer in the lower tectonic zone has a smaller thickness of 15 to 35 m. The reservoir rock composition is 60 percent quartz and 25 to 30 percent feldspar, and the median particle size is generally less than 0.1 mm. The separation and

Source: CPIC, 2009: Introduction of CPI Langfang IGCC project, China Power Investment Corporation, Beijing.

cylindrical grinding situation is good, and the cementing material is mud and calcium with both contact and pre-contact cementing types.<sup>171</sup>

Specific plant location planning for the Langfang IGCC project started in October 2005. A preliminary feasibility assessment was completed in June 2006 with a second feasibility study completed in November of that year. The electricity delivery system design was approved in June 2007, environmental and water source assessments were approved in mid-2008, and since February 2009 the project has been awaiting final approval.<sup>172</sup>

## Dongguan Taiyangzhou IGCC project<sup>i</sup>

## Project background

The Dongguan Taiyangzhou Power Corporation is a subsidiary of Dongguan Power and Chemical Industry Holding Co., Ltd, and proposes to locate an IGCC plant in Dongguan city, Guangdong Province (see Figure 6.9).

### China (aggregated) CO2 Emissions Mtyr • c5 • 5 10 • 10 - 25 • 25 - 55 • Basin studied 0 100 200 300 400 Kilometers • Beilding • O • Beilding • O • Tranjin • Beilding • O • Tranjin • Beilding • O • Strango Basin • Strango

## Figure 6.9 Location of Dongguan

Map adapted from Friedmann, Julio, 2009b.

In order to meet the requirement to establish a supporting power supply within the load center of the Zhujiang Delta area and to coordinate and promote a clean electricity generation demonstration project in the *Outline of Zhujiang Delta Area Reform and Development Plan*, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Co-authors Lifeng Zhao, X. Li, and N. Wei made significant contributions to this section.

Guangdong Provincial Development and Reform Committee has submitted the Dongguan 800 MW IGCC project to the National Energy Bureau. The project has already received approval for early phase action, and is intended to help adjust and optimize the power mix structure and energy saving development in Guangdong province.<sup>173</sup>

The suggested location for this IGCC demonstration plant is the north side of the estuarine region of the south bystream of the East River at Hongmei town in South Taiyang Zhou, next to the coastal industrial zone planned by Dongguan city and adjacent to Humengang Harbor. With the Lisha Island Petrochemical Base under construction 1 km to the northwest and the development of Humengang harbor and the Dongguan coastal industrial zone, the Dongguan IGCC plant is set to become a critical electricity source for the region. The plant will consume 1.8 million tons of bituminous coal annually from Shanxi Datong for electricity generation.<sup>174</sup>

### Status, challenges, and opportunities

The plant site lies about 100 km away from the Baoyue oil and gas field and the Zhushangang oilfield, both within the Sanshui Basin (see Figure 6.10). This makes EOR/EGR sequestration a viable option for the plant, thus significantly reducing costs. Sanshui Basin is located on the Beijiang River to the west of Guangzhou city, covering an area of 3,380 m<sup>2</sup> and lying more than 3,000 m deep.<sup>175</sup>



Figure 6.10 Source-reservoir matching for the Dongguan facility

Source: Li, X. and Wei, N.

The Sanshui Basin has very well-developed fractures, with primary fractures running north-tonortheast, northeast, and northwest, with a portion running east-to-west. The strong seal-off characteristics of the faults and fault-blocks have shaped various oil storage layers, and seem to also provide a variety of good sites for the sequestration of  $CO_2$ .

Under the Sanshui Basin lies a thick layer of Tertiary sandstone, divided into three primary sections. The total thickness is 58 to 88.5 m, while the thickness of a single layer can be 8 to 10 m. There seem to have good cap layer and storage layer for  $CO_2$  sequestration.<sup>176</sup>

The Sanshui oil reservoirs lie at a depth of 650 to 1300 m. The proven petroleum reserve in the basin is about 100 million tons with a proved natural gas reserve of 100 billion cubic meters. Now that most of the oil and gas reserves have been depleted, these reservoirs are very suitable for EOR/EGR.

The Dongguan project has received financial support for IGCC R&D from the central government's High Technology Development program (Program 863) during the 10<sup>th</sup> Five-Year Plan period (2005 to 2010). Most preparations have been completed and the project is awaiting government's final approval.<sup>177</sup>

# Chapter 7: Developing a CCS Regulatory Framework in China<sup>j</sup>

To encourage further development and demonstration of CCS technology, China will need a regulatory framework that creates incentives while ensuring that CCS projects also protect human health and the environment. China's CCS regulatory framework will be unique and should be drawn to fit the country's existing legal and regulatory system. In the Chinese context, this framework will likely consist of a mix of laws, regulations, multi-year plans, and government guidelines that will together cover a wide range of relevant health and safety requirements, efficacy rules, and energy policy measures. To be successful, several different ministries and stakeholders will need to coalesce around a shared understanding for how China might enable CCS development. China is only now beginning to address these issues.

This chapter describes the parameters and possibilities for development of an environmental regulatory framework for CCS in China by first examining the various national-level regulatory frameworks that have emerged worldwide. Next, the chapter provides an overview of the Chinese regulations already in place that could influence CCS-specific regulations, key players in China's regulatory development process, and the key building blocks of Chinese regulatory frameworks. This chapter concludes with a discussion of the challenges faced in developing a successful CCS regulatory framework, and is followed in the next chapter by specific recommendations for policymakers, businesses, and the international community.

## Purpose of CCS regulation

Enabling environmental policies must be adopted to ensure safe and secure CCS operations that are protective of human health and the environment. These policies, which are often implemented through regulations, have two primary purposes:<sup>178</sup>

- First, policies must address traditional concerns of the projects themselves: ensuring human health and safety in the project development phase, in its operations, and once the storage site has been sealed; ensuring safe drinking water and other underground natural and mineral resources; and protecting ecosystems including natural ecosystems as well as those used by humans, such agricultural land.
- Second, in order to be credible, a project needs to ensure the effective storage of CO<sub>2</sub> beyond safety and health concerns. Regulators will need to consider how to account for CO<sub>2</sub> storage, including effective monitoring and verification to ensure that the CO<sub>2</sub> remains permanently stored. This is especially important if CCS is to gain public acceptance as a greenhouse gas mitigation technology. Projects that result in less than optimal performance in any country carry a significant danger of stalling CCS deployment worldwide. This underscores the importance of sound regulations not just in China, but in all developing and developed countries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>j</sup> The primary authors of this chapter are Deborah Seligsohn, Sarah Forbes, and Yue Liu of the World Resources Institute (WRI) and Zhang Dongjie of Tsinghua University. Some of the discussion in this chapter is also included in a separate publication from WRI published earlier this year. See WRI, 2010: CCS in China: Toward an Environmental, Health and Safety Regulatory Framework, World Resources Institute, Washington DC, available at: http://www.wri.org/publication/ccs-in-china.

Governments may also institute policies that foster the development of the CCS industry, to accelerate or broaden the deployment of CCS. It is important that such policies should be technology-neutral. While there are a growing number of excellent CCS technologies for each portion of the process, all need to be studied and evaluated as different approaches to CO<sub>2</sub> capture, transport, and storage may work better in some areas and in some applications than in others. As the technology develops, providing supporting policies that do not attempt to "pick winners" will be vital to the industry's healthy growth.

The process for instituting such requirements varies by country and region. Globally, there have been a few important efforts that have served to meet specific needs for applicable regulation of CCS efforts. These efforts have culminated in the drafting, and in some cases passing, of environmental regulations for CCS projects. The IEA has established an international CCS Regulators' network that meets periodically to share information regarding regulatory developments and has served an important role in global information sharing regarding how to regulate geologic storage projects. Below we summarize the most significant developments worldwide, as outlined by delegates to the network.

## Development of CCS-specific regulations worldwide

Since 2005, significant efforts have focused on developing a robust set of rules for appropriately selecting and operating a  $CO_2$  storage site, monitoring the  $CO_2$  stored, carrying out maintenance and corrective action if needed, and eventually decommissioning the site, while ensuring human health and safety as well as protection of the environment. In 2008, environmental regulatory frameworks for CCS were released at the state and federal levels in the United Statesand Australia, while a Directive for CCS, which included environmental regulations, was passed at the European Union level.<sup>179</sup>

Although these frameworks draw on distinct existing laws and regulations for each jurisdiction, they are largely consistent in the ways they ensure that CCS operations are conducted safely with secure, effective  $CO_2$  storage. A common global understanding of how to safely implement and regulate the technology seems within reach.

In 2005, Australia became the first country to adopt guidance for CCS-specific regulations.<sup>180</sup> The Government then passed national legislation for offshore storage, which amended the existing Offshore Petroleum Act of 2006 via the 2008 Offshore Petroleum Amendment (Greenhouse Gas Storage) Act of 2008. This provides an enabling framework for CCS, including regulations for site selection, closure, and liability.<sup>181</sup> Australia's regulations for on-shore geologic storage are being addressed at the state level, and Victoria became the first state to adopt a framework for onshore regulation in 2008, based on existing regulations for the petroleum and geothermal industries. The regulations came into effect in 2010.<sup>182</sup>

On December 17, 2008, the European Union adopted an enabling policy framework for CCS, as one part of a comprehensive legislative package on climate and energy. The Directive on Geologic Storage of  $CO_2$  (COM(2008) 18 final) addresses environmental risks of CCS in a regulatory framework and provides a framework for member states to use in drafting country-specific regulations.<sup>183</sup> In addition to establishing the new Directive for Geologic Storage, several existing Directives were modified to accommodate CCS, including the following:

- Environmental Impact Assessment Directive (85/337/EC);
- Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control Directive (96/61/EC);
- Large Combustion Plant Directive (2001/80/EC);

- Waste Framework Directive (2006/12/EC);
- Water Framework Directive (2000/60/EC); and
- Environmental Liability Directive (2004/35/EC).

In the United States, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) released a draft rule for geologic sequestration under the Underground Injection Control Program in July 2008, which is currently scheduled to become effective in early 2011.<sup>184</sup> This regulation differs from what other countries have done because it deals exclusively with regulating underground injection for the purpose of protecting underground sources of drinking water. As such, it constitutes only the first step of what is likely to be a much more extensive regulatory infrastructure in line with the United States developing legal framework for regulating greenhouse gas emissions. An additional rulemaking is under way by EPA to establish greenhouse gas reporting requirements for sites that inject CO<sub>2</sub> underground. This is also scheduled to take effect in late 2010 or early 2011. In the United States, as in Australia, individual states, such as Washington, have also established their own regulations for geologic storage, or are in the process of doing so.<sup>185</sup>

Recent legislative proposals in the United States have also contained provisions that would move the country's regulatory process for CCS forward considerably. The American Clean Energy and Security Act of 2009 (ACESA), passed in 2009 by the U.S. House of Representatives contained several CCS provisions that would have provided for:

- A comprehensive regulatory framework for geologic storage that safeguards human health and the environment (and not simply groundwater);
- Emissions reporting for geologic storage;
- EPA reporting to Congress on performance of geologic storage sites and evaluation of the regulatory framework;
- A task force to scope the design of the legal frameworks;
- A study on CO<sub>2</sub> pipelines;
- R&D support and incentives for early deployment; and
- Performance standards for coal-fired power plants sufficiently strict that they cannot be achieved by efficiency improvements alone.

Additionally, the ACESA bill contained significant incentives, on the order of 200 billion USD, for the deployment of power sector and industrial CCS. While the U.S. Senate did not pass the ACESA, legislation proposed in that body has contained similar provisions on CCS regulation.

As countries develop their regulatory infrastructure, there is a need for knowledge sharing and the documentation of CCS best practices. In the United States, for example, where it is anticipated that communities and environmental groups could have strong opinions about siting, pipelines, and disposal practices, the World Resources Institute (WRI) facilitated a stakeholder process with over 80 participants from industry, business, academia, governments, and environmental groups to establish CCS guidelines.

There have also been several important efforts towards establishing accepted protocols for how to responsibly deploy CCS technology from a technical and scientific perspective, which have influenced the development of country and region-specific regulations, including the WRI Guidelines for Carbon Dioxide Capture, Transport and Storage. These guidelines are now being used as a starting point for a Tsinghua University-WRI effort to develop CCS Guidelines for China. This process brings together China's industry leaders, together with the country's NDRC and other stakeholders, to discuss key criteria for China's CCS policies, such as:

- Should a permit for a CCS operation be granted along with the approval for the industrial facility, or should it be a separate approval?
- Should the focus for China's CCS demonstration be on CCS via pre-combustion or post combustion?
- How should international collaboration be established?
- What will role of China's government entities and industry enterprises be in the development of CCS technology?;
- What is the technical and scientific status of the technology and how can the technical risks be overcome?

Although the WRI-Tsinghua University project was initially designed to focus on protecting safety for people and the environment and ensuring efficacy of storage, the feedback received from government representatives suggests that China's National Energy Administration (NEA) and NDRC would also like to have options presented that address policies for enabling CCS deployment. Such policies might include measures such as tax incentives, special pricing, direct subsidies, favorable loans, and others.

## Performance standards and state policies

Governments worldwide are beginning to consider formal plans that require future or existing coal plants to adopt CCS technologies. For example, the European Commission has stated its belief that, by 2020, all new coal-fired power plants should be built with CCS, and that existing plants should then progressively follow the same approach.<sup>186</sup>

The United Kingdom government released its response to the consultation on the Framework for the Development of Clean Coal in November 2009. In the response, the government outlines its plans to establish a requirement for any new coal power station to demonstrate the full CCS chain (capture, transport, and sequestration) at commercial scale. The longer-term intention is to see CCS ready for wider deployment by 2020, and for any new coal plant constructed from then on to deploy CCS fully from day one.<sup>187</sup>

Along similar lines, the states of California, Washington, and Montana in the United States now have laws in place that any new long-term financial investment in "baseload" generation resources has to meet a greenhouse gas performance standard which is set at just above the level of a combined cycle natural gas plant.<sup>188</sup> The Canadian government is also currently considering proposals to set emissions performance standards for new coal-fired power plants, as well as plants at the end of their economic life (greater than 45 years in age).<sup>189</sup>

In the United States, performance standards for new coal-fired power plants were embedded in ACESA and subsequent U.S. Senate proposals during the 111<sup>th</sup> Congress. The exact proposed standards, triggers, and timelines varied between bills, but in general the standards would have applied to plants permitted after January 1, 2009/2010, that rely on coal and/or petroleum coke for 30 percent or more of their fuel, and would have required plants permitted from 2009/2010 to 2020 to achieve a 50 percent reduction in annual emissions between 2020 and 2025<sup>190</sup> or earlier (depending on the level of commercial deployment of CCS technology), and plants permitted from 2020 onward to achieve a 65 percent reduction in annual emissions from the unit.<sup>191</sup>

## Key criteria for geologic storage regulatory regimes

A comparison of the regulatory approaches followed in the European Union, the United States, and Australia suggests six important themes or criteria, which are identified in WRI's CCS guidelines, for any country to consider in framing geologic regulations. These criteria are based on the knowledge that geology, even within a specific location, can be heterogeneous and that uncertainties in operating in the subsurface can be managed through integrated monitoring and risk analysis.

## Site selection should be based on site-specific geologic data

Site selection that assures the successful safe storage of  $CO_2$  underground is the single most important step in developing a CCS project. Essential geologic characteristics of an appropriate site include the presence of a cap rock that is laterally extensive, relatively thick, and without penetrations or faults that are predicted to serve as conduits for  $CO_2$  to escape outside the injection reservoir, in addition to the presence of an injection formation that can store the anticipated volume of  $CO_2$  at the desired rate.

## Monitoring plans should be adapted as needed and be designed for the geology at a specific site

A monitoring area must reflect the site-specific geologic conditions and be based on modeling and  $CO_2$  injection simulation that employs site-specific data. This area may also change through the course of a CCS effort and should be periodically re-evaluated. Further, it is impossible to establish a standard suite of default monitoring technologies. The development of a site-specific monitoring plan that is based on the unique local geologic conditions and informed by sitespecific data collected during characterization is critical to the success of storage at any one site. Different technologies will be used at different sites and should be selected based on the sitespecific geologic conditions.

## A simulation of the injection should be conducted, and data should be collected routinely and reported to the regulator

Operational monitoring requires important data information. For example, an operator should report the composition of the injected fluid, the volume injected, the flow rate, and reservoir pressure. A model and simulation of  $CO_2$  injection should be required, and that model must be integrated with data collected during operational monitoring as well as site characterization (or exploration). This integrated planning is important to the overall success of CCS operations because by updating the model periodically with monitoring data the model can, over time, better resemble geologic conditions in the field and better predict  $CO_2$  behavior in the subsurface.

## A comprehensive risk assessment should be conducted based on site-specific data

The operator must identify potential leakage pathways and evaluate them in the context of modeling that is based on site-specific data. A site-specific risk analysis that is informed by data collected during characterization and operations is essential to ensure successful site selection and operation. Similarly, having plans in place to manage any unexpected movement of  $CO_2$  is critical to responsible CCS operations.

## The area to be evaluated and monitored should extend beyond the $CO_2$ plume

Potential impacts of a project extend beyond the boundary of the injected  $CO_2$ , to include any area of elevated pressure in the surrounding formation fluid. This expanded project footprint should be the area of consideration for modeling, monitoring, and risk assessments.

## The regulatory framework should be reviewed with time and adapted as new information becomes available

Emerging regulatory approaches are driven by site-specific data collection and plans that reflect the geology of a specific site. This approach should ultimately lead to a regulatory review of the site-specific plans rather than requiring a metric that is less specifically fit to the relevant local geology. Incorporating the inherent heterogeneity among (and sometimes within) geologic reservoirs into the confines of a regulatory framework can be a challenge, and there will be some degree of uncertainty in geologic storage projects that is expected but manageable—much like oil and gas operators manage uncertainty in existing subsurface operations. A regulatory framework for CCS should allow flexibility to adapt as data collected informs the operators understanding of the subsurface. The approach proposed in the ACESA would have included a formal required review of the environmental regulatory framework once every three years.

## The Chinese regulatory system and CCS

## Existing regulations

The Chinese government has not yet begun to work specifically on CCS regulations; however, this does not mean that CCS projects are unregulated. Various government ministries and agencies administer over a dozen different laws and regulations regarding air pollution, pipeline construction and operation, hazardous waste storage and monitoring, groundwater protection, subsurface property rights, mining, and environmental impact assessments that affect CCS projects.<sup>192</sup>

Thus, although the legal aspects of CCS is a relatively new topic in China (as it is for the rest of the world), existing laws and regulations do exist that govern specific aspects of current CCS projects and can provide working models for a CCS-specific regulatory framework in the future.

Importantly, China's projects also must go through a project approval process, which involves, in the case of subsurface projects, at least the NDRC and the Ministry of Land and Natural Resources (MLR), as well as an Environmental Impact Assessment review under the Ministry of Environmental Protection (MEP). This provides the Chinese government an additional opportunity to specify safety and performance standards for specific projects even in the absence of CCS-specific regulation.

## Key players in China's CCS regulatory development process

Chinese regulatory development generally takes two to three years. Moving forward, the development of a CCS regulatory framework in China will likely occur in parallel with research, pilot deployment, and, potentially, commercial deployment of CCS technology. As noted in previous chapters, coal and power companies in China are seeking to experiment with different carbon sequestration options, and companies and research organizations are already developing CCS pilots in China.<sup>193</sup>

CCS regulatory framework development will necessarily involve several different Chinese governmental institutions, ministries, and stakeholders. The Chinese Communist Party, the legislature and, most importantly, the executive branch and its various agencies will play important roles in directing this process, and provincial governments and key companies can also play influential roles in shaping regulatory requirements and the details of the CCS project approval process.

While the Party has significant power in policy-making, it does not have a formal role in the establishment of laws or regulations. Political issues, such as what future carbon targets might be, or whether CCS is worthy of government investment, might well be a focus of Party discussion, as has been the issue of climate change itself.<sup>194</sup> But the government bureaucracy generally handles the type of highly technical regulatory process associated with CCS.

China's legislature, the National People's Congress, meets in full session only once a year, and its Standing Committee meets only four times annually. The laws that are passed at these sessions are much shorter than in most Western countries and essentially provide the broad structure, but little detail, for most activities.

The Executive Branch, which is headed by the President, then below him the Premier, who chairs the State Council, and a cascading set of offices is likely to have the greatest role in developing requirements. Traditionally, the President oversees more of the political and military aspects of government while the Premier leads economic policy. Each Vice Premier (of which there are four) or State Councilor (of which there are five) then oversees several ministries, and these are generally grouped together in a fairly logical fashion:

- Economics, finance and trade
- Education and science
- Energy and environment.<sup>195</sup>

Cross-cutting issues where different ministries answer to different Vice Premiers are often not resolved at the working level, but are sent to the State Council to resolve instead.<sup>196</sup>

The State Council has its own staff and think tank—the Development Research Center—to assist its members in making policy decisions. Its decisions include the development of the Five-Year Plan; the major programmatic planning document for all Chinese departments; the establishment of major government programs and goals, including the Energy Saving and Pollution Abatement Policy and the National Climate Change Action Program; and the establishment of specific regulations.<sup>197</sup> The State Council also establishes Working Groups or Leading Groups, comprising different ministry representatives, to facilitate coordination on key government objectives. A National Climate Change Leading Group was established along with the Energy Conservation Group and an Emissions Reduction Leading group.<sup>198</sup>

As a result of this proliferation of various government agencies, for any given CCS decision, several government agencies may be involved, as shown in Table 7.1.

### Table 7.1: Governmental agency involvement and roles in CCS decisions

Ministry	Role	Overlaps		
National Energy Administration (NEA)	<ul> <li>Sets energy policy</li> <li>Approves energy projects</li> <li>Officially not a full Ministry – complex relationship with NDRC</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Significant overlap with NDRC Departments on both policy and project approvals</li> <li>Projects also subject to MLR and MWR constraints</li> <li>Major energy companies have significant autonomy</li> <li>Many decisions also made at provincial level</li> </ul>		
National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC)	<ul> <li>Overall economic planning ministry</li> <li>Departments of Climate, Energy, Industry and Environmental will also play a role in CCS decision-making</li> <li>Has both macro policy and project approval functions</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Project approval overlaps particularly with NEA and MLR</li> <li>Funding overlaps with MOF</li> <li>Climate policy driven by both domestic concerns and international negotiations strategy (on CCS desire not to give too much away in international negotiations)</li> </ul>		
Ministry of Land and Natural Resources (MLR)	<ul> <li>Governs land use and maritime uses within China's Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ)</li> <li>Sets land use laws, including underground mineral rights</li> <li>Project approvals for siting</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Land planning functions interact with NDRC's industrial planning</li> <li>Project approvals interact with NDRC's project approval</li> <li>Land and water resource protection interact with MEP and MWR</li> </ul>		
Ministry of Environmental Protection (MEP)	<ul> <li>Regulates pollution, including air pollutants, groundwater protection, and landfill and hazardous waste regulations</li> <li>Requires and evaluates Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>EIA process can conflict with NDRC and MLR project approvals</li> <li>Water quality protection interfaces with MLR allotments</li> </ul>		
Ministry of Water Resources (MWR)	<ul><li>Ground and surface water protection</li><li>Water allocation</li></ul>	<ul> <li>Interactions with MEP and MLR approval processes</li> <li>Water allocation will be necessary for capture</li> </ul>		
Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT)	<ul> <li>Regulates industry</li> <li>Oversight role in industrial project and demonstration approvals</li> </ul>	Energy industry mainly differentiated with NEA, but there are some overlaps		
Ministry of Finance (MOF)	Controls government budget     Decision-making for any government- funded projects	<ul> <li>Interacts with NDRC in particular on design of government-funded projects – for energy can also involve NEA</li> </ul>		

*Source:* E.g., see Downs, E., 2008: China's "New" Energy Administration: China's National Energy Administration, Brookings Institution, Washington DC, available at <a href="http://www.brookings.edu/~/">http://www.brookings.edu/~/</a> media/Files/rc/articles/2008/11 china energy downs/11 china energy downs.pdf; China NPC, 2002; China NPC, 1995; China NPC, 2000a; China NPC, 2000b; China MEP, 1991.

Provinces and key companies are likely to play a role in setting regulatory requirements. The large State-owned enterprises in the energy sector were once independent ministries.<sup>199</sup> While this is no longer the case, they still retain significant autonomy. The State-owned enterprises are also essential stakeholders who convey their interests directly to the ministries and the State Council. Provinces in China do not have independent law-making authority to pass laws, and their authority to make local regulations is limited by national law.<sup>200</sup> But provinces do have considerable power in project approval, property and water rights allocations, legal and regulatory enforcement and budgetary allocations.<sup>201</sup>

## Components of a CCS regulatory framework: laws, regulations, plans, and guidelines

In the Chinese context, a CCS regulatory framework will likely consist of a unique mix of laws, regulations, multi-year plans, and government guidelines. Chinese regulations are not as closely tied to legislation as regulations are in most Western nations. The State Council and the ministries issue regulations or guidelines that may or may not be tied to a specific law.<sup>202</sup> For air quality, the link is fairly clear. There is an air pollution control law, and while various regulations may not all be tied directly to a specific article, the law provides the framework for the system of air pollution standards, fines and enforcement.<sup>203</sup> In other areas, particularly in the governing of

industrial concerns, regulation can take place without a specific law, such as the regulations covering gas pipelines.

Moreover, the National People's Congress (NPC) passes the highest-level budget and policy decisions in China—the Five-Year Plan and the annual budget—not as laws, but as separately labeled items. Sometimes, as in the case of China's Renewable Energy Law, incentive or policy-type programs are passed as legislation.<sup>204</sup> At other times, they are simply an element of the Plan or disseminated in guidelines. Local governments look first to Plans and policies for guidance as to priorities, rather than to legislation.<sup>205</sup> Thus, the key determinant for the current emphasis on both energy efficiency and criteria air pollution abatement is a top-level national policy announced in 2007, rather than the earlier laws and regulations, especially on air pollution.<sup>206</sup>

As noted above, CCS regulation could potentially involve two separate aspects of policy enforcement governing environmental health and safety and environmental efficacy (both whether CCS might damage humans or the ecosystem and whether the CCS ensures the  $CO_2$ stays out of the atmosphere) and energy policy. In China, enforcement of environmental health and safety will likely be covered by regulations, though these regulations may or may not be tied to specific laws. On the other hand, efficacy rules for CCS could be set out as regulations or as parts of a plan, and might well come under both, such as with accounting rules set out in guidelines and overall  $CO_2$  limits set by regulations but annual or five-year targets set by a plan. Similarly, energy policy items, such as incentive systems to promote CCS development, may be established either by law (as with the renewable energy and energy efficiency laws in China), by government regulations (as has recently been the case with new programs to promote new technology vehicles and solar installation), or by plans and guideline documents (such as tax programs or directives detailing which industries are responsible for what aspects of CCS).

## Challenges presented by existing Chinese legal framework.

As noted above, China is by no means starting with a blank slate for CCS. Several existing laws could be relevant, and requirements must be fit to a basic framework in the legal tradition that sets out how to address technical, environmental, and energy policy issues. Nevertheless, China's environmental regulatory development is only 30 years old.<sup>207</sup> The body of laws and regulations has more gaps than would be the case in Europe or the United States. The environmental agency gained enforcement powers only in the early 1990s, and became a Ministry only in 2008.<sup>208</sup> China's relatively limited experience in dealing with these issues must be considered in developing CCS requirements. An initial challenge will be how to design laws or regulations within the existing framework, ensuring that the regulations supplement and enhance existing areas, while recognizing that the underlying structure may not be sufficient to govern these new activities. In other words, even if the Chinese government chooses to use a similar set of guiding principles to those being adopted in other countries, the actual regulations may look quite a bit different, and may have greater detail on issues ranging from environmental health and safety to property use to make up gaps. Chinese requirements will thus need to be developed to uniquely match China's existing legal structure.

A second issue in drafting will be how to address divided authority for many CCS activities. The divided authority consists both of areas of law governed by multiple ministries, such as the underground mineral rights governed by Ministry of Land Resources (MLR) and the groundwater protection responsibility of the MEP.<sup>209</sup> Authorities and regulatory structures also differ by industry. As noted above, many of China's major State-owned industries originally had ministry status. Traditionally, industrial functions were carried out by government bureaus, which have been gradually corporatized since 1979. The major energy companies derive from ministries

specifically devoted to each major fuel source or use—power, oil, and coal. The metals companies come from ministries that covered major industrial production.<sup>210</sup> Even after the industrial ministries began to be corporatized, the new State-owned enterprises continued to have self-regulating responsibilities for several years. There has been a steady evolution over the past 30 years to clarify ownership and to establish independent regulatory and policy-making agencies. But this complex historic legacy means that regulations and policies are often industry-specific.<sup>211</sup> As a result, the existing regulations that may apply to CCS will vary depending on whether CCS is used in the power, coal, oil and gas, or other industrial sectors. In designing regulations, policymakers will need to build on this diverse background in a way that harmonizes the underlying regulations and adds additional content in those areas that are needed, but also fosters unified standards that enable the relevant industries to grow with a coherent goal.

The existing regulatory framework also presents an overarching conceptual challenge. There are two key aspects to the success of emerging international CCS regulations: first, that they be written in a technology-neutral way that focuses on ends rather than means; and second, that they incorporate new data and be updated in an iterative way as experience builds.

The iterative nature of CCS regulation is not dissimilar to approaches used in the oil and gas sector, but it is quite different from those used in the power and coal industries, and from which their regulators are accustomed to using. Since much of the early focus on CCS has been on the power sector, where regulations are based on engineering specifications rather than continuous decision-making based on monitoring and modeling data, the concept is somewhat unfamiliar. While China has demonstrated experience from regulating its oil and gas sector for decades, this process has involved a fairly small set of actors and limited growth. The CCS sector involves many industries and their regulatory models. As outlined in Chapter 4, China's CCS industry is already showing signs of becoming an innovation leader. As a result, China has the potential to institute a regulatory system that ensures maximum flexibility while also ensuring health, safety, and efficacy. What remains to be determined, however, is whether such a framework can be in place before the first large demonstration projects begin operation in China. If this cannot be achieved, then interim arrangements will likely be needed to ensure the continued good track record and public acceptance of CCS projects worldwide.

## **Chapter 8: Summary and Recommendations**

As discussed at the beginning of this report, if China and the world are to avoid the worst consequences of climate change, then China's rapid growth in total carbon dioxide emissions—though approaching only the world's average level on a per capita basis—must be curtailed and begin to decrease within the next two decades. This process must happen in parallel with deep emissions reductions by industrialized countries, starting now, in order to save the world from dangerous climate change.

Based on what the world currently knows and is capable of achieving, CCS will likely be a necessary strategy, in concert with other measures, to realize critically needed emissions abatement in China and other large fossil fuel consuming countries. Because CCS involves large-scale systems engineering and geologic expertise, international collaboration will be indispensable for accelerating CCS development and deployment in the countries that need the technology. For China, which still faces daunting development needs and has relatively limited technological, financial and regulatory capacities in some areas, international collaboration and assistance are all the more critical.

The previous chapters further underscored that near-term demonstration projects on CCS are a vital step toward widespread deployment of the technology. Demonstration projects can start on a smaller scale than will eventually be required over the long term. Further, to reduce project costs,  $CO_2$  can be injected into depleted oilfields that have smaller storage capacities but will help develop CCS know-how, from design to construction and from monitoring to regulating. Full-size demonstration projects that use deep saline reservoirs are also an important next step with the main goal to drive down the costs of CCS and nurture a CCS industry.

Ultimately, CCS has to become practical for the numerous existing coal-fired power plants and certain industrial facilities as well. Getting over the initial cost hurdles will be achieved significantly faster with adequate funding for early demonstration projects, favorable climate policies, and successful international and public-private partnerships. In this process, businesses and the broader international community have significant roles to play. Chinese policymakers will also be key to the creation of a CCS industry in China.

With this big picture in mind, we propose the following recommendations with the aim of accelerating safe and effective CCS development in China. These measures will benefit not only China but also the entire world. Several recommendations revolve around cooperation between Chinese and foreign governments and businesses. We believe that collaboration is key to overcoming the specific circumstances surrounding CCS development in China. Although we describe the collaboration needs in general terms, the exact nature and most suitable platform will need to be worked out on a case-by-case basis by businesses and governments. Some collaborative projects could be formed as a natural continuation of existing initiatives and platforms, although we see new ones as being necessary to cover the breadth of work recommended.

## For the international community, governments, and businesses

## Cooperation on financing early CCS opportunities

International support and China-foreign partnerships are crucial to help transform the considerable existing potential for CCS in China into actual projects. As noted in Chapter 6,

there are numerous existing high-concentration  $CO_2$  point sources situated closely to depleted oil and gas fields, as well as on-going and planned coal gasification projects, all of which appear promising for CCS demonstration. To date, however, these sources only represent *potential* CCS demonstration projects, and there are few concrete plans to capture and sequester  $CO_2$ .

While the first few demonstration projects will be intrinsically more expensive and risky from the point of view of individual private developers, the parties involved in these projects will also benefit technically, politically, and economically in a carbon-constrained world. Currently there is little incentive for CCS in China and there are some doubts about its technological feasibility within political and business circles. To overcome these barriers, international co-funding and technical collaboration is critical to help initiate demonstration projects that utilize different capture technologies in a variety of geologic formations.

### Direct involvement in CCS demonstration projects in China

Forging international partnerships on specific CCS projects in China could help accelerate learning, develop best practices, and share knowledge and expertise across countries and companies. The most promising near-term CCS candidates are likely to combine favorable geology with proximity to large, inexpensive sources of CO<sub>2</sub>, particularly pairing EOR/EGR with ammonia plants, as outlined in Chapter 6.

International involvement in Chinese CCS projects would be of most value in three key technical areas of geologic sequestration: subsurface geologic engineering, long-term monitoring and verification, and long-distance  $CO_2$  transportation infrastructure, where industrialized countries have valuable experiences to share. Relevant expertise could be provided from research institutions and/or experienced companies, and would be facilitated through government support.

With its extensive  $CO_2$  EOR infrastructure and subsurface geologic engineering expertise, the United States is highly qualified to play a key role in collaborative CCS demonstration projects in China through its scientific community and corporations. Forming public-private partnerships to study the suitability and capacity of potential reservoirs for  $CO_2$  storage, their response to injection, and the long-term fate of injected  $CO_2$  would be extremely valuable. All project participants could gain valuable information on the operating costs of CCS facilities in different geologic conditions, allowing more accurate assessments of CCS economics.<sup>212</sup>

The United States is also a leader in  $CO_2$  transportation technology, and has more than 5,800 km of  $CO_2$  pipelines already in place.<sup>213</sup> In contrast, China currently operates only one  $CO_2$  pipeline of 6.5 km in length.<sup>214</sup> Therefore, China could benefit from cooperation with U.S. laboratories and pipeline operators in developing and building a  $CO_2$  transportation infrastructure.

Finally, the international community and businesses could also share knowledge and technology for monitoring and verification as well as risk management of CCS projects—through mutually beneficial ways with intellectual property rights (IP) properly protected—to avoid CO<sub>2</sub> releases and groundwater contamination. Long-term monitoring to ensure environmental efficacy and public safety is vital, and must be part of any CCS projects in China from the outset.

## Mutually beneficial transfer of technology and joint R&D and demonstration

Collaboration in R&D and demonstration rather than competition could be a better way of addressing technology transfer and IP in many cases, and could lead to innovation and

breakthroughs needed to lower the costs of CCS. China has been conducting CCS research and development and has achieved notable progress in recent years in coal gasification and  $CO_2$  capture technologies. As mentioned in Chapter 4, several Chinese companies and academic institutions have developed proprietary coal gasification technologies and patents, and are also active in advancing  $CO_2$  capture technologies. As China rapidly improves its technical capabilities in CCS, technology transfer may eventually become a two-way street. Since IP will always be an important issue in technology transfer, it is critical to design partnerships that make IP an incentive rather than a barrier.

## Assistance with development of regulations and policies on CCS

China and its government officials could benefit greatly from partnerships with industrialized country officials and experts that have extensive experience in establishing and enforcing regulatory frameworks for environmental protection, and are also the front-runners in developing the regulations and policies needed for CCS projects. As noted in Chapter 7, the Chinese government is still in the early phase of formulating a CCS regulatory framework. Australia, the European Union, and the United States have experience in addressing many of the regulatory issues and questions China now faces. The United States has launched the *Building Regulatory Capacity in China—Guidelines for Safe and Effective Carbon Capture and Storage* project, while the European Union has launched the *Support to Regulatory Activities for Carbon Capture and Storage* project.<sup>215</sup> This is also an area where international NGOs can make substantial contributions, as evidenced by the ongoing WRI-Tsinghua University Guidelines project.<sup>216</sup>

It is unclear what the exact timing of the establishment of a regulatory framework for CCS in China will be. However, it is possible and perhaps likely, that the first CCS demonstration projects will be constructed and begin operation before a specific regulatory framework can be established. It is critical that these projects are held to high standards and operating practices. A strong team by China to develop and oversee these projects, combined with input and assistance from experts in industrialized countries, could help ensure the safety and efficacy of these early projects, and maintain the excellent track record of CCS to date.

Industrialized countries also have greater experience in devising and implementing mechanisms to promote low-carbon energy, such as cap-and-trade systems, carbon taxes and fee-bates, and emissions performance standards, which could help inform Chinese policymakers' choices and decisions.<sup>217</sup>

## For Chinese policymakers

There are four key areas to which we recommend Chinese policymakers pay particular attention: CCS-related R&D, establishing a regulatory framework, monitoring and verification capabilities, and incentives for low-carbon energy systems.

## Strengthening R&D and demonstration in CCS

All areas of CCS would greatly benefit from additional support in the form of government grants and leadership by national laboratories. In particular, however, the Chinese government should give priority to four key areas:

1. Demonstration of "full-scale" CCS, initially taking advantage of lower-cost, existing highconcentration CO<sub>2</sub> point sources and EOR/EGR, but also in other geologic settings, and a variety of capture technologies where possible;

- 2. Study and characterization of key offshore basins for carbon sequestration because of the scant availability of suitable onshore reservoirs near the heavily industrialized eastern and southern areas;
- 3. Study of subsurface geology, which is particularly complex and heterogeneous in China, as described in Chapter 5, in the context of storing CO<sub>2</sub>, and better characterization of CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity. Cooperation from state-owned oil and gas companies in sharing information and technical expertise is very important to facilitate knowledge and data acquisition at the level of detail required for CCS projects; and
- 4. Developing or improving capture technologies to reduce energy use and costs. This is an area that is particularly suited to the Chinese scientific and industrial base, and could lead to significant technology export potential outside China's borders.

## Timely development of a regulatory framework for CCS

As mentioned above, it is critically important to ensure that the first CCS demonstration projects are conducted with adequate site characterization, risk assessment, environmental impact assessment, permitting, and ongoing operational requirements. The risk of the alternative is that sub-standard projects could call CCS as a whole into question and slow down its deployment.

It appears unlikely that a comprehensive CCS framework will be in place in China before the first CCS demonstration projects are in place. Those projects are likely to inform the development of this framework in a process of learning by doing. Industrialized countries can and should share with China their best practices and standards and collaborate on these early projects. Thus, international funding to support early demonstration projects is highly recommended.

In the meantime, Chinese policymakers should consider addressing some specific problems, including how to design CCS laws or regulations within the existing legal framework, how to address divided authority for many CCS activities, how to harmonize existing regulations that may differ between industries, and how to keep the regulations technology-neutral, adaptive, and evenly applied in a manner that will allow China's nascent CCS industry to successfully experiment with a multitude of different approaches and technologies. The WRI-Tsinghua University Guidelines project represents an early effort to address these issues.<sup>218</sup>

## Building strong monitoring and verification capacities

Releases of  $CO_2$  from the geologic containment system are possible, even though such incidents are avoidable and can be managed through properly selecting, designing, and managing sequestration sites and projects. It is nonetheless important to develop a comprehensive monitoring regime, which could be based on a variety of measurements and tools. It is equally important to develop sufficient human capacity and expertise to fully implement these monitoring and verification tasks. The ability to perform internationally acceptable verification of  $CO_2$  sequestration will become increasingly significant in the context of global carbon trading, and China should prioritize investment in the training of personnel and the development of monitoring and verification expertise.

## Incentivizing safe low-carbon energy systems

Incentives should be established for all safe low-carbon options that are in need of assistance. The objective is not to promote CCS alone but to cut carbon emissions. As discussed in Chapters 1 and 2, while CCS is not the sole or preferred mitigation option for coal-dependent countries, it very likely will be needed as part of the interim climate solution. China should consider adopting measures to limit the construction of coal-fired power plants and other industrial facilities without CCS, while allowing all cleaner technologies, such as energy efficiency, renewable energy sources, and CCS, to thrive.

Different low-carbon energy options have different merits and drawbacks, as well as different deployment timelines and economic and capacity limits. No single option can stabilize global  $CO_2$  emissions alone, and at this point, all solutions are needed.<sup>219</sup> In a cap-and-trade system, the carbon market will decide the exact mix of technologies that will provide the needed reductions. In its mature phase, CCS will compete with other options and eventually occupy its own market. If direct regulations and a carbon tax are used instead of cap-and-trade, the cost of carbon and mandates on coal-fired power plants and other applications without CCS will be set by the government, and must need to be tiered and adjusted over time in order to allow various low-carbon options to make their due contributions.

Initial power plant CCS projects will be expensive, but R&D and demonstration efforts and growing economies of scale are expected to reduce these costs by two-thirds or more over time.<sup>220</sup> Economic incentives and regulations could help support these development efforts and quickly achieve the economies of scale needed to bring costs down dramatically. In the absence of a clear market and regulatory signal that drives emission reductions and also assists CCS to overcome its initial cost hurdles, deployment is destined to be minimal or limited at best.

Carbon taxes and/or emissions control subsidies may be used together, with the emissions fee revenues going to fund rebates for CCS-equipped facilities—a combination often called a *feebate* system. The levels of carbon tax and rebates may be increased over time to guide the speed and breadth of CCS deployment and make it easier for power plants and industrial carbon emitters to adapt. For these policies to be effective, the net difference between the carbon tax and the rebate must eventually reach levels high enough to offset the costs that CCS would incur.

An emissions cap on carbon by itself is not sufficient to drive the more profound technology changes we need to harmonize economic growth and climate protection. Complementary policies and measures to speed the deployment of "big change" technologies in critical areas—such as CCS—are also needed. Direct regulations and performance standards can require power plants and other industrial  $CO_2$  emitters either to meet increasingly stringent  $CO_2$  emission standards or adopt specific alternative technologies over a given timeframe. Of these two options, the former approach would likely result in lower costs as it would allow operators greater flexibility to choose ways suitable for specific plants to comply. This approach also has the benefit of being an extension of China's current power plant pollution control policy.

Market-based cap-and-trade systems have proven cost-effective in reducing pollution. Such a system for  $CO_2$  would allow companies to choose the options that best suit them, such as energy efficiency, renewable energy, and CCS when the  $CO_2$  trading price is above the cost of CCS. Such a scheme by itself is unlikely to result in prices that drive power sector CCS development in its early days, as cheaper options will be utilized first. Additional assistance will be needed to overcome the initial cost hurdles of CCS while carbon prices climb. In China, however, in contrast to many industrialized countries, lower cost CCS options abound. If CCS is therefore

recognized in the context of a global carbon emissions trading system, Chinese companies may be able to implement projects and boost revenues by earning and selling carbon allowances or offsets.

## Conclusion

Despite China's commendable efforts to reduce coal's role in the country's energy supply, coal will remain a significant part of the energy mix for several decades. As a result, China is likely to need CCS as one of many important tools for  $CO_2$  emissions mitigation. Pioneer studies on China's numerous large  $CO_2$  point sources, geologic storage capacity, and the spatial distribution of storage sites strongly suggest that the country is well suited for meaningful CCS deployment starting immediately. However, despite the broad suitability, much work remains to be done in the areas of geologic characterization, technology improvement and exchange, and building practical experience.

At present, to reduce the impacts of China's coal use, the priority should be to capitalize on the many "low-hanging fruit" opportunities, and pursue demonstration projects to advance CCS technology, build experience, lower costs, and develop a comprehensive regulatory framework. Industrial processes that produce high-concentration CO<sub>2</sub> streams in the vicinity of storage locations are prime opportunities for early projects. Longer term, a wider array of technologies and CO<sub>2</sub> sources will need to be tapped in order to achieve deeper emissions reductions. International support and collaboration in project financing, IP-protected technology transfer, engineering and scientific expertise transfer, and joint R&D are needed.

The future of CCS in China depends on the extent of international partnerships and the incentives that Chinese as well as international policymakers will adopt for reducing carbon emissions and developing a robust CCS industry. International cooperation in CCS is important for China and the rest of the world not only in terms of climate safety, but also in terms of shared benefits in technology advancement and economic competitiveness.
## Notes

<sup>1</sup> Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency, 2007: China now no. 1 in CO<sub>2</sub> emissions; USA in second position. 19 June. The Hague, available at: www.pbl.nl/en/dossiers/Climatechange/moreinfo/Chinanowno1inCO2emissionsUSAinsecondposition.html <sup>2</sup> Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), 2007: Climate Change 2007: Synthesis Report, Summary for Policymakers, p. 2. <sup>3</sup> Met Office Hadley Centre, 2009: Global Average Temperature Series, Exeter, UK, available at: http://hadobs.metoffice.com/hadcrut3/diagnostics/comparison.html; Richard Black, 2008; "This Year is Coolest Since 2000," BBC News, 16 Dec., London, UK, available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/science/nature/7786060.stm. <sup>4</sup> IPCC, 2007; International Climate Change Task Force, 2005: Meeting the Climate Challenge: Recommendations of the International Climate Change Task Force, Jan., available at: http://www.americanprogress.org/kf/climatechallenge.pdf. <sup>5</sup> Walter, K.M., S.A. Zimov, J.P. Chanton, D. Verbyla, and F.S. Chapin, III, 2006: Methane Bubbling from Siberian Thaw Lakes As a Positive Feedback to Climate Warming, Nature, 443, 71-75, available at: http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v443/n7107/full/nature05040.html. <sup>2</sup> ENS, 2009: "G-8 Leaders Aim to Hold Global Warming Below 2 Degrees Celsius," Environmental News Service, 8 July, Washington DC, available at: http://www.ens-newswire.com/ens/jul2009/2009-07-08-01.asp; ETH Zurich, 2009: "Climate Change: Halving Carbon Dioxide Emissions By 2050 Could Stabilize Global Warming," Science Daily, 4 May, Rockville, US, available at: http://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2009/05/090502092019.htm. "Potential exists to contain global warming below 2 degrees Celsius - but not much more.... [If CCS does not] materialize as expected, it would be hard to compensate for, as it is the only technology that can on a large scale address emissions from existing fossil fuel power plants and respective point source emissions in the industry." McKinsey, 2009: Pathways to a Low-Carbon Economy, Version 2 of the Global Greenhouse Gas Abatement Cost Curve, McKinsey & Company, New York, available at: http://www.mckinsey.com/clientservice/ccsi/pathways low carbon economy.asp. See also Tanaka, Nobuo, 2008: World Energy Outlook 2008: Options for a Cleaner, Smarter Energy Future, presented at the UN Climate Change Conference, 8 Dec., Poznan, Poland, available at: http://www.iea.org/Textbase/speech/2008/Tanaka/cop\_weosideeven.pdf; IPCC, 2005: IPCC Special Report on Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, available at: http://www.ipcc.ch/ipccreports/srccs.htm. <sup>8</sup> China accounted for 78.3 percent of total world coal consumption growth from 2003-2008. See BP, 2009: Statistical Review of Global Energy 2009, London, available at: http://www.bp.com/productlanding.do?categoryId=6929&contentId=7044622 National Development and Reform Commission of China (China NDRC), 2007: China National Program of Action on Climate Change (in Chinese), available at http://www.sdpc.gov.cn/xwfb/t20070604 139486.htm. <sup>10</sup> Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency, 2007. <sup>11</sup> EDGAR, 2009: Emissions Database for Global Atmospheric Research v4.0, European Commission JRC Joint

Research Centre and the Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency, 6 May, Ispra, Italy, available at: http://edgar.jrc.ec.europa.eu/.

<sup>12</sup> China NDRC, 2008: 11<sup>th</sup> Five Year Plan for Renewable Energy Development (in Chinese); China NDRC, 2007: Medium and Long-Term Development Plan for Renewable Energy.

<sup>13</sup> Estimated from the growth target of 40 GW for electricity generation installed capacity. See Zheng, Lifei and Lijun Mao, 2009: "Nuclear power to rise 10-fold by 2020," China Daily, 2 July, available at http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2009-07/02/content 8346480.htm. See also NSB, 2009: Energy

Consumption Data 1978-2008, China National Statistics Bureau, Beijing.

<sup>14</sup> Xinhua, 2010: "Levying carbon tax, promoting low-carbon education proposed," 10 Mar., available at:

www.china.org.cn/china/NPC\_CPPCC\_2010/2010-03/10/content\_19572382.htm. <sup>15</sup> China Economic Daily, 2009: "Wind Power Developing Rapidly in China, Possible to Reach 30 GW Next Year" (in Chinese), 30 June, available at: http://cn.chinagate.cn/development/2009-06/30/content 18043038.htm

<sup>16</sup> Zheng, Lifei and Lijun Mao, 2009: "Nuclear power to rise 10-fold by 2020," China Daily, 2 July, available at http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2009-07/02/content 8346480.htm.

Mo, Kevin, 2009: "Go with wind: China to dramatically boost its wind power capacity, again," NRDC Switchboard, available at: http://switchboard.nrdc.org/blogs/kmo/go with wind china to dramatic.html; China State Electricity Regulatory Commission (SERC), 2009: China's Electricity Infrastructure and Investment

Structure Continues to Accelerate (in Chinese), 9 Jan., Beijing, available at: <u>http://www.gov.cn/gzdt/2009-01/09/content\_1200434.htm</u>.

<sup>18</sup> Martinot, Eric, and Li Junfeng, 2010: "Renewable Energy Policy Update for China," Renewable Energy World Magazine, 21 July, available at:

http://www.renewableenergyworld.com/rea/news/article/2010/07/renewable-energy-policy-update-for-china. For comparison, the latest projections by the United States Energy Information Administration suggest that by 2020 the US will have about 78 GW of hydropower, 67 GW of windpower and 12 GW of solar resources. *See* US Energy Information Administration (EIA), 2009a: Annual Energy Outlook 2009, US Department of Energy Energy Information Administration, Washington DC, available at:

http://www.eia.doe.gov/oiaf/servicerpt/stimulus/aeostim.html.

<sup>19</sup> The ten sectors include retrofitting industrial boilers, expanding heat and power co-generation, recovering more waste heat and compression energy, conserving and substituting crude oil, modifying electric motors, optimizing energy systems, increasing building energy efficiency, implementing green lighting programs, promoting energy conservation in government agencies, and developing better energy monitoring systems and technology. *See* Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBNL), 2010: Assessment of China's Energy-Saving and Emission-Reduction Accomplishments and Opportunities During the 11th Five Year Plan, pp. 16-25, available at: <a href="http://china.lbl.gov/publications/the-ace-study">http://china.lbl.gov/publications/the-ace-study</a>.

<sup>20</sup> Ibid.

<sup>21</sup> Ma, Linwei, 2009: WP2 – Future Energy Technology Perspectives: 2.2 Coal Technology Assessment, p.8, NZEC, available at: <u>http://www.nzec.info/en/assets/Reports/NZECWP2.2-Technology-Assessment-Coal-TechnologiesFinal-report.pdf</u>.

<sup>22</sup> Ibid., Fig. 7, p 7.

<sup>23</sup> Seligsohn, Deborah, Robert Heilmayr, Xiaomei Tan, and Lutz Weischer, 2009: China, the United States and the Climate Change Challenge, WRI Policy Brief, available at: <u>http://www.wri.org/publication/china-united-states-climate-change-challenge</u>.

<sup>24</sup> A typical sub-critical coal-fired power plant produces about 2000 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub> per MWh of electricity generated, while an SC plant produces roughly 1800 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub> and a USC plant emits 1600 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub> per MWh output. *See* US DOE 2007b: Carbon Dioxide Capture from Existing Coal-Fired Power Plants, US Department of Energy National Energy Technology Laboratory, Pittsburgh, available at: http://www.netl.doe.gov/energy-

analyses/pubs/CO2%20Retrofit%20From%20Existing%20Plants%20Revised%20November%202007.pdf. See also US EPA, 2006: Environmental Footprints and Costs of Coal-Based Integrated Gasification Combined Cycle and Pulverized Coal Technologies, US Environmental Protection Agency, Washington DC, available at: http://www.epa.gov/oar/caaac/coaltech/2007\_01\_epaigcc.pdf.

<sup>25</sup> 2004 figure of 3-4 percent is from Zheng, Shan-he and Hong Xu, 2009: Ultra-Supercritical Technology: the Electric Power Development Choice (in Chinese), North China Electric Power University, Beijing, available at: http://dianli.ijishu.com/news/200949-173812-2876.html. Current figure is from Ma, 2009, Fig. 7, p. 7.

<sup>26</sup> TPRI, 2009: "Clean Coal Technologies and CO<sub>2</sub> Capture in China – Huaneng's Efforts," presented at the COACH-STRACO2 Workshop, 18-19 March, Beijing; IEA, 2009: Cleaner Coal in China, International Energy Agency, Paris, France, executive summary available at:

http://www.iea.org/publications/free new Desc.asp?PUBS ID=2089.

<sup>27</sup> In its submission under the Copenhagen Accord, China stated that it will "endeavor to lower its carbon dioxide emissions per unit of GDP by 40-45 percent by 2020 compared to the 2005 level, increase the share of non-fossil fuels in primary energy consumption to around 15 percent by 2020 and increase forest coverage by 40 million hectares and forest stock volume by 1.3 billion cubic meters by 2020 from the 2005 levels." Su, Wei 2010: Letter to UNFCCC Secretariat Executive Secretary Yvo de Boer, 28 Jan., available at:

<u>http://unfccc.int/files/meetings/application/pdf/chinacphaccord\_app2.pdf</u>. Note that while the carbon intensity target covers CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from fossil fuel consumption and industrial activity, it will not cover emissions from land use and forestry. *See* Reuters, 2009: "China says carbon "sinks" not covered by target,"26 Nov., available at: <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE5AP2WR20091126</u>.

<sup>28</sup> David Cohen-Tanugi, 2010: Putting it Into Perspective: China's Carbon Intensity Target, Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), Oct., available at:

http://china.nrdc.org/files/china\_nrdc\_org/Chinas%20Carbon%20Intensity%20Target%20in%20Perspective.pdf<sup>29</sup> International Energy Agency, 2009: World Energy Outlook 2009, executive summary available at:

http://www.worldenergyoutlook.org/docs/weo2009/WEO2009\_es\_english.pdf; AFP, 2009, China's climate pledge to meet a quarter of global needs: IEA, 26 Nov., available at:

http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5i7xsOk388RHmUgVLC7jcxI7KjarA.

 $^{30}$  Jiang, Kejun et al., 2008: China's Energy Demand and CO<sub>2</sub> Emissions Scenarios in 2050 (in Chinese), Advances in Climate Change Research, 4(5).

<sup>31</sup> Ibid.

 $^{32}$  *Ibid.* on the amount of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions; ETH Zurich, 2009 shows that in the halve-by-2050 scenario, the global annul emission budget in 2050 is 11.9 Gigatons CO<sub>2</sub>.

<sup>33</sup> *Ibid. See also* Chen, Wenying, 2009: WP2 – Future Energy Technology Perspectives, 2.3 National Scenarios Analysis, NZEC, June, available at <u>http://www.nzec.info/en/assets/Reports/National-Scenario-Analysis-MARKAL-English.pdf</u>.
 <sup>34</sup> National Bureau of Statistics of China, 2009: China Statistical Yearbook 2009, available at:

<sup>34</sup>. National Bureau of Statistics of China, 2009: China Statistical Yearbook 2009, available at: <u>http://www.stats.gov.cn/tjsj/ndsj/2009/indexeh.htm</u>.

<sup>35</sup> US EIA, 2009b: International Energy Outlook 2009, Energy Information Administration, US Department of Energy Energy Information Administration, Washington DC, available at:

http://www.eia.doe.gov/oiaf/ieo/index.html.

<sup>36</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>37</sup> Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), 2007: Why Liquid Coal Is Not a Viable Option to Move America Beyond Oil, Climate Facts, Feb., available at: <u>http://www.nrdc.org/globalWarming/coal/liquids.pdf</u>.

<sup>38</sup> China Coal Industry website, 2008: NDRC Calls Again for Stop Developing CTL (in Chinese), 16 Oct., available at: <u>http://www.chinacoal.org.cn/coalmtkj/268/5350.aspx?\_r=199</u>.

<sup>39</sup> This is a direct coal liquefaction plant. Bloomberg, 2009: Shenhua Group Starts China's First Coal-to-Fuel Plant (Update1), January 6, available at:

http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=a3SIXbVZ8JiE

<sup>40</sup> This is an indirect coal liquefaction plant. *See, e.g.*, China Land Resources Net website, 2009: The development status of China CTL groups (in Chinese), 4 December, available at:

http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&sid=a3SIXbVZ8JiE

<sup>41</sup> IPCC, 2005.

<sup>42</sup> McKinsey, 2009: China's Green Revolution: Prioritizing Technologies to Achieve Energy and Environmental Sustainability, McKinsey & Company, New York, available at:

http://www.mckinsey.com/clientservice/ccsi/pdf/china\_green\_revolution.pdf.

<sup>43</sup> Liu, Qiang, Minjun Shi, and Kejun Jiang, 2009: New Power Generation Technology Options under the Greenhouse Gases Mitigation Scenario in China, *Energy Policy*, 37, 2440–49.
 <sup>44</sup> IPCC, 2005.

<sup>45</sup> IEA, 2008: Energy Technology Perspectives 2008: Scenarios and Strategies to 2050, International Energy Agency, Paris, available at: <u>http://www.iea.org/textbase/nppdf/free/2008/etp2008.pdf</u>. *See also* IEA, 2009: Technology Roadmap: Carbon Capture and Storage, International Energy Agency, Paris, available at: <u>http://www.iea.org/papers/2009/CCS\_Roadmap.pdf</u>.

<sup>46</sup> IPCC, 2005. *See also* Kass, Robert Martin, 2009: The G8 Commitment for 20 Large Scale CCS Pilots by 2010, Norway Ministry of Petroleum and Energy, Oslo, available at:

http://www.regjeringen.no/nn/dep/oed/aktuelt/taler-og-artiklar/politisk-leiin/taler-og-artikler-av-statssekretarrobin/2009/the-g8-commitment-for-20-large-scale-ccs.html?id=564845.

<sup>47</sup> IPCC, 2005.

<sup>48</sup> Li, X., N. Wei, Y. Liu, Z. Fang, R.T. Dahowski, C.L. Davidson, 2009: CO2 Point Emission and Geological Storage Capacity in China, *Energy Procedia*, 1(2009) 2793-2800; Dahowski, R.T., X. Liu, C.L. Davidson, N. Wei, J.J. Dooley, R.H. Gentile, 2009a: A Preliminary Cost Curve Assessment of Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage Potential in China, *Energy Procedia*, 1 (2009) 2849-2856.

<sup>49</sup> Zheng, Zhong, Eric D. Larson, Zheng Li, Guangjian Liu, and Robert H. Williams, 2010: Near-term megascale CO<sub>2</sub> capture and storage demonstration opportunities in China, *Energy and Environmental Science* 3: 1153-1169.

<sup>50</sup> Dahowski, R.T., X. Liu, C.L. Davidson, N. Wei, J.J. Dooley, R.H. Gentile, 2009a: A Preliminary Cost Curve Assessment of Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage Potential in China, *Energy Procedia*, 1 (2009) 2849-2856..
<sup>51</sup> Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a.

<sup>52</sup> Ibid.

<sup>53</sup> Ibid.

<sup>54</sup> Zheng et. al 2010, pp. 1153-1169.

<sup>55</sup> *Ibid.*, Table 1.

<sup>56</sup> Zheng, Z. et al., 2010.

<sup>57</sup> *Ibid.*, Table 1.

<sup>58</sup> Zheng, Z. et al., 2010, Figure 2.

<sup>59</sup> For example, McKinsey & Company, 2008: <u>*Carbon Capture and Storage: Assessing the Economics*</u>; and CO<sub>2</sub> Capture Project's goal to reduce carbon capture costs by 20-30 percent through choosing improved technologies, available at: <u>http://www.co2captureproject.org/ourgoals.html</u>.

<sup>60</sup> IPCC, 2005.

<sup>61</sup> Gray, Mark A., 2007: Carbon capture demonstration projects: AEP's perspective, American Electric Power (AEP), presented at the Western Governors' Association Workshop, Oct.

<sup>62</sup> Barker, D.J., S.A. Turner, P.A. Napier-Moore, M. Clark, and J.E. Davison, 2009: CO<sub>2</sub> Capture in the Cement Industry, Energy Procedia 1: 87-94.

<sup>63</sup> Cohen, Armond, Mike Fowler, and Kurt Waltzer, 2009; NowGen; Getting Real about Coal Carbon Capture and Sequestration, The Electricity Journal, 22(4), 25-42. See also the International Energy Agency description of this project: IEA GHG, 2009: IMC Global Inc. Soda Ash Plant, Trona, RD&D Projects Database, International Energy Agency Greenhouse Gas R&D Programme, Cheltenham, UK, available at: http://www.co2captureandstorage.info/project\_specific.php?project\_id=40.

<sup>64</sup> The sources for Table 4.1 also include: MIT, 2009: Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage Project Database, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Carbon Capture & Sequestration Technologies, Cambridge, available at: http://sequestration.mit.edu/tools/projects/index.html; ZEP, 2009: EU Demonstration Programme for CO<sub>2</sub> Capture and Storage (CCS): ZEP's Proposal, European Technology Platform for Zero Emission Fossil Fuel Power Plants, Brussels; Herzog, Howard, 1999: An Introduction to CO<sub>2</sub> Separation and Capture Technologies, Massachusetts Institute of Technology Energy Laboratory, Cambridge.

<sup>65</sup> Herzog, Howard, Jerry Meldon, and Alan Hatton, 2009: Advanced Post-Combustion CO<sub>2</sub> Capture, prepared for the Clean Air Task Force, Boston, available at:

http://sequestration.mit.edu/pdf/Advanced\_Post\_Combustion\_CO2\_Capture.pdf.

See Vattenfall, 2010: Vattenfall's project on CCS, available at: http://www.vattenfall.com/en/ccs/schwarzepumpe 73203.htm.

Jha, Alok, 2009: New Era for Fossil Fuels as First Carbon Capturing Power Plant Begins Work, Guardian, 8 Apr., London, available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2009/apr/08/first-carbon-capture-powerplant-lacq; Reuters, 2009: UK Pins Climate Race Hopes on Carbon Capture Pilot, 28 July, London, available at: http://uk.reuters.com/article/idUKLH68369420090728?pageNumber=1; Hesselmann, Gerry, 2009: Oxyfuel Combustion R&D Activities, presentation to the APGTF Workshop on Carbon Abatement Technologies:

Development and Implementation of Future UK Strategy, 11-12 Feb., London, available at: http://www.apgtfuk.com/dmdocuments/9thWorkshop/11%20Oxyfuel%20combustion%20-%20Gerry%20Hesselmann.pdf.

<sup>68</sup> Zeman, Frank, 2009: Oxygen Combustion in Cement Production, *Energy Procedia*, **1**(1), 187-194, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science? ob=GatewayURL& method=citationSearch& uoikey=B984K-4W0SFYG-X& origin=SDEMFRHTML& version=1&md5=0b79e852a73213b65053f427ecbe2d6d <sup>69</sup> See, e.g., FLUOR, 2001: What is Gasification?, presentation at Gasification Workshop, 11-13, Sep.,

Indianopolis, available at: http://www.gasification.org/Docs/Workshops/2001/Speakers/Fluor.pdf.

An IGCC plant's energy conversion efficiency is around 45 percent, while a pulverized coal-fired power plant (generating steam at sub-critical parameters) reaches up to 30 percent in efficiency.

Petroleum Technology Research Center: Canada, available at: http://www.ptrc.ca/weyburn history.php. <sup>72</sup> Al-Juaied, Mohammed and Adam Whitmore, 2009: Realistic Costs of Carbon Capture, Harvard Kennedy School, Cambridge. US.

*Ibid.* Term "avoided" means the calculation has included the cost of extra energy needed for the capture. <sup>74</sup> NZEC, 2009: Carbon Dioxide Capture from Coal Fired Power Plants in China, summary report for NZEC work package 3, available at: http://www.nzec.info/en/assets/Reports/NZECWP3Capture-SummaryFinal.pdf. <sup>75</sup> State Council, NDRC, Tsinghua University, 2009: 2050 China Energy and CO<sub>2</sub> Emissions Report, Beijing, July, pp 473-476.

<sup>76</sup> Zhao, Lifeng, 2009: CO<sub>2</sub> Capture Cost Analysis in the Coal Chemical Industry (in Chinese), unpublished manuscript. The coal-to-methanol plant has an output of 240 Mt methanol per year, emitting 0.388 Mt CO<sub>2</sub>.

Xu, Shisen, 2009; Personal Communication with S. Ming Sung, Clean Air Task Force; IEA, 2009: Cleaner Coal in China, International Energy Agency, Paris; MIT, 2007: The Future of Coal: Options for a Carbon-Constrained World, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, available at: http://web.mit.edu/coal/. <sup>78</sup> Zheng, Zhong, et al. 2010, pp. 1153-1169.

<sup>79</sup> See, e.g., Chen, Jian, 2008: Study on Solvent and Process Simulation for CO<sub>2</sub> Absorption, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China; Zhao, Bo, 2008: Study on Low-Cost CCS Technologies at Coal-Fired power Plant in China, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China; Cai, Ningsheng, 2008: Research Work on CO<sub>2</sub> Capture, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China.

<sup>80</sup> Luo, Zhongyang, 2008: Status of CCS in China, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China; Zhang, Junving, 2008; Partitioning of Inorganic Constituents During O<sub>2</sub>/CO<sub>2</sub> Combustion and CO<sub>2</sub> Mineral Sequestration, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO2 Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China. <sup>81</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>82</sup> See e.g. Sung, S. Ming, 2010: Accelerating CCUS Commercialization Through US-PRC Collaborations: Business, Government, Academia, NGOs (powerpoint presentation), Clean Air Task Force, 5 October, Tianjin, China, available at: <u>http://www.chinafaqs.org/library/tianjin-briefing-oct-5-2010-ming-sung-ccs-presentation</u>

<sup>83</sup> CSIRO, 2009: Carbon Capture Milestone for CSIRO in China, Commonwealth Scientific and Industrial Research Organisation, 31 July, Clayton, Australia.

<sup>84</sup> Thermal Power Research Institute (TPRI) website: available at:

http://www.tpri.com.cn/zaxiang/newjscp/zycp51.htm, accessed 8 Nov. 2009.

<sup>85</sup> China CSR, 2009: Shanghai Lands World's Largest Carbon Project, Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) and Sustainability News for China, 6 Aug., Hong Kong.

<sup>86</sup> China Climate Change Info-Net, 2010: The Status of Carbon Capture Projects in China (in Chinese), 26 Feb., available at: <a href="http://www.ccchina.gov.cn/cn/NewsInfo.asp?NewsId=22747">www.ccchina.gov.cn/cn/NewsInfo.asp?NewsId=22747</a>. See also CCC Info-Net, 2010: CPIC Starts Up Carbon Capture Facility (in Chinese), 5 Feb., available at:

http://www.ccchina.gov.cn/cn/NewsInfo.asp?NewsId=22546.

<sup>87</sup> Li, Xiaochun, 2009: Matching of IGCC and CCS, presentation to the Joint Workshop on Promoting the Development and Deployment of IGCC/Co-Production/CCS Technologies in China and the United States, 16-17 Apr., Boston.

<sup>88</sup> China Huaneng Group, 2010: China Radio Website reports: China Accelerating the Construction of First Green Power Plant by Huaneng IGCC in Tianjin (in Chinese), 18 Aug., available at: <u>http://www.chng.com.cn/n16/n26536/n26584/334140.html</u>.
<sup>89</sup> Saa China Huaneng Crawa's website. China Huaneng C

<sup>89</sup> *See* China Huaneng Group's website, China Huaneng Group: "GreenGen," available at: <u>http://www.greengen.com.cn/development.asp</u>, accessed 23 Nov. 2010.

<sup>90</sup> Li, Xiaoyu, 2009: Personal Communication with Mike Fowler, Clean Air Task Force, Washington DC.
<sup>91</sup> NZEC, 2009: Carbon Dioxide Capture from Coal Fired Power Plants in China, summary report for NZEC work package 3, available at: http://www.nzec.info/en/assets/Reports/NZECWP3Capture-SummaryFinal.pdf.

<sup>92</sup> Mak, Michiel, 2008: Shell Gas & Power, presentation to the Gasification Technologies Conference, 7 Oct, Washington, DC.

<sup>93</sup> Rangarajan, Pratima, 2008: Fueling Change: Higher Capacity Gasification, presentation to the Gasification Technologies Conference, 7 Oct., Washington, DC.

<sup>94</sup> GE, 2008: Latest Licensing Agreement Further Expands Use of GE Gasification Technology in China's Coalto-Chemicals Industry, General Electric, 22 Apr., Fairfield, US.

<sup>95</sup> China Knowledge, 2009: Shell Push for Local Production of Coal Gasification Equipment, 11 Sep., Shanghai.
 <sup>96</sup> Wang, Fuchen and Xiaolei Guo, 2008: Opposed Multi-Burner (OMB) Gasification Technology: New

Developments and Update of Applications, presentation to the Gasification Technology Conference, 8 Oct, Washington DC, available at: <u>http://www.gasification.org/Docs/Conferences/2008/37WANG.pdf</u>

<sup>97</sup> TPRI, 2009; Xu, Shisen, 2007: GreenGen – Near Zero Emission Coal-Based Power Generation Project in China, Thermal Power Research Institute, Xi'an, China, available at:

http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/07-shisen%20xu.pdf.

<sup>98</sup> TPRI, 2009; E&E, 2009: "Climate: U.S., Chinese Companies to Share Carbon-Capture Technologies," Energy and Environment News, 17 Sept, Washington, DC.

<sup>99</sup> Asia Pulse, 2009: "Mitsubishi to Build \$1.5B Petrochem Plant in Indonesia," 10 June, Rhodes, Australia.
 <sup>100</sup> NRDC, 2007: Why Liquid Coal is not a Viable Option to Move America Beyond Oil, Climate Facts, available at: <u>http://www.nrdc.org/globalWarming/coal/liquids.pdf</u>.

<sup>101</sup> China Energy News, 2009: "NDRC Says Stop -- Stranding the Largest CTL Joint Venture" (in Chinese), Sept. 12, available at: <u>http://www.cnenergy.org/\_d269706900.htm</u>

<sup>102</sup> Friedmann, Julio, 2009a: Coal Without Carbon: An Investment Plan for Federal Action, Chapter 1: Accelerating Development of Underground Coal Gasification: Priorities and Challenges of U.S. Research and Development, Clean Air Task Force, Washington, DC.

<sup>103</sup> Friedmann, Julio, Ravi Upadhye, and Fung-Ming Kong, 2009: Prospects for Underground Coal Gasification in a Carbon-Constrained World, *Energy Procedia*, **1**(1), 4551-4557, available at:

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science?\_ob=MImg&\_imagekey=B984K-4W0SFYG-PV-

<u>3& cdi=59073& user=10& orig=search& coverDate=02%2F28%2F2009& sk=999989998&view=c&wchp=dGLbVlz-zSkzV&md5=640175d66fb9aa16015af241716c0620&ie=/sdarticle.pdf</u>.

<sup>104</sup> National Commission on Energy Policy and Clean Air Task Force, 2009: Early Deployment Program for Clean Coal and Nuclear Technologies, Washington, DC, available at:

http://www.catf.us/projects/power\_sector/advanced\_coal/20090809-Technology\_Commercialization.pdf.

<sup>105</sup> Xu, Dianming, 2009: Actively Promoting UCG, Orderly Advancing Coal Chemical Industry – Thoughts After Visiting ENN (in Chinese), member of State Council Councilors' Office, 20 July, available at: <u>http://www.counsellor.gov.cn/content/2009-10/15/content\_7490.htm</u>.

<sup>106</sup> Friedmann et al., 2009.

<sup>108</sup> Personal communication with Bill Senior, December 2009.

<sup>109</sup> USGS, 2007: Mineral Commodity Summaries, Nitrogen (Fixed) – Ammonia, US Department of the Interior US Geological Survey, Reston, US.

<sup>110</sup> IEA. 2009: Wang and Guo. 2008.

<sup>111</sup> Ma, Linwei and Tony Espie, 2009: Interim Report of WP4, Joint NZEC-COACH-GeoCapacity Meeting in U.K., ppt, 13 Feb.

<sup>112</sup> Zheng, Z., D. Gao, L. Ma, Z. Li, W. Ni, 2009: CO2 Capture and Sequestration Source-Sink Match Optimization in Jing-Jin-Ji region of China, Frontiers of Energy and Power Engineering in China.

<sup>113</sup> Friedmann, Julio, 2009b: Technical Issues and Potential Projects for Carbon Sequestration in China, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China.

<sup>114</sup> Dahowski, R.T., X. Li, C.L. Davidson, N. Wei, J.J. Dooley, R.H. Gentile, 2009b: Regional Opportunities for Carbon Dioxide Capture and Storage in China: A Comprehensive CO<sub>2</sub> Storage Cost Curve and Analysis of the Potential for Large Scale CCS in the People's Republic of China, PNNL 19091, December; and additional information by X. Li and N. Wei as noted in Table 5.1. The most recent Chinese official number for China's annual greenhouse gas emissions is only available for 2004, amounting to 6.1 billion metric tonnes of CO<sub>2</sub> equivalent.

Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009b.

<sup>116</sup> Parfomak, P., 2007: Carbon Dioxide Pipelines for Carbon Sequestration: Emerging Policy Issues, CRS report for Congress, April 19, citing the following two references. U.S. Dept. of Transportation, 2005: National Pipeline Mapping System database, June; Kinder Morgan CO<sub>2</sub> Company, 2007: Canyon Reef Carriers Pipeline (CRC), available at: <u>http://www.kindermorgan.com/business/Co<sub>2</sub>/transport\_canyon\_reef.cfm.</u><sup>117</sup> See Appendix to Chapter 4, MIT, 2007: The Future of Coal: Options for a Carbon-Constrained World,

Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, available at: http://web.mit.edu/coal/.

<sup>118</sup> CSLF (Carbon Sequestration Leadership Forum), 2007: Estimation of CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity

in geological media, June; Bradshaw, J., S. Bachu, D. Bonijoly, R. Burruss, S. Holloway, N.P. Christensen and O.M. Mathiassen, 2007: CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity estimation: Issues and development of

standards, International Journal of Greenhouse Gas Control 1: 62-68. <sup>119</sup> Ibid.

<sup>120</sup> Brennan, S.T. and R.C. Burruss, 2006: Specific Storage Volumes: A Useful Tool for CO<sub>2</sub> Storage Capacity Assessment, Natural Resources Research 15(3), 165-82, available at:

http://www.springerlink.com/content/n1g6686n60v621p0/.

<sup>121</sup>Li, Guoyu, 2000: Theory of Sedimentary Basins (in Chinese), China Petroleum Industry Press, Beijing. <sup>122</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>123</sup> Tong, Hengmao, D. Cao, 2004: Analysis of the formation of complicated sedimentary basins in China and their oil and gas bearing characteristics (in Chinese), Experimental Petroleum Geology, 26(5), 415-421.

<sup>124</sup> Li, G. and M. Lu., 2002: Atlas of Petroliferous Basins in China (in Chinese), 2nd Edition, Petroleum Industry Press. Beijing.

<sup>125</sup> Bradshsw, J., S. Bachu, et al., 2007; CO<sub>2</sub> storage capacity estimation; issues and development of standards, available at: http://nora.nerc.ac.uk/1477/1/CO2 storage.pdf.

<sup>126</sup> The authors of the ISRM-PNNL study believe their estimates are conservative on the account that the considered solubility trapping is not the primary CO<sub>2</sub> trapping mechanism in sedimentary rocks. Residual and structural trapping mechanisms are expected to play a larger role in trapping CO<sub>2</sub> underground. However, for effective and practical capacities, theoretical capacity estimates need to be reduced to account for the inability of certain regions to provide suitable stratigraphic trapping. Capacity in high risk areas would thus have to be subtracted from the total capacity estimate.

<sup>127</sup> Li et al., 2009; Dahowski et al., 2009a. A recent Chinese report (Energy Research Project of the National Development and Reform Commission, 2009: China's Low Carbon Development Pathways by 2050, China Science Press, Beijing) gives lower estimates of storage capacities for ten largest Chinese sedimentary basins by almost a factor of ten than those reported by Li et al., 2009. This report used smaller basin areas, thinner sand thickness, and lower average porosity, resulting in more conservative theoretical numbers. <sup>128</sup> Li et al., 2009; Dahowski et al., 2009a.

<sup>129</sup> Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a. According to BP's Statistical Review of World Energy 2009, China consumed 2.9 billion barrels of crude oil in 2008.

<sup>130</sup> Pearce, Jonathan, 2009: WP4 Assessing capacity for CO<sub>2</sub> storage in selected regions of China, NZEC meeting October 23, Beijing; Zeng, Rongshu, 2009: Assessment of CO<sub>2</sub> storage potential in Dagang and Shengli oilfield provinces and Kailuan mining area, COACH meeting, 28-30 Oct., available at: http://www.nzec.info/en/assets/Presentations-Nov-09/Session-5/Findings-from-COACH-Storage.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Xu, Dianming, 2009.

<sup>133</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>134</sup> Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009b.

<sup>135</sup> Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a.

<sup>136</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>137</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>138</sup> Ibid.

<sup>139</sup> Ibid.

<sup>140</sup> Zheng, Zhong et al. 2010. Some of these facilities are under construction or in planning.

<sup>141</sup> Ibid.

<sup>142</sup> *Ibid.* The cost estimates assumed CCS has been commercialized, i.e. without taking into account risk premiums associated with early experiment.
 <sup>143</sup> The Chinese experts who participated in this project were from the China University of Petroleum (CUP), the

<sup>143</sup> The Chinese experts who participated in this project were from the China University of Petroleum (CUP), the Institute of Geology and Geophysics of Chinese Academy of Sciences, and the 3E Research Institute of Tsinghua University. The UK experts of this project were from the British Geological Survey, the British Petroleum Corp., and Heriot Watt University.

<sup>144</sup> NZEC, 2009: CO<sub>2</sub> storage potential in selected regions of North-eastern China: regional estimates and site specific studies, Final report of the Near Zero Emissions Coal (NZEC) Project, Work Package 4; and Pearce, Jonathan, 2008: Carbon Capture and Storage: WP4 Assessing Capacityin CO<sub>2</sub> Storage in Selected Regions of China, NZEC ppt, 23 Oct.

<sup>145</sup> NZEC, 2009.

<sup>146</sup> China University of Petroleum's methodology is based on Tanaka S., H. Koide and A Sasagawa, 1995: Possibility of underground CO<sub>2</sub> Storage in Japan, *Energy Convers. Mgmt.* 36 (1995), pp. 527–530. The CUP methodology considers geological conditions, rock properties, crude oil and formation water and employs a dissolution model for CO<sub>2</sub>.

<sup>147</sup> The Theoretical Capacity in CSLF calculation assumes all the pore space can be filled with injected CO<sub>2</sub>. The Effective Capacity considers the volume of closed traps, trap heterogeneity, irreducible water saturation and buoyancy coefficient. The NZEC study used a single storage coefficient of 2 percent in the calculations.

<sup>148</sup> Pearce, Jonathan, 2008: Carbon Capture and Storage: WP4 Assessing Capacityin CO<sub>2</sub> Storage in Selected Regions of China, NZEC ppt, 23 Oct.

<sup>149</sup>*Ibid*.

<sup>150</sup> NZEC, 2009.

<sup>151</sup> Li, Guoyu and Wenjin Zhou, 1990: China Petroleum Atlas (in Chinese), Petroleum Industry Press, Beijing. <sup>152</sup> Li, G. and M. Lu, 2000.

<sup>153</sup> Li, G. and W. Zhou, 1990; Li, G. and M. Lu, 2000; Song, Yan, G. Wei, M. Zhao et al., 2007: *Geologic Characteristics of Hydrocarbon Basins in Western China*, Science Press, Beijing, China.

<sup>154</sup> Information obtained through field visits and personal communication with the oilfields. <sup>155</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>156</sup> Fletcher, Jerald, 2005: Information on US-China Energy Programs at WVU, West Virginia University, Morgantown, United States, available at:

http://www.nrac.wvu.edu/projects/sheia/publications/Press/JulietWVSJ.doc; Friedmann, Julio, 2009a: Carbon Sequestration Options for Large CO<sub>2</sub> Streams in China: Shenhua DCL Project as a Model, Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, Livermore, US.

<sup>157</sup> Friedmann, Julio, 2009b: Technical Issues and Potential Projects for Carbon Sequestration in China, presentation to the 2<sup>nd</sup> U.S.-China Symposium on CO<sub>2</sub> Emission Control Science & Technology, 28-30 May, Hangzhou, China.

<sup>158</sup> Friedmann, 2009b.

<sup>159</sup> Friedmann, Julio, 2009c: Personal Interview, Natural Resources Defense Council, 7 July, Beijing.
 <sup>160</sup> Friedmann, 2009b.

<sup>161</sup> Xinhua, 2010: China's first carbon capture plant to start operation by year-end, 2 June, available at: <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/business/2010-06/02/c\_13329759.htm</u>.

<sup>162</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>163</sup> Li, Xiaoyu, 2009: Personal Communication with Mike Fowler, Clean Air Task Force, Washington, DC.
<sup>164</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>165</sup> ADB and China NDRC, 2009: Inception Workshop on CCS Demonstration- Strategic Analysis and Capacity Strenthegning, 10 Nov., Beijing, ADB TA-7286.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Dahowski, R.T. et al., 2009a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> See Alberta Research Council: "Carbon Conversion Capture and Storage: CIDA ECBM Project in China," at: <u>http://www.arc.ab.ca/areas-of-focus/carbon-conversion-capture-and-storage/carbon-storage/co2-enhanced-coal-bed-methane/cida-ecbm-project/</u>, accessed 23 Nov. 2010.

<sup>166</sup> Li, 2009.

<sup>167</sup> Friedmann, 2009b.

<sup>168</sup> China Power Investment Corp (CPIC), 2009: Introduction of CPI Langfang IGCC Project, presentation at U.S.-China Workshop on Clean Energy and CCS hosted by Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, Harvard Kennedy School, 17-18 April.

<sup>169</sup> Li, G. and M. Lu, 2000.

<sup>170</sup> Information was obtained through field visits and personal communication with the oilfields.

<sup>171</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>172</sup> CPI, 2009.

<sup>173</sup> Information was obtained from the Dongguan IGCC project by co-author Lifeng Zhao.

<sup>174</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>175</sup> Li, G. and M. Lu, 2000.

<sup>176</sup> Ibid. Xu, Hanlin, Y. Shen, X. Ding et al., 1999: Structures and Characteristics of Meso-Cenozoic Basins in Southeastern China, Petroleum Geology and Experiment, 21 (4), pp 285-290. Also by field visits and personal communications with the oilfields.

<sup>177</sup> Information was obtained from the Dongguan IGCC project by co-author Lifeng Zhao.

<sup>178</sup> WRI, 2008: Guidelines for CO<sub>2</sub> Capture, Transport, and Storage, World Resources Institute, Washington, DC, available at: http://wri.org/publication/ccs-guidelines.

<sup>179</sup> US Washington State Department of Ecology, 2008: Adopting New Rules, Washington Continues Leadership in Limiting Climate Change, Access Washington, Olympia, US, available at:

http://www.ecy.wa.gov/news/2008news/2008-180.html; US EPA, 2008: Proposed Rule: Federal Requirements under the Underground Injection Control (UIC) Program for Carbon Dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) Geologic Sequestration (GS) Wells, US Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC, available at:

http://www.epa.gov/safewater/uic/pdfs/prefr uic co2rule.pdf.

Australia Department of the Environment, Water, Heritage and the Arts, 2008: Draft Environmental Guidelines for Carbon Dioxide Capture and Geological Storage 2008. Canberra, available at:

http://www.environment.gov.au/settlements/industry/ccs/publications/environmental-guidelines.html; Australia Victoria State Department of Primary Industries, 2009: Greenhouse Gas Geological Sequestration Regulations Discussion Paper, Melbourne, available at:

http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/DPI/dpinenergy.nsf/LinkView/F414F698218038FFCA25759B001A10644CAC723B 1D538D66CA25740C000D2004/\$file/Carbon%20Storage%20Discussion%20Paper%20April%202009.pdf

European Parliament, 2008: Geological Storage of Carbon Dioxide, Brussels, available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P6-TA-2008 0612+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN&language=EN.

<sup>180</sup> Australia Ministerial Council on Mineral and Petroleum Resources, 2005; Carbon Dioxide Capture and Geologic Storage Australian Regulatory Guiding Principles, Canberra, available at:

http://www.ret.gov.au/resources/Documents/ccs/CCS\_Aust\_Regulatory\_Guiding\_Principles.pdf.

Australian Government Attorney General's Department, 2008: Australia Offshore Petroleum Amendment (Greenhouse Gas Storage) Act of 2008, Commonwealth of Australia Law, Canberra, available at: http://www.comlaw.gov.au/ComLaw/Legislation/Act1.nsf/0/413D01D98514999CCA25750D007CA95A/\$file/

1172008.pdf. <sup>182</sup> Australia Victoria State Department of Primary Industries, 2009. *See* 

http://new.dpi.vic.gov.au/energy/policy/greenhouse-challenge/ccs-regulations.

<sup>183</sup> European Commission, 2008: Commission Proposal for a Directive on the Geological Storage of Carbon Dioxide, Brussels, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/climat/ccs/eccp1 en.htm.

<sup>184</sup> US EPA, 2008.

<sup>185</sup> US Washington State Department of Ecology, 2008.

<sup>186</sup> Commission of the European Communities, 2006: COM(2006) 843 Final, Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament: "Sustainable Power Generation from Fossil Fuels: Aiming for Near-Zero Emissions From Coal After 2020," available at: http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2006:0843:FIN:EN:PDF.

UK Government, Department of Energy and Climate Change, 2009: A framework for the development of clean coal - Consultation response, Nov., available at:

http://www.decc.gov.uk/Media/viewfile.ashx?FilePath=Consultations\A%20framework%20for%20the%20deve lopment%20of%20clean%20coal\responsedocs\1 20091109153409 e @@ cleancoalconsgovresponse.pdf&fil etype=4. <sup>188</sup> California and Washington have set the level at 1100 lbs of  $CO_2$  per MWh of generated electricity, through

laws SB 1368 and ESSB 6001 respectively. Montana requires 50 percent or more capture and sequestration for new plants primarily fueled by coal (Montana Code 69-8-421(8)).

<sup>189</sup> See Environment Canada, 2010: "Government of Canada to Regulate Emissions from Electricity Sector, News Release, 23 June, available at: http://www.ec.gc.ca/default.asp?lang=En&n=714D9AAE-1&news=E5B59675-BE60-4759-8FC3-D3513EAA841C.

<sup>192</sup> See, e.g., China NPC, 2002: Water Law of the People's Republic of China, China Ministry of Water Resources, Beijing, available at: http://www.mwr.gov.cn/english1/laws/water law.pdf; China NPC, 1995: Budget Law of the People's Republic of China (in Chinese), China Ministry of Finance, Beijing, available at: http://www.mof.gov.cn/bennyzhu shandong/lanmudaohang/zhengcefagui/200811/t20081110 89143.html; China NPC, 2000a: Legislation Law of the People's Republic of China: Article 56 (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2005-08/13/content\_22423.htm; China NPC, 2000b; Law on Prevention and Control of Air Pollution (in Chinese), China Ministry of Environmental Protection, Beijing, available at: http://www.mep.gov.cn/law/law/200004/t20000429 88106.htm; China MEP, 1991: Implementing Rules on Law on Prevention and Control of Air Pollution (in Chinese), China Ministry of Environmental Protection, Beijing, available at: http://www.sepa.gov.cn/hjpj/ghhp/hpjcsjk/flfg/2008021k 118263.htm.

<sup>193</sup> Peng, S., 2009: China's Policies and Actions on Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS), China Ministry of Science and Technology, Beijing, available at:

http://ec.europa.eu/environment/climat/pdf/china/China%20Policies%20and%20Actions%20on%20CCS.pdf: GreenGen, 2006: Company Development Planning, Beijing, available at: http://www.greengen.com.cn/en/developmentplan.htm.

Personal communication via interviews with several Chinese government climate advisors.

<sup>195</sup> China State Council, 2008a: The State Council, Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: <u>http://english.gov.cn/2008-</u> 03/16/content 921792.htm.

<sup>196</sup> China State Council, 2008b: The Working Rules of the State Council (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: <u>http://www.gov.cn/zwgk/2008-03/25/content\_928129.htm</u>. <sup>197</sup> China State Council, 2008c: The Collection of Central Government Work Reports (in Chinese), Gov.cn,

Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2006-02/20/content 204824.htm.

<sup>198</sup> China State Council, 2007a: The Notification of the Establishment of National Climate Change Leading Group and Energy Conservation and Emission Reduction Leading Group by the State Council (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/zwgk/2007-06/18/content\_652460.htm.

<sup>199</sup> China State Power Information Network, 2008: Introduction of China Electric Power Industry Reform, Beijing, available at: http://www.sp.com.cn/ggzl/gggk/200805/t20080516\_104993.htm; Chen, G., 2008: Looking Back on Three Decades of "Reform And Opening" in China's Petroleum Industry, Journal of International Petroleum Economics, 16(11).

<sup>200</sup> "The people's congresses or their standing Committees of the provinces, autonomous regions and municipalities directly under the Central Government may, in light of the specific conditions and actual needs of their respective administrative areas, formulate local regulations, provided that such regulations do not contradict the Constitution, the laws and the administrative regulations." See China NPC, 2000a: Legislation Law of the People's Republic of China: Article 63, Article 73, Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2005-08/13/content 22423.htm.

<sup>201</sup> China NPC, 2002: Water Law of the People's Republic of China, China Ministry of Water Resources, Beijing, available at: http://www.mwr.gov.cn/english1/laws/water\_law.pdf.

China NPC, 1995: Budget Law of the People's Republic of China (in Chinese), China Ministry of Finance, Beijing, available at:

http://www.mof.gov.cn/bennyzhu\_shandong/lanmudaohang/zhengcefagui/200811/t20081110\_89143.html. <sup>202</sup> China NPC, 2000b: Legislation Law of the People's Republic of China: Article 56 (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2005-08/13/content 22423.htm.

<sup>203</sup>China NPC, 2000c: Law on Prevention and Control of Air Pollution (in Chinese), China Ministry of Environmental Protection, Beijing, available at:

http://www.mep.gov.cn/law/200004/t20000429 88106.htm.

China MEP, 1991: Implementing Rules on Law on Prevention and Control of Air Pollution (in Chinese), China Ministry of Environmental Protection, Beijing, available at:

http://www.sepa.gov.cn/hjpj/ghhp/hpjcsjk/flfg/200802/t20080218\_118263.htm. <sup>204</sup>China NDRC, 2006: The National 11th Five-Year Plan (in Chinese), Xinhua, Beijing, available at: http://news.xinhuanet.com/misc/2006-03/16/content 4309517.htm.

China MOF, 2009: The Interpretation of 2009 National Budget (in Chinese), China Ministry of Finance, Beijing, available at: http://www.mof.gov.cn/mof/zhuantihuigu/09niancaizhengyusuanbaogaojiedu/. China NPC, 2006. Renewable Energy Law (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at:

http://www.gov.cn/ziliao/flfg/2005-06/21/content 8275.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Bills differed on the compliance year within this 5-year period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> The latest compliance date varied between bills.

<sup>205</sup> Guttman, D. and Song, Y., 2007: Making Central-Local Relations Work: Comparing America and China Environmental Governance Systems, Frontiers of Environmental Science and Engineering in China, 1(4): 418-

33. <sup>206</sup> China State Council, 2007b: The Comprehensive Work Plan of Energy Conservation and Pollution Abatement, Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/jrzg/2007-06/03/content 634545.htm.

<sup>207</sup> Zhou, H., 2008: Blue Book of Development and Reform: The Brief Review of Thirty Years of Environmental Legislation (in Chinese), Chapter 25, Social Sciences Academic Press (China), Beijing.

<sup>208</sup> China State Council, 1993: Reform of State Council Organs (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2009-01/16/content 1206993.htm.

China State Council, 2008d: Reform of State Council Organs (in Chinese), Gov.cn, Beijing, available at: http://www.gov.cn/test/2009-01/16/content 1207014.htm.

<sup>209</sup> China NPC, 1996: Mineral Resources Law (in Chinese), China NDRC, Beijing, available at: http://nyj.ndrc.gov.cn/nyfhb/nyfhb1/nyfhb11/t20061225 102544.htm.

China MEP, 2000: Implementing Rules on Law on Prevention and Control of Water Pollution, China Ministry of Environmental Protection, Beijing, available at:

http://english.mep.gov.cn/Policies Regulations/regulations/Water Pollution Control/200710/t20071017 11149

5.htm. <sup>210</sup> China Iron and Steel Industry Association, 2008: Thirty Years of China Iron and Steel Industry Reform (in Description: China Nonferrous Metals Industry Association, 2009: Chinese), China Metallurgical Industry Press, Beijing; China Nonferrous Metals Industry Association, 2009: Thirty Years of China Nonferrous Metals Industry Reform (in Chinese), China Central South University Press, Changsha, China.

<sup>211</sup> State Grid, 2006: Collection of Electric Power Regulations (in Chinese), State Grid Corporation of China, Beijing, available at: http://www.sgcc.com.cn/fgbz/dlfg/default.shtml; Li, R., 2001: The Status Quo and the Legal Framework of the Chinese Petroleum Industry, Journal of International Petroleum Economics, 9(2). <sup>212</sup> Friedmann, Julio, 2009c: Technical Issues and Potential Projects for Carbon Sequestration in China,

presentation to Underground Coal Gasification 2009, Hangzhou, China <sup>213</sup> CRS, 2007: Carbon Dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) Pipelines for Carbon Sequestration: Emerging Policy Issues,

Congressional Research Service, available at: http://assets.opencrs.com/rpts/RL33971 20080117.pdf. <sup>214</sup> Li Xiaochun, B. Bai, et al., 2009: Rock Engineering for Climate Change: Challenges, Opportunities and

Measures, Course Presentations for Shanghai Transportation University.

<sup>215</sup> E3G and Germanwatch, 2009: Carbon Capture and Storage in China, Berlin, Germany, available at: http://www.germanwatch.org/klima/ccs-china.pdf.

<sup>216</sup> Forbes, Sarah, 2009: Ensuring Safe Carbon Capture and Storage in China, World Resources Institute, 2 Mar., Washington DC, available at http://www.wri.org/stories/2009/03/ensuring-safe-carbon-capture-and-storagechina.<sup>217</sup> Many US states and regions have implemented many of the incentive schemes listed. For a detailed

discussion, please refer to Cowart, Richard, Shanna Vale, Joshua Bushinsky, and Pat Hogan, 2008; Coal Initiative Reports White Paper Series: State Options for Low-Carbon Coal Policy, Pew Center on Climate Change, Washington DC.

<sup>218</sup> Forbes, Sarah, 2009.

<sup>219</sup> See, e.g., the "Stabilization Wedges" analysis at Carbon Mitigation Initiative: Stabilization Wedges Articles & Videos, Princeton University, available at: http://cmi.princeton.edu/wedges/flash intro.php, accessed 23 Nov. 2010.

<sup>220</sup> Al-Juaied, Mohammed and Adam Whitmore, 2009: Realistic Costs of Carbon Capture, Harvard Kennedy School, Cambridge, US. See also US DOE, 2007: Cost and Performance Baseline for Fossil Energy Plants, Volume 1: Bituminous Coal and Natural Gas to Electricity, Final Report, US Department of Energy, Washington DC; McKinsey & Company, 2009: Pathways to a Low-Carbon Economy: Version 2 of the Global Greenhouse Gas Abatement Cost Curve, McKinsey & Company, New York.